™  FINAL AGENDA [ "wi”

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
ZONING HEARINGS
THURSDAY, DECEMBER 8. 2011

PLACE OF MEETING: =~ COUNTY COMMISSIONERS CHAMBERS
OF THE STEPHEN P. CLARK CENTER - 2N0 FLOOR
111 NW 1 STREET, MIAMI

TIME OF MEETING 9:30 AM.

APPEAL HEARING # DISTRICT
SOLID OAKS, LLC

1. 05-336 2

Request(s): The applicant is seeking to rezone the subject property
from RU-3, Four-Unit Apartment District, and BU-1,
Neighborhood Business District, to RU-4M, Modified
Apartment House District. Additionally, the applicant
seeks approval for a home for the aged and to permit a
floor area ratio higher than permitted.

Location: 14752 NE 6 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.
Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB)

‘CURRENT

2 VALENCIA SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT, LLC 11-075 8

Request(s): The applicant is requesting modifications of previously
approved resolutions and Declaration of Restrictions
in order to show a sports court located in the
recreational and sports area of the site, increase the
total number of students permitted and to modify the
arrival and dismissal times for the previously
approved charter school.

Location: 18491 SW 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.
Within the Urban Development Boundary (UDB)

Planning and Zoning Board Agenda
BCC 12-8-11
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Official Zoning Agenda

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY COMMISSION MEETING OF THURSDAY, DECEMBER 8, 2011

NOTICE: THE FOLLOWING HEARING IS SCHEDULED FOR 9:30 A.M., AND

ALL PARTIES SHOULD BE PRESENT AT THAT TIME

ANY PERSON MAKING IMPERTINENT OR SLANDEROUS REMARKS OR WHO BECOMES
BOISTEROUS WHILE ADDRESSING THE COMMISSION SHALL BE BARRED FROM
FURTHER AUDIENCE BEFORE THE COMMISSION BY THE PRESIDING OFFICER,
UNLESS PERMISSION TO CONTINUE OR AGAIN ADDRESS THE COMMISSION BE
GRANTED BY THE MAJORITY VOTE OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT.

NO CLAPPING, APPLAUDING, HECKLING OR VERBAL OUTBURSTS IN SUPPORT OR
OPPOSITION TO A SPEAKER OR HIS OR HER REMARKS SHALL BE PERMITTED. NO
SIGNS OR PLACARDS SHALL BE ALLOWED IN THE COMMISSION CHAMBER. PERSONS
EXITING THE COMMISSION CHAMBER SHALL DO SO QUIETLY.

THE USE OF CELL PHONES IN THE COMMISSION CHAMBERS IS NOT PERMITTED.
RINGERS MUST BE SET TO SILENT MODE TO AVOID DISRUPTION OF PROCEEDINGS.
INDIVIDUALS, INCLUDING THOSE ON THE DAIS, MUST EXIT THE CHAMBERS TO
ANSWER INCOMING CELL PHONE CALLS. COUNTY EMPLOYEES MAY NOT USE CELL
PHONE CAMERAS OR TAKE DIGITAL PICTURES FROM THEIR POSITIONS ON THE DAIS.

THE NUMBER OF FILED PROTESTS AND WAIVERS ON EACH APPLICATION WILL BE
READ INTO THE RECORD AT THE TIME OF HEARING AS EACH APPLICATION IS READ.

THOSE ITEMS NOT HEARD PRIOR TO THE ENDING TIME FOR THIS MEETING, WILL BE
DEFERRED TO THE NEXT AVAILABLE ZONING HEARING MEETING DATE FOR THIS
BOARD.

SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES




1. SOLID OAKS,LLC (08-09-CZ8-1/05-336) 19/52/42
BCC/District 02

The applicant is appealing the decision of Community Zoning Appeals Board #8, which denied
without prejudice the following:

(1) RU-3 and BU-1 to RU-4M.
(2) UNUSUAL USE to permit a home for the aged.
(3) Applicant is requesting to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (.95 allowed).

Upon a demonstration that the applicable standards have been satisfied, approval of request #3
may be considered under Section 33-311(A)(15) (Alternative Site Development Option for
Multipte-Family use) or under Section 33-311(A)(4)(b) (Non-Use Variance) or (c) (Alternative
Non-Use Variance).

Plans are on file and may be examined in the Department of Planning and Zoning entitled
“‘Residences at Solid Assisted (sic) Living,” as prepared by Arkidesign, Inc., sheet A-1 dated
stamped received 1/22/08 and sheets L-1 & L-5 dated stamped received 5/8/08 and the
remaining sheets dated stamped received 1/4/08, consisting of a total of 13 sheets. Plans may
be modified at public hearing.

LOCATION: 14752 NE 6 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.
SIZE OF PROPERTY: 1.89 Acres

Department of Permitting, Environment and

Regulatory Affairs Recommendation: Denial without prejudice of the application
and denial of the appeal; Approval of the
remand to the Community Zoning Appeals
Board 8 with leave to amend to consider the
revised plans.

Protests: 0 Waivers: 0

DENIAL OF APPEAL (SUSTAIN C.Z.AB.):

APPROVAL OF APPEAL (OVERRULE C.Z.AB.):

DEFERRED:

2. VALENCIA SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT, LLC (11-12-CC-1/11-075) 2-56-39
BCC/District 08

(1) MODIFICATION of Conditions #2, #10 and #12 of Resolution No. Z-30-06, and last
modified by Z-26-07, both passed and adopted by the Board of County Commissioners,
reading as follows:

FROM: " 2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in
accordance with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Valencia School



Development L.L.C." as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated
stamped received 6/12/06."

TO: “ 2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance with
that submitted for the hearing entitled "Somerset Academy Charter School" as
prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped received
8/18/11."

FROM: “10. That the charter school use shall be limited to Grades K through 8" for a
maximum of 700 students:

TO: “10. That the charter school use shall be limited to Grades K through 8" for a
maximum of 800 students.

FROM: “12. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the charter
school shall be as follows:

K-Grade-1  7:30 AM - 1:30 PM
Grades 2-3 7:30 AM - 2:30 PM
Grades 4-5 8:00 AM - 3:00 PM
Grades 6-8 8:30 AM - 3:30 PM

approx. 270 Students
approx. 190 Students
approx. 100 Students
approx. 140 Students

— o~ —
B e

TO:“12. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the charter
school shall be as follows:

Arrival 7:30 AM - 8:00 AM K-Grade 2 (approx. 268 Students)
Dismissal 1:30 PM - 2:00 PM K-Grade 2 (approx. 268 Students)

Arrival 8:00 AM - 8:30 AM  Grades 3-5 (approx. 268 Students)
Dismissal 3:00 PM - 3:30 PM Grades 3-5 (approx. 268 Students)

Arrival 8:30 AM - 9:00 AM  Grades 6-8 (approx. 264 Students)
Dismissal 3:30 PM - 4.00 PM Grades 6-8 (approx. 264 Students)

(2) MODIFICATION of Paragraph #15, of a Declaration of Restrictions recorded in Official

)

Record Book 24718, Pages 4115-4144 and last modified by a Second Modification of
Declaration of Restrictions, recorded on Official Record Book 25884, Pages 3438-3449,
reading as follows:

FROM: “15. The charter school shall be limited to grades K through 8. The maximum
number of students at the charter school shall not exceed seven hundred
(700).”

TO: “15. The charter school shall be limited to grades K through 8. The maximum
number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred
(800).”

MODIFICATION of Paragraphs #17 and #19 of an Amendment and Restatement of the
Declaration of Restrictions recorded in Official Record Book 25488, Pages 231-243, last
modified by a Second Modification of Declaration of Restrictions 25884, Pages 3438-3449,
reading as follows:



FROM:

TO:

FROM:

TO:

“17.The charter school shall be limited to grades K through 8 and a maximum
of seven hundred (700) students.”

“17.The charter school shall be limited to grades K - 8. The maximum number
of  students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred (800).”

“19.That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:

7:30 AM - 1:30PM K -Grade 1:
7:30 AM - 2:30PM  Grades 2-3:
8:00 AM - 3:00PM Grades 4-5:
8:30 AM — 3:30PM Grades 6-8:

_—

approx. 270 Students)
approx. 190 Students)
approx. 100 Students)
approx. 140 Students)”

—

“19.That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:

7:30 AM — 1:30PM K -Grade 2: (approx. 268 Students)
8:00 AM — 3:00PM  Grades 3-5: (approx. 268 Students)
8:30 AM — 3:30PM Grades 6-8: (approx. 264 Students)”

(4) MODIFICATION of Paragraph #2 of an Amendment and Restatement of the Declaration of
Restrictions Recorded at Official Records Books 24718, Pages 4115-4144, as recorded in
Official Record Book 25488, Pages 231-243, reading as follows:

FROM: "2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance

TO:

with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Valencia School Development
L.L.C." as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped
received 6/12/06."

"2.That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Somerset Academy Charter
School" as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped
received 8/18/11."

The purpose of the above requests is to allow the applicant to submit a revised site plan
showing a sports court located within the recreational and sports area of the site, increase the
total number of students permitted in the previously approved charter school and to modify the
arrival and dismissal times and student count for the previously approved charter school.

The afore-mentioned plans are on file and may be examined in the Department of Permitting,
Environment and Regulatory Affairs. Plans may be modified at public hearing.

LOCATION: 18491 SW 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida

SIZE OF PROPERTY: 3 Acres

Developmental Impact Committee
Recommendation: Approval, subject to the Board’s acceptance

of the proffered covenant



Protests: 0 Waivers: 0

APPROVED: DENIED WITH PREJUDICE:
DENIED WITHOUT PREJUDICE: DEFERRED:
THE END

NOTICE OF APPEAL RIGHTS

Decisions of the Community Zoning Appeals Board (CZAB) are appealed either to Circuit Court
or to the Board of County Commissioners (BCC) depending upon the items requested in the
Zoning Application. Appeals to Circuit Court must be filed within 30 days of the transmittal of
the CZAB resolution. Appeals to BCC must be filed with the Zoning Hearings Section of the
Department of Planning and Zoning within 14 days of the posting of the results in the
department.

Further information and assistance may be obtained by contacting the Zoning Hearings Section
for the Department of Permitting Environment & Regulatory Affairs at (305) 375-2640. For filing
or status of Appeals to Circuit Court, you may call the Clerk of the Circuit Court at

(305) 349-7409.



1. SOLID OAKS, LLC 08-9-CZ8-1 (05-336)
(Applicant) , BCC/District 02
Hearing Date: 12/08/11

Property Owner (if different from applicant) Solid Oaks LLC.

Is there an option to purchase O /lease O the property predicated on the approval of the zoning
request? Yes O No

Disclosure of interest form attached? Yes M No O

Previous Zoning Hearings on the Property:

Year Applicant Request Board Decision

1977 Charles Gomes - Special Exception expansion of ZAB Approved
trailer park.

1992 Bob’s Trailerville, Inc. - Special Exception for site plan ZAB Denied

Approval, and for spacing.
- Variance of trailer park
regulations.

Action taken today does not constitute a final development order, and one or more concurrency
determinations will subsequently be required. Provisional determinations or listings of needed
facilities made in association with this Initial Development Order shall not be binding with regard
to future decisions to approve or deny an Intermediate or Final Development Order on any
grounds.



MIAMI-DADE COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PERMITTING, ENVIRONMENT AND
REGULATORY AFFAIRS
RECOMMENDATION TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

APPLICANTS: Solid Oaks, LLC PH: Z05-336 (08-9-CZ8-1)
SECTION: 19-52-42 DATE: December 8, 2011
COMMISSION DISTRICT: 2 ITEM NO.: 1

A. INTRODUCTION
o) REQUESTS:

Solid Oaks L. L. C. is appealing the decision of Community Zoning Appeals Board #8
which denied without prejudice the following:

(1) RU-3 and BU-1 to RU-4M
(2) UNUSUAL USE to permit a home for the aged.

(3) Applicant is requesting to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (0.95
permitted).

Upon a demonstration that the applicable standards have been satisfied, approval
of request #3 may be considered under §33-311(A)(4)(b) (Non-Use Variance) or
(c) (Alternative Non-Use Variance).

Plans are on file and may be examined in the Department of Planning and Zoning
entitled “Residences at Solid Assited (sic) Living,” as prepared by Arkidesign, Inc.,

- Sheet 1 dated stamped received 1/22/08 and Sheets L-1 to L-5 dated stamped
received 5/8/08 and the remaining sheets dated stamped received 1/4/08 for a
total of 13 sheets. Plans may be modified at public hearing.

o SUMMARY OF REQUESTS:

‘The applicant is seeking to rezone the subject property from RU-3, Four-Unit
Apartment District, and BU-1, Neighborhood Business District, to RU-4M, Modified
Apartment House District. Additionally, the applicant seeks approval for a home for
the aged and to permit a floor area ratio higher than permitted.

o LOCATION:
14752 N.E. 6 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.

o  SIZE: 1.89 Acres

B. ZONING HEARINGS HISTORY:

In 1977, a Special Exception request was approved to permit the expansion of an existing
trailer park, pursuant to Resolution #4-ZAB-160-77. In 1992, the Zoning Appeals Board



C.

Solid Oaks L. L. C.
Z05-336
Page 2

denied without prejudice requests to permit several mobile homes with non-conforming
setbacks and spacing, pursuant to Resolution #4-ZAB-447-92.

COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT MASTER PLAN (CDMP):

1.

The Adopted 2015 and 2025 Land Use Plan designates the easterly 0.55-acre of
subject property as being within the Urban Development Boundary for Business and
Office use. This category accommodates the full range of sales and service activities.
Included are retail, wholesale, personal and professional services, commercial and
professional offices, hotels, motels, hospitals, medical buildings, nursing homes (also
allowed in the institutional category), entertainment and cultural facilities, amusements
and commercial recreation establishments such as private commercial marinas. Also
allowed are telecommunication facilities (earth stations for satellite communication
carriers, satellite terminal stations, communications telemetry facilities and satellite
tracking stations). These uses may occur in self-contained centers, high-rise
structures, campus parks, municipal central business districts or strips along
highways. In reviewing zoning requests or site plans, the specific intensity and range
of uses, and dimensions, configuration and design considered to be appropriate will
depend on locational factors, particularly compatibility with both adjacent and adjoining
uses, and availability of highway capacity, ease of access and availability of other
public services and facilities. Uses should be limited when necessary to protect both
adjacent and adjoining residential use from such impacts as noise or traffic, and in
most wellfield protection areas uses are prohibited that involved the use, handling,
storage, generation or disposal of hazardous material or waste, and may have
limitations as to the maximum buildable area, as defined in Chapter 24 of the County
Code. When the land development regulations are amended pursuant to Land Use
Element Policies LU-SP and LU-9Q, live-work and work-live developments shall be
permitted on land designated as Business and Office, as transitional uses between
commercial and residential areas.

The Adopted 2015 and 2025 Land Use Plan designates the westerly 1.44 acres of
subject property as being within the Urban Development Boundary for Medium
Density use. This category allows densities from 13 to 25 dwelling units per gross
acre. The type of housing structures typically permitted in this category include
townhouses and low-rise and medium-rise apartments.

Congregate Living Facilities, Group Homes, Foster Homes, Nursing Homes, and
Day Care Facilities. "Congregate residential uses" and nursing homes may be
permitted at suitable locations in Residential Communities in keeping with the following
density allowance: Each 2.5 occupants shall be considered to be one dwelling unit,
and the maximum number of dwelling units allowed shall be no greater than the
number allowed in the next higher residential density category than that for which the
site is designated. For example, a ten-acre site located in an area designated for six
dwelling units per gross acre may be permitted up to 13 units per gross acre or in this
instance, up to 130 units. Assuming 2.5 occupants per unit, up to 325 persons could

“occupy the site. The intensity of use that may be approved for "daytime service uses"”

such as day care facilities shall be limited as necessary to be compatible with adjacent
uses and to comply with water supply and sewage regulations contained in Chapter 24
of the Miami-Dade County Code.



Solid Oaks L. L. C.
Z05-336
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If located in Estate, Low or Low-Medium Density neighborhoods, congregate
residential uses, and daytime service uses such as day care centers, should locate
only in activity nodes, transition areas and section centers as indicated in the
Guidelines for Urban Form, or on sites that are transitional to higher density or higher
intensity land uses, to public uses or to other areas of high activity or accessibility. In
particular, nursing homes are best located on a Major or Minor Roadway and in, or
adjacent to commercial or institutional areas, higher density areas or other situations
transitional from lower density residential areas.

4. Policy LU-4C. Residential neighborhoods shall be protected from intrusion by uses
that would disrupt or degrade the health, safety, tranquility, character, and overall
welfare of the neighborhood by creating such impacts as excessive density, noise,
light, glare, odor, vibration, dust or traffic.

5. Medium-High Density. This category authorizes apartment buildings ranging from 25
to 60 dwelling units per gross acre. In this category, the height of buildings and,
therefore, the attainment of densities approaching the maximum, depends to a great
extent on the dimensions of the site, conditions such as location and availability of
services, ability to provide sufficient off-street parking, and the compatibility with and
impact of the development on surrounding areas. The provisions of the section below
entitled “Density Increase with Urban Design” are not applicable to this density
category. At such time as Miami-Dade County's land development regulations are
amended pursuant to Policy {.U-80, a density bonus can be added to each residential
zoning district that falls within the Medium-High Density range of 25 to 60 dwelling
units per gross acre. When land development regulations are amended, this density
bonus may allow a maximum of 60 dwelling units per gross acre on properties that are
designated Medium-High Density on the Land Use Plan map. These density bonuses
shall not apply to existing or proposed developments with vehicular entrances that are
controlled or have entry gates or existing or proposed developments with private
streets.

6. Density Averaging. The land use density ceiling designated on the LUP map will
apply to every parce! of land. However, in certain instances, the averaging of density
may be authorized among different parcels. Specific provisions for this to occur are
specified below. All of the following allowances are limited to lands located within the
Urban Development Boundary which are designated for urban uses.

Where groups of parcels under a single ownership or multiple ownerships that are
legally unified (hereinafter legally unified development) are located within a unit area
bounded by Major or Minor Roadways as indicated on the Land Use Plan map,
portions of the unified development may be developed at densities higher than that
shown on the LUP map provided that other portions are developed at correspondingly
lower densities so that the average density of the entire development does not exceed
the maximum gross density limits shown on the LUP map. Where a parcel or group of
contiguous parcels under a single ownership or legally unified development has two
different LUP map residential designations, the number of units permitted under one
designation may be averaged with the number of units permitted under the other and
developed at varying densities providing that the total number of units buiit on such
property does not exceed the total number permitted under the two designations.
Further, where 50 percent or more of the boundary of a parcel or group of contiguous



Solid Oaks L. L. C.
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parcels, not exceeding 20 acres in size, adjoins land that is developed or zoned for
densities that are higher than those which are shown on the LUP map, such property
may be zoned for a density higher than that shown on the LUP map but not higher
than the highest density which is permitted by zoning on the adjoining properties.
Density may be transferred across a Major or Minor roadway to an adjacent and
legally unified parcel or portion thereof contiguous to the Roadway provided, further,
that the site receiving the increased density shall be developed at a density no greater
than the higher of adjoining or adjacent existing residential development or zoning, or
if the adjoining land is undeveloped and not zoned for urban use, one density category
higher than the LUP map designation of the parcel. The above provisions, however,
are all conditioned upon a determination being made that the requested density and
housing types are compatibie with the surrounding development and would not create
a significant negative impact on services within the area. :

7. Existing lawful residential and non-residential uses and zoning are not specifically
depicted on the LUP map. They are however reflected in the average Plan density
depicted. All such lawful uses and zoning are deemed to be consistent with this Plan
as provided in the section of this chapter titled "Concepts and Limitations of the Land
Use Plan Map." The limitations referenced in this paragraph pertain to existing zoning
and uses. All approval of new zoning must be consistent with the provisions of the
specific category in which the subject parcel exists, including the provisions for density
averaging and definition of gross density.

D. NEIGHBORHOOD CHARACTERISTICS:

ZONING LAND USE PLAN DESIGNATION
Subject Property:
RU-3 and BU-1; Trailer Park Medium Density Residential, 13-25 dua

(westerly 1.44-acres)
Business and Office
(easterly 0.55-acre)

Surrounding Properties:

NORTH: RU-4M; Apartment building Low Density Residential, 2.5 - 6 dua
BU-1; Retail building Business and Office

SOUTH: RU-1; Single-family residences  Low Density Residential, 2.5 - 6 dua
BU-1 and RU-3; Retail building Business and Office

EAST: BU-1A; Shopping center Business and Office
WEST: RU-1; Single-family residences Low Density Residential, 2.5 - 6 dua

The subject property is located at 14752 N.E. 6 Avenue in an area characterized by single-
family residences, apartments and commercial establishments.
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SITE AND BUILDINGS:

Site Plan Review: (Site plan submitted.)
Scale/Utilization of Site: Unacceptable
Location of Buildings: Unacceptable
Compatibility: Unacceptable
Landscape Treatment: Unacceptable
Open Space: Unacceptable
Buffering: Unacceptable
Access: Acceptable
Parking Layout/Circulation: Unacceptable
Visibility/Visual Screening: Unacceptable
Urban Design: N/A

PERTINENT REQUIREMENTS/STANDARDS:

In evaluating an application for a district boundary change, Section 33-311 provides
that the Board shall take into consideration, among other factors the extent to which:

(1)

)

3)

(4)

(5)

The development permitted by the application, if granted, conforms to the
Comprehensive Development Master Plan for Miami-Dade County, Florida; is
consistent with applicable area or neighborhood studies or plans, and would serve
a public benefit warranting the granting of the application at the time it is
considered;

The development permitted by the application, if granted, will have a favorable or
unfavorable impact on the environmental and natural resources of Miami-Dade
County, including consideration of the means and estimated cost necessary to
minimize the adverse impacts; the extent to which alternatives to alleviate adverse
impacts may have a substantial impact on the natural and human environment;
and whether any irreversible or irretrievable commitment of natural resources will
occur as a result of the proposed development;

The development permitted by the application, if granted, will have a favorable or
unfavorable impact on the economy of Miami-Dade County, Florida;

The development permitted by the application, if granted, will efficiently use or
unduly burden or affect public transportation facilities, including mass transit,
roads, streets and highways which have been constructed or planned and
budgeted for construction, and if the development is or will be accessible by public
or private roads, streets or highways.

The development permitted by the application, if granted, will efficiently use or
unduly burden or affect public transportation facilities, including mass transit,
roads, streets and highways which have been constructed or planned and
budgeted for construction, and if the development is or will be accessible by public
or private roads, streets or highways.
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Section 33-311(A)(3) Special Exceptions, Unusual Uses and New Uses. The Board
shall hear an application for and grant or deny unusual uses; that is, those exceptions
permitted by regulations only upon approval after public hearing, new uses and unusual
uses which by the regulations are only permitted upon approval after public hearing;
provided the applied for exception or use, including exception for site or plot plan
approval, in the opinion of the Community Zoning Appeals Board, would not have an
unfavorable effect on the economy of Miami-Dade County, Florida, would not generate or
result in excessive noise or traffic, cause undue or excessive burden on public facilities,
including water, sewer, solid waste disposal, recreation, transportation, streets, roads,
highways or other such facilities which have been constructed or which are planned and
budgeted for construction, are accessible by private or public roads, streets or highways,
tend to create a fire or other equally or greater dangerous hazards, or provoke excessive
overcrowding or concentration of people or population, when considering the necessity for
and reasonableness of such applied for exception or use in relation to the present and
future development of the area concerned and the compatibility of the applied for
exception or use with such area and its development.

Section 33-311(A)(4)(b) Non-Use Variances From Other Than Airport Regulations.
Upon appeal or direct application in specific cases, the Board shall hear and grant
applications for non-use variances from the terms of the zoning and subdivision
regulations and may grant a non-use variance upon a showing by the applicant that the
non-use variance maintains the basic intent and purpose of the zoning, subdivision and
other land use regulations, which is to protect the general welfare of the public, particularly
as it affects the stability and appearance of the community and provided that the non-use
variance will be otherwise compatible with the surrounding land uses and would not be
detrimental to the community. No showing of unnecessary hardship to the land is
required.

Section 33-311(A)(4)(c) Alternative Non-Use Variance Standard. Upon appeal or direct
application in specific cases to hear and grant applications from the terms of the zoning
and subdivision regulations for non-use variances for setbacks, minimum lot area, frontage
and depth, maximum lot coverage and maximum structure height, the Board (following a
public hearing) may grant a non-use variance for these items, upon a showing by the
applicant that the variance will not be contrary to the public interest, where owing to
special conditions, a literal enforcement of the provisions thereof will result in unnecessary
hardship, and so the spirit of the regulations shall be observed and substantial justice
done; provided, that the non-use variance will be in harmony with the general purpose and
intent of the regulation, and that the same is the minimum non-use variance that will permit
the reasonable use of the premises; and further provided, no non-use variance from any
airport zoning regulation shall be granted under this subsection.

Section 723.061 of the Florida Statutes. Eviction; grounds, proceedings.

(1) A mobile home park owner may evict a mobile home owner, a mobile home tenant, a
mobile home occupant, or a mobile home only on one or more of the grounds
provided in this section.

(d) Change in use of the land comprising the mobile home park, or the portion
thereof from which mobile homes are to be evicted, from mobile home lot
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rentals to some other use, provided all tenants affected are given at least 6
months' notice of the projected change of use and of their need to secure other
accommodations. . ..

Section 723.0612 of the Florida Statutes. Change in use; relocation expenses;
payments by park owner.

(1) If a mobile home owner is required to move due to a change in use of the land
comprising the mobile home park as set forth in s. 723.061(1)(d) and complies with
the requirements of this section, the mobile home owner is entitled to payment from
the Florida Mobile Home Relocation Corporation of:

(a) The amount of actual moving expenses of relocating the mobile home to a new
location within a 50-mile radius of the vacated park, or

(b) The amount of $3,000 for a single-section mobile home or $6,000 for a
multisection mobile home, whichever is less. Moving expenses include the cost
of taking down, moving, and setting up the mobile home in a new location.

Section 723.83 of the Florida Statutes. Governmental action affecting removal of
mobile home owners. No agency of municipal, local, county, or state government shall
approve any application for rezoning, or take any other official action, which would result
in the removal or relocation of mobile home owners residing in a mobile home park
without first determining that adequate mobile home parks or other suitable facilities exist
for the relocation of the mobile home owners.

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES:

DERM No objection*®
Public Works No objection*
Parks No comment

MDT No comment

Fire Rescue No objection*
Police No objection

Schools No comment

*Subject to conditions indicated in their memoranda.

ANALYSIS:

On February 18, 2009 the Community Zoning Appeals Board #8 (CZAB-8) denied without
prejudice the applicant's requests under this application in its entirety, pursuant to
Resolution CZAB8-2-09. The applicant appealed the CZAB-8 decision to the Board of
County Commissioners (BCC) citing that the Board’s decision to deny without prejudice
the requests under this application was done without substantial competent evidence. The
applicant will be revising the site plan and will be asking for the subject application to be
remanded back to CZAB-8 for consideration of said revised plans.

The subject property is comprised of a parcel of land located at 14752 N.E. 6 Avenue in an
area characterized by single-family residences located to the north, west and south and
commercial establishments located along a commercial corridor, NE 6 Avenue. The
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subject property is currently developed with a mobile home park. The applicant is
requesting a zone change from RU-3, Four-Unit Apartment District, and BU-1,
Neighborhood Business District, to RU-4M, Modified Apartment House District (request
#1). The applicant is also seeking to permit a home for the aged (request #2). An
additional request is being sought to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (0.85
permitted) (request #3). The submitted plans illustrate a seven-story building to be used
as a home for the aged with 68 bedrooms for 100 resident clients. The parking area is
located west of and in the rear of said building with a 2-way ingress/egress drive provided
along NE 6 Avenue and another one from NE 5 Court. The submitted plans depict
landscaping that include trees such as Live Oak and Carpenter Palm as well as shrubs
such as Wart Fern and Beach Sunflower that are provided throughout the site. The
project also shows two green rooftops geared to minimize the “Urban Heat Island Effect”
produced by traditional rooftops. On the primary rooftop, extensive landscaped areas are
planned where residents can enjoy passive activities and gardening. The secondary
rooftop, located above the kitchen and dining room, will provide similar activities. Ground
level gardening areas will be provided and stocked with fauna and aromatic and herbal
plants geared towards attracting butterflies. The applicant has voluntarily proffered a
covenant which, among other things, restricts the use of the property to a home for the
aged, along with ancillary services such as counseling and exercise rooms for the
residents, limits the number of rooms to a maximum of 69 rooms for 100 resident clients,
provides that the proposed home for the aged will be equipped with commercial grade
backup generators, provides that the property be developed in accordance with the
“Florida Water Star Basic Qualification Checklist,” and restricts the development of the site
to the submitted plans.

The Department of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) does not object to
this application and indicates that it meets the minimum requirements of Chapter 24 of the
Code of Miami-Dade County. However, the applicant will have to comply with all DERM
conditions as set forth in their memorandum pertaining to this application. Additionally,
the Public Works Department does not object to this application. Their memorandum
indicates that the request will not generate any additional peak hour vehicle trips. The
Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department (MDFR) does not object to this application and has
indicated that the estimated average travel time to the subject property is 6:36 minutes.

The subject property underwent a Comprehensive Development Master Plan (CDMP)
Amendment (Application No. 1) during the November, 2006-2007 Amendment Cycle, for a
change of LUP Map designation from Low-Density Residential use to Medium Density
Residential use on the western 1.44-acre portion of the subject property. This category
allows densities from 13 to 25 dwelling units per acre which would allow a minimum of 18
to a maximum of 36 units on said western portion. The type of housing structures typically
permitted in this category include townhouses and low-rise and medium-rise apartments.

The eastern .55-acre portion of the subject property is designated under the LUP map of
the CDMP for Business and Office use. This category accommodates the full range of
sales and service activities. Included are retail, wholesale, personal and professional
services, commerciai and professional offices, hotels, motels, hospitals, medical buildings,
nursing homes (also allowed in the institutional category), entertainment and cultural
facilities, amusements and commercial recreation establishments such as private
commercial marinas. These uses may occur in self-contained centers, high-rise
structures, campus parks, municipal central business districts or strips along highways. In
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reviewing zoning requests or site plans, the specific intensity and range of uses, and
dimensions, configuration and design considered to be appropriate will depend on
locational factors, particularly compatibility with both adjacent and adjoining uses, and
availability of highway capacity, ease of access and availability of other public services
and facilities. The CDMP further indicates that uses should be limited when necessary to
protect both adjacent and adjoining residential uses from such impacts as noise or traffic.

The CDMP also indicates that residential uses, and mixing of residential uses with
commercial, office and hotel uses are permitted in business and office areas provided that
the scale and intensity, including height and floor area ratio (FAR) of the residential or
mixed use development, is not out of character with that of adjacent or adjoining
development and zoning, and provided it does not detrimentally impact the area, and it
provides a sensitive, well designed transition to any adjacent or adjoining residentially
developed or designated areas of different development intensity. When the above
conditions are met, residential development may be authorized to occur in the business
and office category at a density up to one category higher than the LUP designated
density of the adjacent or adjoining residentially designated area on the same side of the
abutting principal roadway, or up to the density of any such existing residential
development or zoning if the adjacent or adjoining land is undeveloped whichever is
higher. The applicant is requesting a zone change from RU-3 and BU-1 to RU-4M in
order to construct a home for the aged. The area to the north, south and west of the
subject property within the same block is designated for Low-Density Residential, which
permits densities from 2.5 to 6 units per acre. As previously mentioned, the western 1.44-
acre portion of the subject property is designated Medium Density Residential which
allows densities from 13 to 25 dwelling units per acre. Therefore, according to the
interpretative text of the CDMP, the eastern .55-acre portion of the subject property can be
developed utilizing one density category higher. As such, the eastern .55-acre portion of
the site can be developed utilizing the Medium-High Density Residential category, which
permits a maximum of 60 units per acre, and which would allow a maximum of 33 units on
said Business and Office designated area. When taking into consideration the 36 units
allowed on the 1.44-acre Medium Density residentially designated portion on the site and
the 33 units permitted on the Business and Office designated portion, staff notes that the
combined total number of units on the entire site allowed by the above provisions of the
CDMP is 69.

The interpretative text of the CDMP indicates that nursing homes may be permitted at
suitable locations in Residential Communities in keeping with a density allowance where
each 2.5 occupants shall be considered to be one dwelling unit, and the maximum number
of dwelling units allowed shall be no greater than the number allowed in the “next higher”
residential density category than that for which the site is designated. The applicant is
proposing 69 rooms for 100 resident clients, which is consistent with and well within the
density threshold allowed under the LUP map designations of the CDMP that allows a
maximum of 172 resident clients at the subject site without taking the numbers to the “next
higher” land use category. Nonetheless, in staff's opinion, the applicant’s proposal for a 7-
story building as allowed in the RU-4M zone along with the building mass resulting in an
overage of the Floor Area Ratio (FAR) allowed in said zone, as proposed, is
incompatible with the surrounding area and, therefore, is inconsistent with other
Policies and Goals of the CDMP. Staff notes that 1-story single-family residences exist to
the south and west of the proposed home for the aged. Additionally, a 3-story apartment
complex is located immediately to the north of the subject site. The submitted plans
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indicate that the subject property will be developed with a 7-story building. The building
encompasses most of the eastern portion of the subject site and stands at 98'-4” at its
highest point. Staff is of the opinion that the proposal for a 7-story structure with an FAR
of 1.18 where 0.95 is the maximum permitted (request #3) is too intense for the site and
will negatively impact the surrounding area. Additionally, as previously mentioned, the
interpretative text of the CDMP indicates that in reviewing zoning requests or site plans,
the specific intensity and range of uses, and dimensions, configuration and design
considered to be appropriate will depend on locational factors, particularly compatibility
with both adjacent and adjoining uses, and availability of highway capacity, ease of
access and availability of other public services and facilities. Uses should be limited when
necessary to protect both adjacent and adjoining residential uses from such impacts as
noise or traffic. Staff opines that the proposed development does not provide a
compatible scale and intensity when compared with the surrounding properties to the
south, west and north and as evidenced by the request to permit a higher FAR than
permitted in the requested zone. Staff, therefore, opines that the proposed 7-story home
for the aged is incompatible with the area and, therefore, is inconsistent with the
CDMP’s interpretative text which indicates that the specific intensity and range of uses
and dimensions, configuration and design considered to be appropriate will depend on
locational factors, particularly compatibility with both adjacent and adjoining uses and that
uses should be limited when necessary to protect both adjacent and adjoining residential
uses from such impacts.

As previously mentioned, the subject property is currently developed with a mobile home
park. Staff notes that the applicant has proffered a covenant to ensure compliance with
the State requirements and giving an additional voluntary contribution of $1,000 to each
mobile home owner prior to relocation. Section 723.083 of the Florida Statutes regulates
Governmental actions affecting the removal of mobile home owners, which requires that
no local government shall approve any rezoning or take any other official actions that
result in the removal or relocation of mobile home owners residing in a mobile home park
without first determining that adequate mobile home parks or other suitable facilities exist
for the relocation of the residents. The State of Florida has preempted local regulation of
the landiord-tenant relationship between mobile home park owners and the owners of
mobile homes occupying the parks. The Legislature has provided the exclusive remedies
available when mobile home park residents are displaced. A mobile home park owner is
permitted to seek a change in the use of land comprising a mobile home park and proceed
with eviction of tenants/mobile home owners provided all tenants are given at least 6
months notice of the proposed change of land use. Section 723.061 of the Florida
Statutes provides that if an eviction occurs because of change of land use, the mobile
home owner/resident is entitled to compensation as follows: the lesser of (a) the amount
of actual moving expenses or (b) $3000 for single-section or $6000 for multi-section
mobile home.

When considering district boundary changes, the Board shall hear and grant or deny
applications by taking into consideration whether the proposed development will have a
favorable or unfavorable impact on the environmental and natural resources of Miami-
Dade County, including consideration of the means and estimated cost necessary to
minimize the adverse impacts, the extent to which alternatives to alleviate adverse impacts
may have a substantial impact on the natural and human environment, and whether any
irreversible or irretrievable commitment of natural resources will occur as a result of the
proposed development. Additionally, the Board shall consider whether the development
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will have a favorable or unfavorable impact on the economy of Miami-Dade County, if it will
efficiently use or unduly burden water, sewer, solid waste disposal, recreation, education,
public transportation facilities which have been constructed or planned and budgeted for
construction, and if the development is or will be accessible by public or private roads,
streets or highways. Further, the Board shall take into consideration whether the
development conforms to the CDMP. As previously mentioned, staff is of the opinion that
the development of the subject property, if granted, would be inconsistent with the
interpretative text of the Comprehensive Development Master Plan for Miami-Dade County
as explained above. The applicant is requesting a zone change from RU-3 and BU-1 to
RU-4M on the subject property in order to construct a home for the aged with a height of 7
stories as allowed in this RU-4M zone. Staff notes that the proposed rezoning to RU-4M
will not have an unfavorable impact on the environment as indicated in DERM's
memorandum, which indicates that the application meets the minimum requirements of
Chapter 24 of the Code. Staff notes that the proposal on the subject site is accessible by
a major roadway, NE 6 Avenue, and as such, will be readily accessible to patrons.
However, the development will also have access through a two-way entrance/exit located
at the end of a cul-de-sac on NE 5 Court which, in staff’s opinion, will negatively impact the
traffic flow on the single-family residential development to the south. Additionally, approval
of the 7-story residential building with an FAR of 1.18 where 0.95 is the maximum
permitted will have a negative visual and aural impact on the 1-story single-family
residences located immediately to the south and west of the subject property. As such,
staff is of the opinion that the proposed zone change and the accompanying submitted
plans are incompatible with the area and are inconsistent with the provisions of the
CDMP. Accordingly, staff recommends denial without prejudice of the zone change
request to RU-4M (request #1). Notwithstanding, should the Board determine that the
proposed RU-4M zoning would be compatible with the surrounding area, then the Board
could make a finding that request #1 is consistent with the CDMP.

When analyzing request #2 under Section 33-311(A)(3), Standards For Special
Exceptions, Unusual Uses and New Uses, staff is of the opinion that the proposed home
for the aged, as designed, would result in excessive noise and traffic, cause undue and
excessive burden on public facilities, including streets, roads or highways, and provoke
excessive overcrowding and concentration of people when considering the necessity for
and reasonableness of such applied for use in relation to the present and future
development of the area and the compatibility of the applied for use with the area and its
development. The proposed home for the aged as proposed with an overall height of 7
stories (98'4”), an FAR of 1.18, and drives that are accessible through the residential
neighborhood to the south is, in staff's opinion, incompatible with and intrusive to the
residential neighborhoods located to the north, west and south, will generate excessive
noise and traffic and will provoke excessive overcrowding. Additionally, the proposed
residential building is an over-utilization of the subject property as evidenced by the
request for FAR relief, and staff opines that the approval of said use would disrupt the
character and overall welfare and privacy of the neighborhood by increasing traffic and
noise in this predominately residential neighborhood. In staff’s opinion, this proposed use
of the home for the aged would be incompatible with the area and as such, recommends
denial without prejudice of requests #2 under Section 33-311(A)(3) (Special Exceptions,
Unusual Uses and New Uses).

When request #3, to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (0.95 permitted), is analyzed
under the Non-Use Variance (NUV) Standards, Section 33-311(A)(4)(b), staff is of the
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opinion that the approval of the request would be incompatible with the surrounding area,
would be detrimental to the neighborhood, and would negatively affect the appearance of
the community. As previously mentioned, approval of the proposed 7-story building with
an FAR of 1.18 where 0.95 is the maximum permitted would have a negative visual and
aural impact on the 1-story single-family residences located immediately to the south and
west of the subject property. Staff opines that the proposed building as designed is overly
intense and would be out of character with the area, as no similar approvals exist in the
immediate vicinity and approval of same could begin a trend to approve similar requests
thereby setting a precedent that would deteriorate the established residential areas found
to the west, south and north. Additionally, in staff's opinion, the approval of a higher FAR
will not maintain the basic intent and purpose of the zoning regulations, which is to protect
the general welfare of the public, particularly as it affects the stability and appearance of
the community and provided that the non-use variance will be otherwise compatible with
the surrounding land uses and would not be detrimental to the community. Therefore,
staff recommends denial without prejudice of request #3 under Section 33-311(A)(4)(b)
(NUV).

When request #3 is analyzed under the Alternative Non-Use Variance (ANUV) Standard,
Section 33-311(A)(4)(c), the applicant would have to prove that the request is due to an
unnecessary hardship and that, should said request not be granted, such denial would not
permit the reasonable use of the premises. However, it has not been demonstrated that
the denial of request #3 would result in unnecessary hardship. As such, staff is of the
opinion that request #3 cannot be approved under the ANUV Standard and should be
denied without prejudice under same.

Based on all of the aforementioned, staff notes that the application as proposed is
inconsistent with the interpretative text of the CDMP and that the approval of this
application is incompatible with the surrounding area, would be detrimental to the
neighborhood, and would negatively affect the appearance of the community.

RECOMMENDATION:

Denial without prejudice of the application and denial of the appeal;, Approval of the
remand to the Community Zoning Appeals Board 8 with leave to amend to consider the
revised plans.

J. CONDITIONS: None.

DATE INSPECTED: 07/15/08

DATE TYPED: 08/07/08

DATE REVISED: 08/12/08; 08/14/08; 08/15/08; 08/22/08; 08/26/08; 08/27/08; 09/12/08;
10/01/08; 10/21/08; 12/17/08

DATE FINALIZED: 12/17/08; 11/14/11

CD:ES:GR:NN:CH:JVv
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This Appeal Form must be completed in accordance with the "Instruction for Filing an Appeal" and in
accordance with Chapter 33 of the Code of Miami-Dade County, Florida, and return must be made to
the Department on or before the Deadline Date prescribed for the Appeal.

RE: Hearing No. 22005000336

Filed iss the name of (Applicant): Solid Oaks, LLC, a Florida limited liability company

Name of Appellant, if other than applicant: Same as above

Address/Location of APPELLANT'S property: 14752 NE 6 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida

Application, or part of Application being Appealed (Explanation): Appellant respectfully files this appeal
seeking reversal of the decision rendered by CZAB 8 on the entire application including Appellant's
reguest for an unusual use to permit a home for the aged, a district boundary change and associated

non-use variance

Appellant (name). Solid Oaks, LLC, a Florida limited liability company, hereby appeals the decision of
the Miami-Dade County Community Zoning Appeals Board with reference to the above subject matter,
and in accordance with the provisions contained in Chapter 33 of the Code of Miami-Dade County,
Florida, hereby makes application to the Board of County Commissioners for review of said decision.
The grounds and reasons supporting the reversal of the ruling of the Community Zoning Appeals Board

are as follows: (State in brief and concise language)

The denial of the requested unusual use to permit a home for the aged, a district boundary change and
associated non-use variance by the Community Zoning Appeals Board 8 were arbitrary and capricious
and void of substantial competent evidence.

Page 1

© 13202921
MIAMI 1761474.1 7649823905
3/9/09 11:16 AM [5



APPELLANT MUST SIGN THIS PAGE
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Date: day of March, 2009.

Signed:

il

William“W. Riley, Esquire

Bilzin Sumberg Baena Price & Axelrod, LLP
200 South Biscayne Boulevard, Suite 2500
Miami, Florida 33131

Attorney for Appellant

Phone: 305-375-6139

Fax: 305-351-2285

Subscribed and Sworn to before me on the ﬁﬁ# day of Marchj 2009.
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Not4ry Public /
(stamp/seal)

Commission expires:

. ELZABETHORTZ i
% MY COMMISSION # DD 608767
% EXPIRES: December 17, 2010

Bonded Thru Pichard Insurance Agency




APPELLANT'S AFFIDAVIT OF STANDING
(must be signed by each Appellant)

STATE OF FLORIDA

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE

Before me the undersigned authority, personally appeared WILLIAM W. RILEY, ESQUIRE, attorney-in-
fact for Solid Oaks, LLC, a Florida limited liability company (Appellant) who was sworn and says that
the Appellant has standing to file the attached appeal of a Community Zoning Appeals Board decision.

The Appellant further states that they have standing by virtue of being of record in Community Zoning
Appeals Board matter because of the following: '

(Check all that apply)

X 1. Participation at the hearing
X 2. Original Applicant
3 Written objection, waiver or consent

Appellant further states they understand the meaning of an oath and the penalties for perjury, and that -
under penalties of perjury, Affiant declares that the facts stated herein are true.

Further Appellant says not.

Witnesses:

Signature — - Willidm W. Riley, ESquire
A i Bilzin Sumberg Baena Price & Axelrod, LLP
% L2\ S (\é le— 200 South Biscayne Boulevard, Suite 2500
Print Name Miami, Florida 33131
o ’) KLO / Attorney for Appellant
Slgn%ture
eCeedes mum
Print Name

Sworn to and subscribed before me on the WL day of March, 20089.

Appellant js personally know to me or has produced as as

identification.
2l oox @K
Notary /

(Stamp{Sgal)
Commission Expires:

Page 3 I i ELIZABETH ORTIZ ;
! %% MY COMMISSION # DD 606767
5§ EXPIRES: Dacember 17, 2010

1320292.1
MIAMI 1761474.1 7649823905 -
3/9/09 11:16 AM A 17

Bonded Thru Plchard Insurance Agency



RESOLUTION NO. CZAB8-2-09
WHEREAS, SOLID OAKS L. L. C. applied for the following:

(1) RU-3 and BU-T to RU-4M
(2) UNUSUAL USE to permit a home for the aged.

(3) Applicant is requesting to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (.95 allowed).

Upon a demonstration that the applicable standards have been satisfied, approval of request
#3 may be considered under §33-311(A)(15) (Alternative Site Development Option for
Multiple-Family use) or under §33-311(A)@)(b) (Non-Use Variance) or (c) (Alternative Non-

Use Variance). '

Plans are on file and may be examined in the Department of Planning and Zoning entitled
“Residences at Solid Assited (sic) Living,” as prepared by Arkidesign, Inc., Sheet T dated
stamped received 1/22/08 and Sheets L-1 to L-5 dated stamped received 5/8/08 and the
remaining sheets dated stamped received 1/4/08 and for a total of 13 sheets. Plans may be

modified at public hearing.

SUBJECT PROPERTY: The north 130.663" of the south 394.663’ of the SE %, of the NE 4,
of the NW % of Section 19, Township 52 South, Range 42 East, less the east 35’ thereof.

LOCATION: 14752 N.E. 6 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida, and

WHEREAS, a public hearing of the Miami—Dade.Coﬁnty Community Zoning Appeals
Board 8 was advertised and held, as requi:red by law, and all interested parties concerned in
the matter were given an opportunity to be heard, and at which time the applicant proffered
a Declaration of Restrictions, and

WHEREAS, upon due and proper consideration having been given to the matter, it is
the opirﬁon of this Board that the requested district boundary cﬁahge to RU-4M (Item #1)
would not be' cor‘npatible with the neighborhood and area concerned :;md would be in

conflict with the principle and intent of the plan for the development of Miami-Dade County,

Florida, and should be denied, and that the requested unusual use to permit a home for the

aged (ltem #2) and the request to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.) of 1.18 (item #3) would not

be compatible with the area and its development and would not be in harmony with the

general purpose and intent of the regulations and would not conform with the requirements

19-52-42/05-336 Page No. 1 CZABS8-2-09
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and intent of the Zoning Procedure Ordinance, and that the requested unusual use (item #1)
would have an adverse impact upon the public interest and should be denied without
prejudice, and that the twelve months refiling period should be waived, and

WHEREAS, a motion deny ltems #1, 2, and 3 without prejudice, and to waive the
twelve months refiling perio.d‘.was offered by Arthemon Johnson, seconded by Voncérol

Yvette Kinchen, and upon a poll of the members present the vote was as follows:

Richard C. Brown absent - Vernell Everett aye

Patrick Cure _ absent Arthemon Johnson aye

Dr. Joy J. Davis aye Voncarol Yvette Kinchen aye
Fredricke Alan Morley absent

NOW THEREFORE BE (T RESOLVED by the Miami-Dade County Community
Zoning Appeals Board 8, that the requested district boundary change to RU-4M (Item #1) be |
and the same is hereby denied without prejudice.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the requested unusual use to permit a home for the
aged (Item #2) and the request to permit a floor area ratio (F.A.R.)» of 1.18 (Iltem #3) be and

the same are hereby denied without prejudice.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the twelve months refiling period be and the same

is hereby waived.

The Director is hereby authorized to make the necessary notations upon the records

of the Miami-Dade County Department of Planning and Zoning.

PASSED AND ADOPTED this 18" day of February, 2009.

i

Hearing No. 08-9-CZ8-1
ej

19-52-42/05-336 Page No. 2 CZAB8-2-09



STATE OF FLORIDA

COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE

[, Earl Jones, as Deputy Clerk for the Miami-Dade County Department of Planning and
Zoning as designated by the Director of the Miami-Dade County Department of Planning and
Zoning and Ex-Officio Secretary of the Miami-Dade County Community Zoning Appeals Board
8, DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy of Resolution

No. CZAB8-2-09 adopted by said Community Zoning Appeals Board at its meeting held on the

18™ day of February, 2009.

IN WITNESS WHEREQF, | have hereunto set my hand on this the 2™ day of March, 2009.

G B

Earl jones, Dgputy Clerk (3230)

Miami-Dade County Department of Planning and Zoning
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MIAMIDADE

Memorandum &=

Date: January 28, 2011

To: Marc C. LaFerrier, AICP, Director
Department of Planning and Zoning

From: Jose Gonzalez, P.E., Assistant Director d
Environmental Resources Management

Subject: C-08 #22005000336-6" Revision
Solid Oaks LLC
14752 N.E. 6 Avenue
District Boundary Change from BU-1 to BU-1A, Special Exception to
Permit a Residential Use in the BU-1A Zone,Use Variance to Permit a
Multi-Building Apartment Use in the RU-3 Zone and Request to Permit
Lot Frontage and Setback Less than Required
(BU-1) (1.89 Acres)
19-52-42

The Department of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) has reviewed the subject
application and has determined that it meets the minimum requirements of Chapter 24 of the Code of
Miami-Dade County, Florida (the Code). Accordingly, DERM may approve the application, and the
same may be scheduled for public hearing.

Potable Water Service

Public water and public sanitary sewers can be made available to the subject property. Therefore,
connection of the proposed development to the public water supply system and sanitary sewer system
shall be required in accordance with Code requirements.

Existing public water and sewer facilities and services meet the Level of Service (LOS) standards set
forth in the Comprehensive Development Master Plan (CDMP). Furthermore, the proposed
development order, if approved, will not result in a reduction in the LOS standards subject to
compliance with the conditions required by DERM for this proposed development order.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and in light of the fact that the County's sanitary sewer system has
limited sewer collection, transmission, and treatment capacity, no new sewer service connections can
be permitted, unless there is adequate capacity to handle the additional fiows that this project would
generate. Consequently, final development orders for this site may not be granted if adequate capacity
in the system is not available at the point in time when the project will be contributing sewage to the
system. Lack of adequate capacity in the system may require the approval of alternate means of
sewage disposal. Use of an alternate means of sewage disposal may only be granted in accordance
with Code requirements, and shall be an interim measure, with connection to the public sanitary sewer
system required upon availability of adequate collection/transmission and treatment capacity.

Stormwater Management
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The Water Control Section has no objection to this application if the following conditions are satisfied:

Site grading and development plans shall comply with the requirements of Chapter 11C of the Miami-
Dade County Code, as well as with all State and Federal Criteria, and shall not cause flooding of
adjacent properties.

The proposed development order, if approved, will not result in the reduction of the Level of Service
standards for flood protection set forth in the CDMP.

Tree Preservation

An on-site inspection performed by DERM staff on October 27, 2005 revealed that the subject property
contains tree resources including three (3) specimen-size (trunk diameter 18 inches or greater)
strangler fig and six (6) specimen size live oak trees. The applicant is aware of DERM preservation
requirements and has submitted with this application a site plan of record entitted "Solid Oaks
Residences Assisted Living ¢ Master Landscape Plan" Sheet L-1, 2, 3 and 4, prepared by Arkidesign
inc, and dated February 5, 2007 (revised 10/30/2008), that provides for the preservation of three (3)
specimen-sized strangler fig and five (5) specimen size live oak trees.

However, other on site specimen-sized tree(s) will be impacted. Section 24-49.2 of Chapter 24, the
Code of Miami-Dade County requires preservation of specimen trees whenever reasonably possible.
Prior to the removal or relocation of any tree on site, which is subject to the Tree Preservation and
Protection provisions of Chapter 24, a Miami-Dade County Tree Removal Permit, which meets the
requirements of Sections 24-49.2 and 24-49.4, is required. Be advised that pursuant to Section24-49.2
(N (1), evaluation of permit applications for the removal of specimen trees include, but is not limited to,
factors such as, size and configuration of the property as well as any proposed development; location
of tree(s) relative to any proposed development and whether or not the tree(s) can be preserved under
the proposed plan or any alternative plan.

The applicant is required to comply with the above tree permitting requirements. DERM's approval of
the subject application is contingent upon inclusion of said tree pemitting requirements in the resolution
approving this application.

The applicant is advised to contact DERM staff for additional information regarding permitting
procedures and requirements prior to site development. ‘

Enforcement History

DERM has reviewed the Permits and Enforcement database and the Enforcement Case Tracking
system and has found no open or closed enforcement records for the subject property(s) identified on
the Miami-Dade County Department of Planning and Zoning, Zoning Hearing preliminary notice.

Concurrency Review Summary

DERM has conducted a concurrency review for this application and has determined that the same
meets all applicable LOS standards for an initial development order, as specified in the adopted CDMP
for potable water supply, wastewater disposal, and flood protection. Therefore, the application has
been approved for concurrency subject to the comments and conditions contained herein.

This concurrency approval does not constitute a final concurrency statement and is valid only for this
initial development order, as provided for in the adopted methodology for concurrency review.
Additionally, this approval does not constitute any assurance that the LOS standards would be met by
any subsequent development order applications concerning the subject property.



c-08 #22005000336-Revised
solid Oaks LLC

Page 3
This memorandum shall constitute DERM's written approval, as required by the Code.

If you have any questions concerning the comments, or wish to discuss this matter further, please
contact Christine Velazquez at (305) 372-6764.
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REVISION 3

PH# Z2005000336
CZAB - BCC

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT COMMENTS

Applicant's Names: SOLID OAKS, LLC

This Department has no objections to this application.

Additional improvements may be required at time of platting.

This land requires platting in accordance with Chapter 28 of the Miami-
Dade County Code. Any road dedications and improvements required will

be accomplished thru the recording of a plat.

This project meets traffic concurrency because it lies within the urban
infill area where traffic concurrency does not apply.

Lo

Raul A Pino, P.L.S.
22-DEC-10



Date: 31-JAN-11 Memorandum
To: Marc LaFerrier, Director
Department of Planning and Zoning
From: Herminio Lorenzo, Fire Chief
Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department
Subject: Z2005000336

REVISION 7

Fire Prevention Unit:

APPROVAL
No objection to site plan date stamped November 12, 2008.

Service Impact/Demand

Development for the above 22005000336

located at 14752 N.E. 6 AVENUE, MIAMI-DADE COUNTY, FLORIDA.
in Police Grid 0394 is proposed as the following:
N/A dwelling units N/A square feet
residential industrial
N/A square feet N/A square feet
~Office institutional
__NA__ square feet 96,261 square feet
Retail

nursing home/hospitals

Based on this development information, estimated service impact is: 64.61 alarms-annually.
The estimated average travel time is: 6:36 minutes

Existing services
The Fire station responding to an alarm in the proposed development will be:

Station 19 - North Miami W -650 NW 131 Street
Rescue, ALS 50' Squrt, TRT-1

Planned Service Expansions:
The following stations/units are planned in the vicinity of this development:
Station 18 - North Miami - NE 138 Street and 5th Avenue.

Fire Planning Additional Comments

Current service impact calculated based on site plan date stamped November 12, 2008. Substantial changes to the plan

will require additional service impact analysis.

For information regarding the aforementioned comments, please contact the Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department

Planning Section at 786-331-4540.
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DATE:

BUILDING AND NEIGHBORHOOQOD
COMPLIANCE DEPARTMENT

ENFORCEMENT HISTORY OF VIOLATIONS OF CHAPTER 19 AND

CHAPTER 33 OF THE MIAMI-DADE COUNTY CODE

SOLID OAKS, LLC

14752 N.E. 6 AVENUE, MIAMI-
DADE COUNTY, FLORIDA.

APPLICANT

22005000336

ADDRESS

HEARING NUMBER

HISTORY:

ENFORCEMENT HISTORY: NC: On 6-1-2010 case opened for mobile home, no violation and

case closed. BNC: (1) CASE OPENED 5-13-2010 FOR WORK WITHOUT PERMIT

20100136932B,violation still exist. (2) cases opened for expired permit, A2010003570 on 8-12-
2010,¢cvn issued 2-14-2011 and cvn paid 3-29-2011.To this date non compliance and permit has
not been renewed. A2011000093X opened on 10-11-2010 for expired permit 2010013852. NOV

09-MAY-11
REVISION 6

issued 10-11-2010,cvn mailed 3-4-2011 and appealed 3-16-2011. Hearing scheduled for cvn on 5-

5-2011.

OUTSTANDING FINES, PENALTIES, COST OR LIENS
INCURRED PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 8CC:

REPORTER NAME:
NCS Chris Albury




ZONING INSPECTION REPORT

Inspector: RODRIGUEZ, FRANKIE Inspection Dat
Evaluator: JORGE VITAL 10/30/07
Process #: Applicant's Name
Z2005000336 SOLID OAKS, LLC
Locations: 14752 N.E. 6 AVENUE, MIAMI-DADE COUNTY, FLORIDA.
Size: 1.89 NET ACRES Folio #: 3022190000740
Request:

1 DBC BU-1 to BU-1A.

2 Special Exception to permit a residential use (apartments) in a business zone.

3 Applicant is requesting to waive the zoning regulations requiring a 5' high masonary wall where a
business lot abuts a residentially zoned property (interior to the site).

4 Applicant is requesting to permit a building setback 4' (15' required) from an interior to the site
residentially zoned (RU-3) property line.

5 Applicant is requesting to permit an accessory structure setback 5' (7.5' required) from the interior (north)
property line.

Requests 1-5 on Parcel A
6 Applicant is requesting a use variance to permit a multi building apartment use in the RU-3 zone, as
would be permitted in the RU-4 zone.
7 Applicant is requesting to permit a parcel with 0' (75' required) frontage on a dedicated right-of-way.
8 Applicant is requesting to permit a building setback 16' (20' required) from the front (interior to the site)
property line.

Requests 6-9 on Parcel B
EXISTING ZONING
Subject Property BU-1, RU-3,
EXISTING USE TRAILER PARK
SITE CHARACTERISTICS

STRUCTURES ON SITE:
Three one story story C.B.S. structures (office/residence, garage building and a utility building).

USE(S) OF PROPERTY:
Mobile home park (17 mobile homes)

FENCES/WALLS:
Chain link fencing surrounds property. Wood fence along south and west property lines.

LANDSCAPING:
Several trees planted throughout mobile home park offer decent shading.

BUFFERING:

Wood fence along south property line and west property line with hedge and dense growth of trees and
shrubs.

VIOLATIONS OBSERVED:



ZONING INSPECTION REPORT

BNC MEMO REQUIRES UPDATING. THERE ARE 3 OPEN CASES, ONE IS WORK WITHOUT A PERMIT
AND TWO ARE FOR EXPIRED PERMITS WHICH IN REALITY THERE ARE 4 OPEN ELEC 01 PERMITS
FOR DISCONNECTIONS OF MOBILE HOMES.

OTHER:
None

Process # Applicant's Name
Z2005000336 SOLID OAKS, LLC

SURROUNDING PROPERTY

NORTH:
RU-4M: One story commercial building for grocery store and insurance office and a three story apartment
building

SOUTH:
RU1/RU3/BU1:0ne story comm building for music store and vacated gym. Also to the south of subject
property are one story single family residences.

EAST:

BU-1A: Two one story shopping centers with supermarket, cafeteria, laundry mat, insurance and tax prep.
office and flower shop

WEST:
RU-1: Two one story single family residences.

SURROUNDING AREA
The subject property is surrounded by commercial properties, single family and muitifamily dwellings.

NEIGHBORHOOD CHARACTERISTICS
The neighborhood is characterized by the commercial and multifamily dwellings along NE 6 Avenue.

COMMENTS:

*NOTE: THIS ORIGINAL REPORT WAS UPDATED BY ZONING SERVICES INSPECTOR P.HASSUN ON
01/28/2011 FOR ENFORCEMENT HISTORY.



DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST*

If a CORPORATION owns or leases the subject property, list principal stockholders and percent of stock
owned by each. [Note: Where principal officers or stockholders consist of other corporation(s), trust(s),
partnership(s) or similar entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify the natural persons having
the ultimate ownership interest].

CORPORATION NAME: SOLID OAKS, LLC, a Florida limited liability company

NAME AND ADDRESS Percentage of Stock

Leonardo Seidner, Member 25%
19333 Collins Avenue, Unit 2306
Sunny Isles Beach, Florida 33160

Harry Seidner, Member 25%
3380 North 40" Street

Hollywood, Florida 33021

Atlantic Echo, LLC, a Florida limited liability company 25%
801 Brickell Avenue, 16" Floor, Miami, Florida 33131

Sion Tesone, Member - 50%
5825 Collins Avenue, Unit 10G
Miami Beach, FL 33140 ’

Violeta Gomez, Member - 50%
16400 N.W. 15" Avenue
Miami, Florida 33169

Gabriel's Investments, LLC, a Florida limited liability company 12.5%
3370 N.E. 190" Street #102, Aventura, Florida 33180

Gabriel Markovich, Managing Member - 100%
3370 N.E. 190" Street, #102
Aventura, Florida 33180

Marks investments, L.L.C., a Florida limited liability company 12.5%
19195 Mystic Pointe Drive, #107, Aventura, Florida 33180

Wendy Marks, Managing Member - 100%
19195 Mystic Pointe Drive, #107
Aventura, Florida 33180

MIAMI 916480.1 7646823905
8/8/05 2:10 PM
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If a TRUST or ESTATE owns or leases the subject property, list the trust beneficiaries and percent of
interest held by each. [Note: Where beneficiaries are other than natural persons, further disclosure shall
be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate ownership interest].

TRUST/ESTATE NAME: Not applicable

NAME AND ADDRESS Percentage of Stock

If a PARTNERSHIP owns or leases the subject property, list the principals including general and limited
partners. [Note: Where partner(s) consist of other partnership(s), corporation(s), trust(s) or similar
entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate ownership
interests).

PARTNERSHIP OR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP NAME: Not applicable

NAME AND ADDRESS : Percentage of Stock

If there is a CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE by a Corporation, Trust or Partnership, list purchasers below,
including principal officers, stockholders, beneficiaries or partners. [Note: Where principal officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist of other corporations, trusts, partnerships or similar
entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify natural persons having ultimate ownership interests).

NAME OF PURCHASER: Not applicable

NAME, ADDRESS AND OFFICE (if applicable) Percentage of Stock

Date of contract:

MIAM! 916480.1 7649823905
8/8/05 2:10 PM



If any contingency clause or contract terms involve additional parties, list ali individuals or officers, if a
corporation, partnership or trust:

NOTICE: For changes of ownership or changes in purchase contracts after the date of the
application, but prior to the date of final public hearing, a supplemental disclosure of
interest is required.

The above is a full disclosure of all parties of interest in this application to the best of my knowledge and belief.

BY: SOLID OAKS, LLC,

a Flonf limited Iia?‘lity company
BY: ?
Ha}/Seidner. Member

Sworn to and subscribed before me fhis ﬁﬁ day of /4 (ﬁfrs 1~ , 2005. Affiant is_personally

known to me or has produced as identification.

——-—‘ ———— —/—.-..-,.. _ |
(Notary Public)

My commission expires

* Disclosure shall not be required of; 1) any entity, the equity interests in which are regularly traded on an
established securities market in the United States or another country; or 2) pension funds or pension trusts
of more than five thousand (5,000) ownership interests; or 3) any entity where ownership interests are heid
in a partnership, corporation or trust consisting of more than five thousand {5,000) separate interests,
including all interests at every level of ownership and where no one (1) person or entity holds more than a
total of five per cent (5%) of the ownership interest in the partnership, corporation or trust. Entities whose
ownership interests are held in a partnership, corporation, or trust consisting of more than five thousand
(5,000) separate interests, including al! interests at every level of ownership, shall only be required to
disclose those ownership interest which exceed five (5) percent of the ownership interest in the partnership,
corporation or trust.

MIAMI 916480.1 7649823905
8/8/05 2:10 PM
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD - AREA 8
MEETING OF WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 2009

Henry Reeves Elementary School

2005 N.W. 111 Street, Miami, Florida

SOLID OAKS, L.L.C.
(05-336)

Members of the Board

Present

Vernell Everett
Arthemon Johnson
VonCarol Yvette Kinchens
Dr. Joy J. Davis

STAFF
David Hope, Assistant County Attorney
Cordella Ingraham, P&Z Hearing Specialist

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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SPEAKERS & PAGE NUMBERS

Councilperson Everett: 3-4, 7-8, 20-31, 33-38,
40-42, 45-48.

Council Person Johnson: 4, 22, 24-25, 27-28,
31-32, 34-37, 39, 46-48.

Councilperson Kinchens: 4, 31, 33, 35, 42-44,
46-48.

Councilperson Davis: 4, 31, 48.

STAFF

Ms. Ingraham: 3-4, 8, 30-31, 34-35, 37, 39-40,
42-43, 46, 48. :

Mr. Hope: 41, 43-44, 46-47.

ON BEHALF OF THE APPLICANT:
Mr. Riley: 8, 23, 27-29, 32-35, 37-42, 44-48,

SUPPORTERS:

Mr. Ameda: 20-21.
Mr. Welsh: 21-25.
Mr. Adolphe: 25-26.
Mr. Evans: 26.

Mr. Brutus: 26-27.

OBJECTORS
(None) .
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(Thereupon, the following
proceedings were had:)

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Ladies and
Gentlemen, it's now seven o'clock. Madam
Court Reporter and everybody else is
present?

THE COURT REPORTER: Yes.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Community
Council 8 has come to order on this 18th
day of February 2009.

Would you stand for the Pledge of
Allegiance, please.

(Pledge of Aliegiance).

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Just a moment

~of silence, please.

Call the roll, Staff.

MS. INGRAHAM: Do you want to ask if
there's anyone who wants to speak to sign
in?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Al11 right.
Anybody who wants to speak tonight, would
they sign in, please. The sign-in sheet
is right over here.

Those of you who are lobbyists should

have signed in or registered with Dade

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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County.

Could you call the roll please now.
MS. INGRAHAM: Vice Chairman Brown?
(No response).

Councilman Cure?

(No response).

Oh, I'm sorry. Councilperson Davis?
COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Here.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson Everett?
COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Here.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson Johnson?
COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Here.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson

Kinchens?

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Here.

MS. INGRAHAM: Chairman Morley?
(No response).

We have a quorum,

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

Anyone present this evening who

wishes to defer or withdraw an

application, to come to the podium.

Now, I recognize there is no

deferrals, no withdrawals.

Could you read the --

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




o O s W N

\I

MS. INGRAHAM: Okay.

"In accordance with the Code of
Miami-Dade_County, a11-1téms to be heard
today have been legally. advertised in the
newspaper, notices have been mailed and
the properties have been posted.
Additiona] copies of the ageﬁda are
available here at the meeting.

"Items will be called up to be heard
by agenda number and name of applicant.
The record of the hearing on eaqh
application will include the records of
the Department of Planning & Zoning.

"Al11 these items are physically
present today{ available to all interested
parties and available to the Members of
the Board, who examine the items from the
record of the hearing. Parties have a
right of cross-examination. ,

"This statement, along with the fact
that all witnesses have been sworn, should
be included in any transcript of all or
any part of these proceedings.

"In addition, the following

departments have representatives present

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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here at the meeting to address any
questions: The Department of Public
Works, the Department of Planning &
Zoning, the County Attorney's Office.

"A11 exhibits used in presentation
before the Board become part of the public
record and will not be returned unless an
identical letter-size copy 1is submitted
for the file.

"Any person making impertinent or
slanderous remarks, or who becomes
boisterous while addressing the Zoning
Community Appeals Board, shall be barred
from further audience béfore the Community
Zoning Appeals Board by the presiding
officer, unless permission to continue or
again address the Board be granted by the
majority vote of the Board members
present.

"The number of filed protests and
waivers on each application will be read
into the record at the time of hearing as
each app]icétioh.is read. Those items not
heard prior to the ending time for this

meeting will be deferred to the next

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC.. (305) 373-5600
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available zoning hearing meeting date for
this Board."

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.
And I'm asking everybody to turn their
cell phones off or put them on silence,
please.

Those that wish to speak, will they
stand and let the Court Reporter swear
them in.

THE COURT REPORTER: Okay, raise your
right hand, p1ea5e. Do you swear or
affirm that the testimony you're about to
give will be the truth, the whole truth
and nothing but the truth so help you God?

Thank you.

Yes, we have interpreters. 'And a
Spanish interpreter.

(Thereupon, an official Creole
Interpreter translated the oath announced
by the Court Reporter to the audience).

THE CREOLE INTERPRETER: Excuse me,
Pastor (in Creole).

THE SPANISH INTERPRETER: Does anyone
here speak Spanish?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




O O 00 N OO O A OO0 N -

N DN RN N NN = &S a s s A s = s oam
N B W ON =2 O O O N bR WwN -

(Thereupon, an unrelated matter was
heard by the Board, after which the
following transpired:)

MS. INGRAHAM: Ready for the second?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yeah, we are
ready for the second one.

MS. INGRAHAM: B, Solid Oaks, LLC,
05-336, zero protests, zero waivers.,

MR. RILEY: Good evening, Mr.
Chairman, Members of the Board.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Good evening.

MR. RILEY: For the record, my name
is Bill Riley. 1I'm an attorney with law
offices at Bilzin Sumberg with offices
located at 200 Biscayne Boulevard, Suite
2500, in the City of Miami.

I'm joined this evening by our
project'architect, Meyer Gorin, and
collectively we have the pleasure of
representing Solid Oaks, LLC, the
applicant to this proceeding.

Mr. Chairman, as you may recall, this
application has been before you several
times, andlon two separate occasions we

made full presentations to the Board

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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exp]ainihg the development design and the
request associated with the application.
In an event not to regurgitate that
information, I want to incorporate the
testimony, the evidence presented to the
Board at those previous hearings into the
record tonight.

Just to provide the Board with sdme
context, just some refreshing information
regarding the project, this is a project
that we're seeking a home for the aged at
property that's an elongated track of land
located right off Northeast 6th Avenue.
The property is highlighted in red, as you
can see. To our north -- and I apologize
this is upside down. To the north of the
property is a multi-family community,
three stories in height, extends the
entire length of the property from the
street frontage to the rear. To the north
of that property is a series of four-plex
apartment units; and to the south, along

our street frontage, is commercial

development; and to the rear and to the

south half portion of our property is

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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single-family homes.

So before coming here tonight,
approximately three years ago from this
point, we went to the Department of
PTanning & Zoning, and we asked them what
kind of design they would Tike to see for
the property. We met with the assistant
director for the department, and we wanted
to be sensitive to the single-family homes
to our south and to the rear.

And during that discussion, everybody
agreed that the best proposal at that time
was to push all the density up to the
street frontage. That way all the density
to the property would be lTocated adjacent
to commercial development and to
multi-family development. We did that.

We presented the project, and have gone
through a series of reViews before the
professional reviewing agencies for
Miami-Dade County.

Our proposa1, again, is a home for
the aged, seven stories in height,
provides all the massing along northeast

6th Avenue. The only development that we

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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have of a building mass is a sing]e-story
home -- I mean, a single-story cafeteria
building that is Tocated just abutting the
rear property line to where the
single-family homes began.

Between the point of filing the
application, and appearing before you the
first time in October, we received a
negative recommendation from the
Department of Planning & Zohing.( The
negative recommendation, because of a
change 1in management with the Department,
is reflecting of the height of the
building, not the use, not the density,
not the unit counts.

What they've asKed us to do is,
they've asked us to mirror our property
with the property located to our north,
the massing of the property that extends
further back into the rear yard. We
didn't want to do that. We didn't want to
do a five-story tower at the front of the
property, reducing it downward towards a
single-family home, providing building

massing next to those homes. We didn't

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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want to do that. We didn't think it was a
good idea for the neighborhood. And we
met with the neighborhood, and some of the
main members of the community that we met
with are here tonight.

I've been afforded the privilege of
speaking on behalf of probably the most
impacted neighbor to this deve]opmenf, the
owner of the property right here
(indicating). And he has told me, as
recently as tonight, that is something
that is not acceptable to him and to his
neighbofs, to have building massing
extended to the rear of the property

abutting those homes. We agree with that

~and we've honored that stance.

Now, to go into the two points that
were left at the last meeting before this
Board, oné is the recommendation, staff's
recommendation about the height. And at
the last hearing, there was mention, ffom
the chair, that when he looks at the site
and bui]d{ng analysis, the spreadsheet
that's provided on Page 5 of the staff

recommendation, he sees a lot of items

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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that appear to be unacceptable,

Now, I'd Tike just to discuss a
little bit just briefly about those items.
If you 1ook at the items, one indicates
landscaping treatment. It says
unacceptable. In fact, this project is
not seeking a landscaping variance. We
comply with the landscaping requirements
of the Miami-Dade County Code, but, in
addition to that, we exceed those
requirements. We have not 6n1y
lTandscaping throughout the property, we
have a rooftop landscaping on both levels
of the property. We have a courtyard to
the rear of our building. We have a
courtyard on the side of our building.
We've also gone through extensive
research, extensive time and extensive
design of the property to make sure this
is a LEED certified building, perhaps the
first of its kind in Miami-Dade County.

And LEED stands for a rating system
issued by the United States Leadership in
Energy & Environmental Design. And what

that means is that we have pledged to

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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construct this building with water
conservation principles, reclaimed water
that would be used to provide water to the
building as well as to the 1rrigétion on
the exterior property. We've also gone
through extensive measures to provide for
energy conservation for this building.
The carbon footprint for the building
would be one of the lowest, if not the
Towest, of any buildings in Miami-Dade
County. We're excited about that. We
think it's a good proposal.

The next thing you'll see on staff's
recommendation is open space. Again, we
are not seeking a variance of the County's
open space requirement. We exceed the
County's open space requirement.

Buffering. We've met with the
neighbors. The first proposal we had, we
had an emergency access that went out to
the residential community in the rear of
our property. They asked us to close
that. We met with the Miami-Dade County
Fire Departmenf. We havé closed it. This

rendering is an old rendering, but in your

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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packet, you'll see the new plan and that
access way is closed. We provided a
six-foot high wall, masonry wall around
the entire perimeter of our property.

We've also, again, when we're talking
about buffering, we made sure that all the
single-family homes are adjacent to a
surface parking Tot behind a six-foot high
wall, behind Tandscaping.

Because it's a home for the aged, we
expect very little traffic to this
property and very little -- very few cars
that would occupy that surface parking
area, but, again, in order to comply with
the Code requirements, wé provided
sufficient parking on-site, which leads me
to the next unacceptable comment: Parking
layout and circulation.

The Department of Public Works
reviews parking layout, parking
circulation, and has issued a memo on this
file of no objection to the project.

Visibility and visual screening,
again, with a six-foot wall and

landscaping, and pushing the building to

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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the street front. We've tried to
accomplish that. When you look at these
unacceptable comments, they all revolve
around the height of the building. And,
again, we're in a Catch 22 where we're
asked to comply with some requests from
neighbor, or to comply with staff's
requests. We've chosen to accommodate the
neighborhood. We've chosen to comply with
those requests from the neighbors.

The second comment that was raised 1in
the second and final -- I'11 make sure I
try to wrap this up. I don't want to
spend too much of your time -- was the
relocation effort for the mobile home park
that's there. Again, there's about 17
trailer lots on the property; 13 of those
were occupied.

We submitted to the Department two
economic relocation analyses, one as
recent as October 21, 2008. In that
analysis, it was concluded -- and they're
in your packet, and I have copies of them
for you if you don't have them. It was

concluded that there's 1,072 units within

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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the subject arealavai1ab1e for comparable
rental and ownership.

Department of Planning & Zoning asked
for a deferral last time to review that,
and have indicated in their staff
recommendation that they still don't feel

that the information that was provided is

enough information, but we're not asking

for a deferral. We're asking that the --
we're asking for the application to go
forward.

Prior to coming to the hearing, I
went 6n11ne, and I did just about five
minutes' worth of research, and I went.to
one of the web'sites. It's called
forrent.com, and provides rental
information just once I subscribed to
their web site by the zip code. I put in
the zip code that we're located in, and in
five minutes, 42 available apartments came
up within the zip code at less than $700 a
month in rent. And the lowest range 1I
could go to was 500 -- between 500 and
700. I went to that Towest range. And

I'd Tike to pass out those materials to

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




o W 0 N o g A~ W N -

NN M NN A A A a4 a A a A a oo
A Hh W N =2 O ©W O N O O A W N -

18

you.
In conjunction with the comments
regarding the relocation project, the
Chéirman mentioned that during our
presentation, we indicated that under the
Florida Relocation Act, in Chapter 723 of
the Florida Statutes, we're required to
brovide to the State of Florida a
relocation fund, $3,000 for a single-wide
trailer; $6,000 for a double-wide trailer.
In addition to that, we've gone above
and beyond those requirements, and |
provided a Deé]aration of Restrictions
that would provide an additional $1,000 to
every tenant on the property. The
Chairman had concerns last time, because
he thought that the relocation fund may
not make its way to the trailer owners.
So I went, and I went back and I
researched that question. I contacted the
Florida Mobile Home Relocation
Corporation, and I asked them if a mobile
homeowner owns their unit, but does not
own the property, are they eligible to

receive those -- that money, and-the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPdRTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




o W 0 N o g AW N -

N N N N N N a2  ad  ad d @ @ @ @ 2D =
g & W N =2 © O 0 N O O A W N =

19

answer was yes. And they directed me to
their web site where they had frequently
asked questions. And that web site,
again, confirms that they would be
entitled to that money provided that they
owned the unit, not the property. Al1l of
the 13 trailers that are occupied on our
property are titled to our tenants. We do
not own the trailers. Al1 of them hold --
own their own trailers. So I'd like to
just take a moment and pass out that
information.

So, in conclusion, we think that fhis
is a good development project. We think

that's a sensible development project, not

. just for the use that we're proposing,

providing home for the elderly, but for
the environmental provisions that we;ve
incorporated into this development.

To make sure that everything that we
have indicated in our application, and
everything that we've said before you is
the governing law for this property, not
now, not tomorrow, but for all time until

another application, if one ever came
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before this Board, came to modify that, we
provided a Declaration of Restrictions
tying the property to the plan that you
see before you tonight, tying the property
to the use, a home for the aged cannot be
converted to rental, cannot be converted
to condominium and re-pledging our promise
to provide that additional monetary
contribution for the mobile homeowners
that reside on the property.

And with that, I close, and ask for
any questions and if you're -- ask for
your support of the appiication.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay, let me
open the floor -- thank you. Open the
floor to -- do we have any supporters of
this application? Step up to the mike.
State your name and address for the
record. Did you sign in over here?

MR. AMEDA: Yes, I did. Good
evening, my name is Serge Ameda,
S-e-r-g-e, A-m-e-d-a, and I Tlive on 14730
Northeast 5th Court. My neighbors and I
support finally this plan, because it

works for us. And the gate is not going
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to be -- I mean, the opening is not going
to be -- 1is not going to happen. And also
we wouldn't want it to be extended further
west, because it would cause a problem for
us living on the other side. So
seven-story building is so far better for
us in the area. We discussed it. We
found out that, yes, it would be better
for us.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. AMEDA: You're welcome.

MR. WELSH: My name is Edward Welsh.
My address is 14715 Northeast 5th Court.
I am on the opposite side of the street of
Serge, and my house is the second house
off of the property, which is being
converted to this elderly 1living thingf I
would -- I love the idea of the seven
stories in the front and single -- and a
single story to start the back that's
exposed to our property. That way I don't
have anybody looking over into our area.
And I think -- and when they took the gate
out, that means there is no commercial

trucks and stuff coming running around.
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We have a dead-end street. And I 1ike the
-- there was always people jumping over
the fence. There was supposed to be a
commercial fence by the trailer park. It
fell all apart. People running in and out
of there, things f1y1ng across there,
broke a window out. I want to see the
trailer park gone, really. And I think
this is going to be a quiet, elderly
people, 1ike the gentleman said, Tless
traffic. To me is the ideal thing for us,
and we support it completely.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. WELSH: Thank you.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Mr. Chair,
I'd 1ike to ask a question of Mr. Welsh.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Mr. Welsh?

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Mr. Welsh,
could you point out a minute on this
aerial drawing here where your house is?
The bottom one.

MR. WELSH: This is my house here
(indicating).

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: In the front,
okay -- oh; that's the back of the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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building.

MR. WELSH: I'm 1in the back. Yeah,
I'm here. This is my -- that's the
neighbor, and Serge is over here, 1
believe. So I'm here (indicating). Am I
right?

MR. RILEY: Serge's house is this
house shown here (indicating), on this
plan.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Speak into
the mike, will you please.

MR. RILEY: Serge's house is the one
with the gray roof. This is a circle.

MR. WELSH: And this is my house here
(indicating) then.

MR. RILEY: Right here (indicating).

MR. WELSH: No.

MR. RILEY: This is the trailer park.

MR. WELSH: Well, then this way.
Serge’'s house is here. |

'MR. RILEY: Yes.

MR. WELSH: And this is another
house.

MR. RILEY: Yes.

MR. WELSH: This is my house right

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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here. This here is my house. Serge's
house is here. This is the neighbor
directly across, and I'm next door to her.
I'm right here.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: So you're one
house between the property?

MR. WELSH: Yes, |

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: There's a
house between you and the building that
we're talking about?

MR. WELSH: Right. My house --
there's a house that -- on the fence line,
and my house is here, and the circle cuts
a corner of my property out.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you,

sir.

MR. WELSH: But there's people -- you
know, when this -- this is supposed to
have, really, a commercial -- a commercial

divider, and that fence was never
maintained or anything. It fell all
apart. People climbing through there,
running through there, and all that junk

like that. And there's noise going on and
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everything else. That trailer park is not
really -- it seemed to go downhill in the
last five, seven years, something Tike
that.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Thank you.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you,
sir.

MR. WELSH: A11 right.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: 1Is there any
other supporter?

AUDIENCE SPEAKER: These two
gentlemen. He's next to me.

MR. ADOLPHE: Well, I'm Jacques
Adolphe. I T1ive in the neighborhood since
1990 --

~COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: What's your
address, sir? What's your address?

MR." ADOLPHE: 14710, 5th Court,
Northeast. So I'm the third house off
Mr. Serge, and I support his agency
100 percent.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. ADOLPHE: And I go see for the
wall. And matter of vibration in the area

with these heavy duty trucks. I don't see
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it, you know, in the neighborhood.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. ADOLPHE: Okay. And I go see for
the wall. And a matter of vibration in
the area with these heavy duty truck, I
don't see it if they're-in the
neighborhood.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. ADOLPHE: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: 1Is there any
other supporters?

MR. EVANS: Good night. I live at
14700 Northeast 5th Court. My name is
Horace Evans, and I support everything
100 percent. 'I'm-right beside Mr. Jacques
Adolphe.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you. I
see no more supporters.

Do we have any objectors?

MR. BRUTUS: Good night. My name is
Rafael Brutus. I'm right behind across by
the old man. My address is 14701
Northeast 5th Court. We support this
congregation. I don't want that gate

opened -- close by us anywhere, because
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it's too bad area -- area bad. I don't
want -- commission, I don't want no bad
stuff coming back anymore. We support

them 100 percent.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: You're
supporting them?

MR. BRUTUS: We would support.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay.

MR. BRUTUS: Yes.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

Do we have any objectors?

I'11 close the floor to the
supporters?

Do we have any objectors?

Well, if none, we'll take some
questions from the Council here.

Councilman thnson?

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: I'm kind of
wondering why we don't have any
representation from those houses that are
right up close to the structure, the
seven-story bui]ding. It seems to me
that --

MR. RILEY: I think I can answer

that. The reason is that there are no
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houses, 1it's commercia1-here. There's
multi-family here. The multi-family
community has never been opposed to the
application.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Yeah, I'm
looking to the bottom here, it look 1like
residential.

MR. RILEY: Yeah, these buildings are
all commercial. It's a rendering only for
really our property and to show location
of other buildings. The single-family
homes start right here. If you can see --
you can almost see a dividing line on the
aerial that this is single-family homes,
this is commercial ahd this is
multi-family.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Thank you.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay, I have
some questions here.

The trailer park, how many units you
will replace, 177

MR. RILEY: Thirteen.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thirteen?

How many total units out there?

MR. RILEY: The total right now is

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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17. There are 13 that are occupied.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: That would
take up all of the space where the trailer
parks are?

MR. RILEY: That would take up all
the space where the trailer park is. The
trailer park would no longer be located
there. There is a trailer park called
Shady Oaks located right here across the
street, but this trailer park would cease
to exist.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay. Now,
you're_asking for a zone chaﬁge to RU-4M.
Now, that zone change going to have an
impact on the total area.

MR. RILEY: There's a reason we asked
for that -- there's two reasons.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: One of them
is you want to go seven floors up.

MR. RILEY: Well, partially correct.
One 1is our property has dual zoning right
now. The frontage of our property is
actually zoned for commercial use today.
The rear of our property is zoned RU-3,

which is similar to this type of
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development up here, which provides
four-unit apartment buildings.

The reason we asked for RU-4M is to
make it compatible with our neighboring
property, the property that's identical in
shape and size of ours. This property is
also zoned RU-4M. So we said if the
property to the north to us zoned RU-4M
and it's an identical piece of property,
and this RU-4M -- provided it's a rezoning

change, but we're going to tie it to a

'site plan that can never be changed unless

it comes back and gets approval from this
Board. 'We did that because, again, we
needed it, because we had the dual zoning.
Doesn't permit the home for aged, and the
RU-4M is already existing in the
neighborhood to the property just to our
north.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: 1I'm going to
ask staff. Changihg that zoning, it would

impact -- it would reach further than just

"~ his property, right?

MS. INGRAHAM: No, no.
COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: It would just
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be tied right to his property?

MS. INGRAHAM: It would just be for
his property.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay.

Councilman Kinchens.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: On Page 12,
this is -- am I understanding right? This
type of home is allowed, but it's just to
store -- the seven stories that you want
to go up on it? ,

MS. INGRAHAM: 1It's aj1owed.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Okay.

MS. INGRAHAM: It requires a special
exception, but it's allowed.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Dr. Davis?

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: No.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: 1If there is
no further questions --

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Yes, I have a
question.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: If I can
address him. Those apartments across that

are already -- well, it muét be RU --
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RU-3, are they more than four stories?

MR. RILEY: Are you talking about the
ones up here to the north?

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: No, no,
directly across the ones you were
identifying with the --

MR. RILEY: This is the RU-4M zoned
property. They're three story in height.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: How many
stories? '

MR. RILEY: Three stories in
height, extending all the way --

~ COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Is that the
maximum you have there?

MR. RILEY: No. Actually, RU-4M --
if an application didn't come before a
board and tie itself to a declaration.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: No, I
understand. I mean, the ones that I'm
looking at right now.

MR. RILEY: These?

COUNCILPERSON -JOHNSON: Yes.

MR. RILEY: These are three stories
currently.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: That's all
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that I was trying to get.

MR. RILEY: RU-4M allows you to go,
as a matter of right, to a 100 feet, if
you didn't come before this Board. So
this Board could -- if it didn't need a
variance, could be torn down and'be
rédeve]oped at that height. We're not
asking for anything 1ike that, because we
are tying ourself to the plan. We are
tying ourselves to a declaration of
restriction.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: That's why I
asked the question, because I know what
can be done once it spreads out there.

MR. RILEY: 1It's possible they could
do it, not us.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: But we are
setting a precedence.

MR. RILEY: No, because it's already
zoned RU-4M. So by zoning us RU-4M --

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: They could
just tear it down and go. Okay.

Councilperson Kinchens?

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS:
(Indicating).
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Ready for the motion.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. RILEY: Thank you.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: I think we're
ready for the motion.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Mr. Chair,
I'm not ready to do a motion yet on this,
because for some reason this seems to be a
stretch. With the Comprehensive
Development Plan, this séems to be quite a
bit with seven stories in this area. When
you look at the other apartments or the
other residential structures there, I just
kind of feel that this is a bit much,

MS. INGRAHAM: Excuse me, through the
Chair, as a Board, you have the right to
ask them to lower their height, if you
want to. That's your -- that's at your
pleasure.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: What would
happen if you would -- Tower that to what?
What would you --

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: At least
compatible --

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: With the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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three stories?

'COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: -- to the
area to the right, which means that it
would be an RU-2 -- yeah, RU-3.

MS. INGRAHAM: RU-3.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: That means we
wouldn't have to change the zoning at all.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: And,
certainly, the closest one you have is
three-story apartment building. That's
just to the north of it. That's the
highest building in the area?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Right.

MR. RILEY: Actually, it's not the
highest building in the area. It's the
highest abutting building. There is a
five-story -- there are a series of
five-story buildings located right 1in
these buildings right here. So they
are -- so there already are buildings of
that height in the area. Not seven
stories, but those are five stories.

Mr. Johnson, to address your
question, I've -- in the event that this

question came up tonight, I asked our team
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to go back and reevaluate the property --
the project, and to see if we could cut
down as much fat from the project until we
got to the bare flesh. 1In doing that, we
met with -- or we spoke with the
Department, and we've offered to go down
to six stories. That is the maximum that
we can do as a reduction without extending
the building to the rear, making the
building financially -- makihg-the project
f{nancia11y feasible for us to actually go
forward and actually develop it.

Anything else -- for instance, could
we build a three story? We could build a
three story, but we'd have to extend the
entire length of the property, something
the neighbors have asked us not to do.

And we respect that.

What we can do is we can keep the
same footprint that we have. It's not
ideal for us. It.takes us down to the
bare minimum, but we can reduce it down to
six stories. |

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Let me close

right now.
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COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: I have a
question of staff.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Go ahead.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Would six
floors be allowed under RU-3?

MS. INGRAHAM: I believe so. You
want me to check? Let me go check, okay?

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: No, I just
wanted to know generally. '

MS. INGRAHAM: 1 believe so, yes.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: I have a
problem with the seven stories, too,
because you have quite a bit of
residential out there to the right of the
building, not just behind it, but across
that entire area, the RU-1.

MR. RILEY: This area? ”

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Point down to
the bottom. Your bottom drawing. Yeah,
down there. |

MR. RILEY: Yeah, that's -- again,
that's really -- everything you see there
I know looks T1ike residential, but it's
not.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: What about
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right over to the edge where you're
standing, those houses are residential.

MR. RILEY: Over here?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yeah.

MR. RILEY: Yeah, and those are the
neighbors that you heard from tonight.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yeah, two of
them. We heard from two, not the others.

MR. RILEY; Three. You heard from
the person that Tives here, the person
that 1lives here, and the person that lives
over here. They've also walked the
neighborhood. We've given them a copy of
this plan. They've walked the
neighborhood, presented it to their
neighbors. Some of the neighbors couldn't
be here tonight, because they didn't have
an objection to the project. They said
that the people that were here would
speak -- provide enough support for the
application. They work and have families,
and it's hard to get people to come on a
weekday after work, but I'm sure that if
they were opposed, they'd be here. But

they have -- the neighbors, and I can ask
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Serge to confirm that, that they have
walked the neighborhood with the plan to
make sure that all the neighbors are well
advised of the proposal.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Did you say
there was some attempt made on this
already to advise the neighbors who are,
you know, affected by this?

MR. RILEY: Yes, yes. We had a
meeting with the Biscayne Gardens Civic
Association. That included 1invitation not
just to people in the civic association,
but to the people that l1ived in this area.
A large number of people showed up that
Tived in this neighborhood, and we had a
several hour discussion at that time.

That was -- I believe it was late October,

early November when we had that meeting.

~We've continued the dialogue along mostly

with the resident here that spoke, mostly
with him being the point person.

MS. INGRAHAM: Excuse me. Through
the Chair, I just want to clarify your
question to Mr., Johnson. RU-3 allows a

maximum of three stories.
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COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Three
stories?

MS. INGRAHAM: Three stories, RU-3.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Now, I have
with that zone change to seven floors.
And you said you could come down to six,
but we would still have to change the
zoning.

MR. RILEY: Yeah, without changing
the zoning, we simply couldn't do the
project, unfortunately. And I know that
there is a concern with zone changes, and
we don't take those 1ight1y. That's why
we came with a covenant to make sure we
tied ourselves to the plan. That's also
why we picked the zoning classification
that already exists in the neighborhood.
And, unfortunately, to come down -- to
give you an example, to come down to the
RU-3M -- and I think staff cou1d'test1fy
to this. The project to our north, an
existing development, existing since I
think the 60's, if I'm correct, it's a
three story -- it's three stories in

height. But unless they came and got a
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series of variances from this Board cannot
build that building that exists there

today. RU-3M allows you to have four-unit

~apartment complexes, not all tied

together, not a series. So if we had
RU-3M, which we have, if we maintained
that, we'd have, A, commercial zoning on
our 1ot frontage; we'd have RU-3M in the
rear and we wouldn't even have the
deve1opmént potential that the neighboring
property to our north had in 1960.

MR. HOPE: Mr. Chair, if I may.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yes.

MR. HOPE: There is also immediately

to the north of the property zoned RU-4M

and BU-1.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yes,

MR. RILEY: So as County Attorney
indicated, RU-4M is prevalent -- is a
prevalent zoning district.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Now, that's
three stories across --

MR. RILEY: I think -- you're talking
north, is that as well? '

MR. HOPE: Correct.
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MR. RILEY: He's talking about not
only this property, but north of that is
RU-4M.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Ohn that
vacant piece of property, just to the
north of the -- '.

MR. RILEY: This one here.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yeah, right
there. What is that?

MR. RILEY: Let me look at the zoning
map. I don't think I have it handy. The
Chair asked for the zoning classification
for this property, which is one lot to the
north of ours. '

MS. INGRAHAM: That's BU-1 right at
the corner.

MR. RILEY: 1It's a commercial zoning
classification, BU-1.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Okay.

Anymore queétions from the Board?
COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: I have a
question for staff. Could we ask for this
to -- I guess for changes or for this to
be deferred or whatever for them to make

necessary changes? When he said this
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could go down to six stories or whatever?

MS. INGRAHAM: You're say1ng for a
deferral?

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Or how could
we do this to -- you know, if he's --

MS. INGRAHAM: Well, the previous
one --

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Uh-huh.

MS. INGRAHAM: -- we requested -- the
Department requested the deferral, but I
think the applicant actually agreed to it.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Okay.

MS. INGRAHAM: So, I mean, I think
they can defer it.

MR. HOPE: As long as the Board has
not previously deferred the application,
then the Board can defer it. You
basically have one shot at a deferral. 1
know there have been previous deferrals
here, so it depends on whom had asked for
the deferral. If it was always the
applicant, or the applicant in agreement,
then the Board can.

Now, my question would be what would

be the basis for the deferral? 1Is it to

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




O © 0O ~N o G Hp W NN =

[ T N TR N T N T N T 1 S e S N N N G §
g AW NN =, O W OON O R W NN -

44

see how they could rework the plans for
less stories based upon what he said?

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Yes.

MR. HOPE: If it comes down to a
certain point, then it has to be wider,
then, yeah, that would be something,
because you do have the ability now to
approve something if they agree to it that
was less intensive. But if it's going to
be something such that it chahges -- would
conceivably change their plans, then it
would basically be -- ask them -- either
you make the deferral up to two months, or
ask them if they'd be willing to -- how
much time they would need to go back and
rework the plans, if they're willing to,
if they would be willing to accept that,
and then you go from there.

MR. RILEY: If I can answer, the
proffer for the six stories, our building
footprint wouldn't change, so we wouldn't
need a deferral. You could approve the
six stories today. And all the
advertisements that go out with regard to

this public hearing within our Declaration
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of Restrictions, it provides that the
hearing -- the plans can be changed at
public hearing. So provided that we don't
create an additional variance or something
like that, or change our footprint, you
can approve six stories tonight as a
condition of the approval.

To go back and to rework the plan to
go less than six stories would only mean
that we have to push the building back
towards our rear. And we already know
what the neighbors are going to say about
that. And we really don't want to upset
the neighbors, so we would prefer not to
do that.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: What you're
saying is, you want the same square
footage in six floors as you would have in
seven?

MR. RILEY: Yes, sir, but the
footprint of the building, the mass of the
building. If it's a box, the box would
not get any wider. It would not get
narrower. The box would stay what the box

is. We would just reduce it down to six
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stories.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: It would be
less square footage for the building.

MR. RILEY: It would be less square
footage for the building.

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: And the zone
change would still be needed?

MS. INGRAHAM: They still need a zone
change. |

MR. RILEY: Yes.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I
would T1ike to see a reworking of this for
it to be compatible, and I'm ready to
offer a denial without prejudice for the
project.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Well, make
the motion.

COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: I move denial
without prejudice.

- COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: And we got
some legal stuff here?

MR. HOPE: Mr. Chair, if I may.

Would the maker of the motion be willing
to waive the 12-month period that the

applicant could bring back another
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application since you're denying without
prejudice? '
COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Twelve months
waiver so he can come back sooner?
| COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. RILEY: Mr. Chairman, there was

a -- one of the residents wanted to
speak --
MR. HOPE: Public hearing is closed.
MR. RILEY: -- if you would allow

him.
| COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yes, it's
closed. I think we got all the
information here I think we need. We know.
what your supporters are. I think we do.
It had been -- do I have a second to
the motion?
COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Second.
COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: It has been
moved and second that we deny this
application with prejudice -- not with
prejudice, right?
MR. HOPE: Without prejudice.
COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Without

‘prejudice.
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MR. HOPE: Without prejudice, but
waiving the 12-month period that the
applicant could 6ome back.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: And waiving
the 12-month return period.

MS. INGRAHAM: Do you want me to do
the roll now?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson Davis?

COUNCILPERSON DAVIS: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson Everett?

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson Johnson?

"COUNCILPERSON JOHNSON: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilperson.
Kinchens? |

COUNCILPERSON KINCHENS: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Motion passes 4 to O,
for denial without prejudice waiving the
12-month re-filing period.

MR. RILEY: Thank you for your time.

COUNCILPERSON EVERETT: Uh-huh.
Thank you.

(Thereupon, the proceeding was

concluded:)
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA %S)
COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Florida
Professional Reporter and Notary Public in the
State of Florida, certify that all witnesses
personally appeared before me on this 18th day
of February 2009, and were duly sworn.

J ETT TAYLOR-BROWN, FPR
orida Professional Reporter
Notary Public, State of Florida
My Commission # DD497961
My Commission Expires: 12-27-2009

& M, JANNETT TAYLOR-BROWN
%' MY COMMISSION # DD497961
er oSt EXPIRES: Dec, 27, 2009
1407} 298-0153 Florida Notary Service.com
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA )
COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE %S:

I, Jannett Taylor-Brown, Florida
Professional Reporter and Notary Public in the
State of Florida, do hereby certify that a
meeting was held before Community Zoning
Appeals Board 8 on February 18, 2009; and that
Item Number 05-336, SOLID OAKS, L.L.C., was
heard; and that the foregoing pages, numbered 1
through 48, inclusive, constitute a true and
correct transcript of my stenographic notes.

WITNESS my hand in the City of Miami,
County of Dade,'State of Florida, this 18th day
of March 2009.

JﬁﬁgETT TAYLOR-BROWN, FPR
FLORIDA PROFESSIONAL REPORTER
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD 8
HENRY REEVES ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
2005 NW 111 Street, Miami

January 21, 2009 @ 7:00 p.m.

ITEM

SOLID OAKS, LLC
(05-336)

Members of the Board
(Present)

Fredericke Alan Morley, Chairman
Patrick Cure
Vernell Everett
Arthemon Johnson
Richard C. Brown
Dr. Joy J. Davis

County Attorney's Office

Dennis Kerbel
Assistant County Attorney

Staff

Cordella Ingraham, Zoning Evaluator

On behalf of the Applicant

Bill Riley, Esq.
Bilzin Sumberg
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 3-4, 8

, 10-14, 24-26, 28-37,
45-46, 49-55, 57-58, 61

62, 64-73.
COUNCIL PERSON CURE: 53-57, 69-70, 72.

COUNCIL PERSON BROWN: 45-46, 52-53, 55, 62-63,
71-72.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: 34, 58-61, 66-68,
71-72.

COUNCIL PERSON DAVIS: 61-62, 72.

S T A F F
MS. INGRAHAM: 3-4, 8, 24, 33, 55, 60-61, 72.
MR. KERBEL: 10, 12, 35-36, 68-69.
ON BEHALF OF THE APPLICANT
MR. RILEY: 4-10, 12-24, 26-29, 31-34, 37,

46-51, 55-58, 62-69, 72.
MR. GORIN: 37-46, 57, 59-60, 70-71.
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MS. INGRAHAM: Yes.

Solid Oaks, LLC, Application Number
05-366, Zero protesters, zero waivers.

Excuse me. Just before Mr. Riley
makes his presentation, I just want this
Board to know that the staff is
recommending deferral of this application.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And we're going to
ask staff, will you go ahead and expound
that.

MS. INGRAHAM: Well, Mr. Riley will
explain to you, but his application --
part of the state statute requires that --
there's three things that have to be done
prior to converting a trailer park into
some other use and one of those 1is that
they need to supply the County with data
that says there's comparable housing 1in
the area.

Mr. Riley has provided us with
information. The County has not had an
opportunity to really analyze and
synthesize that information. And until we

do, we are not comfortable with the
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documentation that we have so far.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Thank you
very much.

So, therefore, in short, the
information -- since you don't have the
information, in essence, we don't have the
information.

MS. INGRAHAM: Well, we've gotten
information from Mr. Riley, but we have --
the branch of Planning & Zoning that
really analyzes that data has not had an
opportunity to do that yet.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. And that's
Why we don't have an analysis of it?

MS. INGRAHAM: Right.

MR. RILEY: Good evening, Mr.
Chairman, Members of the Board, for the
record, my name 1is Bill Riley. I'm an
attorney with the Taw firm of Bilzin
Sumberg, with offices located at 200
Biscayne Boulevard, Suite 2500, in the
City of Miami.

I'm joined this evening by Mr. Meyer
Gorin, of Arkidesign, the architect of

record in this matter. And, collectively,
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we have the pleasure of representing Solid
Oaks, LLC, the applicant of this
proceeding.

Mr. Chairman, as staff has noted, the
applicant is seeking approval of this
Board to redevelop the subject property
from its current use, as a mobile home
park, to a home for the aged, designed
with modern state-of-the-art conservation
principles, prescribed by the United
States Leadership and Energy and
Environmental Design rating system, which
is more commonly referred to as LEED
certification.

I will -- in just a moment, I'11 ask
Mr. Gorin to come up to the podium and
explain the LEED certification process and
the conservation measures that have been
incorporated in the design of this
project.

Before doing so, however, I'd like to
take a moment to discuss the land use and
zoning regulations applicable to the
property and the recommendation issued to

you by the Department of Planning &
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Zoning.

As you may recall from the
presentation that was made before this
Board on September 24th, the subject
property is a single, elongated track of
land comprising approximately two acres,
fronting along Northeast 6th Avenue.

The frontage of the property, which
comprises of approximately half an acre,
is designated business and office on the
comprehensive plan and 1is zoned for
commercial uses.

The remaining portions of the
property are designated medium-density
residential and zoned RU-3. The RU-3
designation represents the County's
four-unit apartment district.

Based upon the property's current
land use, the property could be
redeveloped with 69 residential units or
with a mixture of residential and
commercial uses.

In fact, the type of development is
precisely what you see when you examine

existing developments on similar
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properties within the area.

Directly to the north of the Tand s
a piece of property almost identical in
size and shape as the subject property.
That property 1is zoned RU-4M, the
identical zoning classification we're
asking for tonight, is developed with a
three-story condominium building, spanning
the entire length of the property. And it
contains 43 condominium units.

To the north of that area is an area
zoned RU-3M and it's developed with a
series of four-unit apartment buildings.

To the south of our property are
additional multi-unit developments and
commercial units, commercial development
line the main corridor on Northwest 6th
Avenue, across from 60 -- Northeast 6th
Avenue, there are additional series of
multi-family residential developed at five
stories.

(Thereupon, Councilman Brown joined
the other members at the table).

MR. RILEY: And, approximately,

77 units just within this area and an
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additional 76 units exist within that
area.

MS. INGRAHAM: Excuse me, Mr. Riley.

I'd just 1ike the record to reflect
that Mr. Brown has showed up.

MR. RILEY: To the south and to the
rear of the property is a single-family
residential neighborhood.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Excuse me.

MR. RILEY: Sure.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Before we move on
with that, and not to cut you off right
quick, could you address staff concerns
first, and our concern, because I want to
make sure that we're on point right now.

MR. RILEY: Sure.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Because -- okay.
Go ahead.

MR. RILEY: In your hearing kits, you
were provided a series of reports from
Miami-Dade County staff. These reports
were issued by the Fire Department, the
Public Works Department, the Department of
Environmental Resource Management and the

Department of Planning & Zoning. But for
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the Department of Planning & Zoning, all

reviewing agencies have found that the
plan before you is acceptable.

The Department of Planning & Zoning,
on the other hand, has commented that the
requested height of the building that
we're proposing, which I'11 have Mr. Gorin
explain in a moment, and compliance with
the Florida statutes are in question. We
disagree with staff's analysis.

The first point, the point of the
height, to give the Board some history of
this application, this application was
filed in 2005 and amended in 2007.

Prior to filing the application, and
then prior to filing the amended
application, we met with the Department of
Planning & Zoning, and we asked what would
you like to see developed on this
property. We know there's a necessary
need for elderly housing within Miami-Dade
County, and specifically within this area.
We proposed a home for the aged. At that
time, it was well-received by staff. And

we said, but we want to be sensitive,
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because we're very familiar with the
Biscayne Gardens Homeowner's association,
civic aséociation.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Keep the
microphone. Go ahead.

MR. RILEY: And we know -- and we
know that the single-family home that abut
our property is part of that civic
association.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. I want you
to hold on, because our attorney is right
here. And we're going to be --

MR. KERBEL: Sorry I'm late.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: No problem.

‘Cause we want to make sure we're
right on point with this.

MR. RILEY: I understand.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 'Cause I can let
you know, one of my concerns is the fact
that we don't have that information, full
information, and we're really going to
make a decision. I hear what you're
saying, but also we -- I hear what staff
is saying and normally we get the full

analysis.
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And to that point, and to that point,
when we get to some of the things in our
review where it has sites and building, I
don't know if you have this already, it
has site and building, it has site plan,
this is from staff, it has unacceptable;
lTocation of building, it has unacceptable;
compatibility, unacceptable, and so on,
unacceptable. And also the department,
the Neighborhood Services, where it has
schools, they have just no comment on
there, they have no comment. Along with
Parks, no comment; MDT is no comment.

And I guess one of my main concerns
is the fact that our full analysis, which
we don't have, and which we really rely on
staff to have, we don't have that in front
of us. So we're making an assessment on
what you're saying, but then we hear what
staff is saying.

Mr. Attorney, just right quick, and I
know you're probably already up to speed
on it, but one of our concerns 1in
reference to hearing this and listening to

staff is that staff doesn't have -- they

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

12

have the information, but they haven't --
it's not a breakdown. They haven't broken
it down and given it to us, the full
analysis, yet. And I just wanted to make
sure that we were still on point in moving
forward, because normally we have the full
analysis, so we can hear it. And we hear
the applicant. We hear what the applicant
is saying, but normally we have the
information. And I want you to at least
let me know where our standing is 1in this,
in reference to the Board, 'cause staff
asked for the deferral, they motioned,
they recommended a deferral, a
recommendation for a deferral.

MR. KERBEL: I believe in this
situation, the Board does have the
discretion to defer it, even though the
applicant objects.

MR. RILEY: And if I can, within the
next five to 10 minutes --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Sir.

MR. RILEY: -- I think I can address
each of those points.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Yeah, I just
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want to be fair with you, because we
really rely on the staff analysis.

MR. RILEY: Understood.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And I understand
what you're saying, that you gave it to
staff and they haven't had a chance to
break it down yet to give it to us.

MR. RILEY: I understand.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: So, in other words,
we can't really get an opinion from staff.
And we asked -- we rely heavily on their
opinion, and they gave us an opinion for
motion for deferral and I want to be fair
with you.

MR. RILEY: I completely understand.
I'd 11ke the opportunity to explain.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: I'11 give you that,
sir.

MR. RILEY: Because after my
explanation, in the alternative, if staff
wasn't recommending deferral tonight,
they'd be recommending denial of the
application andhthey'd be recommending
denial of the application based upon the

comments that you received, say that the
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scale and the height of the building is
unacceptable. And, again, that's just for
the Department of Planning & Zoning.

The other departments that have
issued no comments, like the School Board,
that's directly because this is an
application for home for the aged, and
it's not a residential application. It
doesn't generate any students. So they --
as a standard policy, they issued no
comments. It's not something that they
have not had an opportunity to review.
It's just a standard policy that they
have.

And if I can, I just --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. RILEY: -- I'd like to talk about
-- take each comment in turn, to begin
with, staff analysis of the height of the
building, and how the height and the site
plan are unacceptable.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. RILEY: In their view.

When we first met with the Department

of Planning & Zoning, we said we want to

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

15

be extra sensitive to the single-family
homes that abut us to the south and to the
rear. And, at that time, we came to an
agreement, an understanding, that we would
push all of our density, all the density
available to the property and the density
necessary to make the project economically
feasible. And, again, with our request,
which was in staff's analysis, they
indicate that we're asking for
approximately half of the density eligible
that we could be asking for on this
property. So it's not a density issue;
it's a height 1issue.

We pushed all of our density to the
front, on the street front, because, one,
the rest of the uses that abut us are
commercial, are multi-family. We did that
in order to provide landscaping in the
rear and service parking lot. We buffered
it with a landscaping buffer that provides
a distance separation between the
single-family home, visual separation. We
also placed a masonry wall around the

entire perimeter of our property, provide
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additional buffering.

On October 21st, after the September
hearing before this Board, we met with the
Biscayne Gardens Civic Association. We
explained to them that we pushed the
density forward for that purpose. So
staff's recommendation changed before the
previous hearing. What they would 1ike us
to do, is they would Tike us to spread the
density out throughout the entire piece of
property, either in a system that's
similar to our northern neighbor or a
stepdown system, but in order to do that,
we have to push our density, push our’
building mass back towards the
single-family residential neighborhood.

We asked the people at the Biscayne
Gardens Civic Association, do you want us
to explore that? At that time, we were
told, no, keep the seven stories, 'cause
we want to keep it away from our
properties. So we did that. We respected
the neighborhood's decision. We went
ahead with that plan.

The other point of contention that
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the neighbors had was the initial plan
showed an emergency access onto Northeast
5th Court, only for fire trucks and other
1ife safety automobiles. They asked us to
close that. We told them that it wasn't
our intention to open it in the first
place. It was a request by the Miami-Dade
County Fire Department. We told them
we'll come back, we'll ask the Board to
defer the application, not to October 1like
it was originally deferred, but up until
January till tonight in order to meet with
fire to try to get their approval. We got
that approval. We kept the neighbors
informed and we closed that. And, again,
we have a masonry wall abutting that
right-of-way now.

The second point of staff's comments
are the Florida Statute sections. And I
want to take each one of these in turn,
because, as staff noted, there's three
primary requirements that a mobile
homeowner needs to accomplish prior to
evicting people from a mobile home park.

The first section of the statutes
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requires that mobile home park owner
notify each mobile homeowner, or if a
homeowner's association has been
established, fhe directors of the
association, of an application for a
change in zoning of the park within five
days from the filing of such zoning
application with the zoning authority. We
have provided not one, but two of these
required notices to the park tenants by
certified mail return receipt.

This application was first filed with
the County, as I mentioned before, on
October 5, 2005. By letter dated
September 13, 2005, nearly a month before
filing that application, we provided the
statutory notice.

On October 16, 2007, the application
was amended. By letter dated October 5,
2007, more than a week prior to filing
that amended application, which, again, is
an extra step that we took, not a
requirement from the Florida sfatutes, but
we went above and beyond those

requirements, and we notified the
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neighbors again or the residents again by
return receipt certified mail.

We provided that documentation to
staff on several times. The last time,
the most recent time we provided that, was
by letter to the Director on November 26,
2008. 1I'd 1ike to take a moment just to
hand out copies of that letter.

(Handing) .

From my recent discussions with
staff, it's my understanding that staff
believes that we complied with that
section of the Florida Statutes, and that
is not why they're recommending deferral
tonight.

The second -- another section of the
Florida Statutes requires that park owners
making monetary payment to the State of
Florida Mobile Home Relocation Corporation
in the amount of $3,000 for a single-wide
unit and $6,000 for a double-wide unit.
The mobile home park tenant receives
payment typically within 45 days of
receipt of the notice of eviction. We

have acknowledged both verbally and in
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writing, in and the letter you have, our
obligation to make these payments and we
would be prohibited from proceeding to
permitting until these payments are
rendered or we would be subject to
enforcement action by the State of
Florida.

But we have done even more. The
applicant has voluntarily proffered, in
addition to thosé monetary contributions
are required, through a declaration of
restrictions that will be recorded and run
with the title of the property, if
accepted by this Board. And in that
declaration, we pledge to voluntarily
contribute $1,000 to each mobile homeowner
with a limitation of one payment for each
unit prior to relocation. _

The declaration has been on file with
the Miami-Dade County Department of
Planning & Zoning and it's been on file
for approximately a year.

Again, my most recent conversations
with staff, they have agreed that we

comply with this section of the Florida
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Statutes, and this is not why they're
asking for a deferral.

Third section of the Florida Statute
requires that no agency or municipality,
local, county or state government shall
approve any application for rezoning or
take any other official action which will
result in removal or relocation of mobile
homeowners residing in a mobile home park
without first determining the adequate
mobile home parks or other suitable
facilities exist within the relocation of
the mobile homeowners.

On January 20, 2006, and, again, on
October 21, 2008, Miami Economic
Associates Incorporated issued a
relocation study for the subject mobile
home park. Both studies determined that
there are 1,072 units available for rent
below $400 a month in the 2000 census.
This is why the Department of Planning &
Zoning is asking for a deferral. They
believe that additional information is
necessary.

Miami Economic Associates 1is a
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corporation that specifically focuses on
housing issues, and specifically in
Miami-Dade County. They've issued
numerous reports for other mobile home
parks in the past. Same reports have
always been accepted.

And from conversations I've had with
staff, they were asking for something
else, l1ike an MLS listing, to show what
rental units are available within the
area.

What I explained to them was, that
not only they, and I, to pull up on the
Internet an MLS 1listing, but as you pull
it up in the Internet, if it's valid
today, the printout may not be valid
tomorrow, because the assumption rate with
rental properties is it could be rented --
it could have been rented yesterday; it
could be rehted tomorrow.

So I don't want to provide the Board
with information that may not be accurate,
that may not be reliable, that's not
accepted in the industry standards. I

want to provide the Board with the
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information that's always been accepted by
the County. And the County has said,
well, the 2000 census data is outdated
data.

Let's assume that it was outdated.
Now we're in 2008, 2009. During the 2000
census time, when the development boom was
happening, there were -- it was a more
conservative estimate at that time. Now
with the housing surplus that we have, as
reported everyday in the news, everybody
knows that the inventory of housing,
specifically affordable housing, is
greater today than during the boom time.

So we have argued that to ask us for
additional data on the eleventh hour,
after this application has been pending
for over three years and two studies, not
one, but two studies have been provided to
the County, to give the County additional
time and to delay this application any
further, after we have satisfied
neighbors' concerns, we've satisfied all
other departments' concerns, is really

unfair to this application. And we've
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asked to move forward today based upon
those arguments.

MS. INGRAHAM: Through the Chair, can
I just clarify something he said?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: It is true that they
submitted data to us. We just were --
we're just requesting additional time,
because the data he submitted to us, I
believe, is based on the 2000 census. And
the people within our department, who
analyze that kind of data, we have not
gotten back -- we have not gotten an
answer from them, whether we'll accept the
2000 or whether we would 1like him to give
us more up to date data than the 2000
census data. And there's nothing in the
statute that says they have to give us
2000 census data, but we would like to
maybe have more updated information before
we make a --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: That's correct.

And to the applicant, in fairness to
you, I understand exactly what you're

saying in reference, even when it goes to
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the other department, they issued a no
comment, but I want you to uhderstand our
position, in all due respect to the
schools and the parks, the department that
we rely on, the department that's really
more involved in this is Planning &
Zoning. This is the one that has the 1list
of unacceptable and that's why we wanted
to make sure that we're fair to you..
Because the only thing, if we go by
what we have, the only thing we have is
unacceptable, unacceptable. And even
though they 1ist it as no comment and no
objection, the Planning & Zoning is really
the oné -- the information that we have.
And 1t would be best, and I think it would
be best for everybody if we actually had
that data in front of us. And I want to
apologize, and I know how it is for
applicants to go through that and
everything, but it would be best, and
- like

that's the way we feel. We can't
the attorney said, we can't -- we could
make a decision, but we're trying to be

fair here also. We're not just trying to
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move forward like that. We want to at
least be kind of be fair to you also.

MR. RILEY: I appreciate that, and I
understand what you're saying. And if the
recommendation from the department would
change, provided that they héve this
data -- and, again, this data -- we're not
planning to build a project until after
we've completed our construction
documents. We're not planning to evict
anybody in the foreseeable future. It's
going to take at least a year to complete
our construction documents. The project
is at least a year, probably substantially
more, away from breaking ground.

If we provided additional
documentation, whatever that is, and we
still don't really know what the
department would 1like to see, but if we
provided that additional documentation and
the staff's recommendation would change
based upon those unacceptable listings, we
would be here tonight requesting a
deferral.

But staff's recommendation, as
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they've told us, is not going to change,
unless we spread the density of our
building out and further closer to the
single-family neighborhood. If we do
that, we will have a packed house of
residents within the area here to object.

If we're stuck between a situation
where we need to either appease Miami-Dade
County staff or the residents of the area,
it's impossible for us to do both, because
the project just doesn't work if we do
both, we'd rather appease the residents of
the area and come before you and ask for
your consideration based upon testimony,
based upon our design and the intent of
what we're proposing and to get your
comments on that.

And; again, we'd like to move
forward, only because if we defer the
application, we come back to you in two
months, you'll still have a recommendation
of denial. You'll still have comments
from staff that indicate that the site
plan and scale is unacceptable. And

because we're stuck between that rock and
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a hard place, we've come here. We have
some neighbors in the audience that will
speak to what I've been saying.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right. And I
understand that, but understand our
position. At least, we would have that --
at lTeast we would have that information.

And just to backtrack on something
else also, in reference to the -- a couple
other issues also, but I want to get past
this first, because I'm really not
comfortable without having the staff
information in front of us. That's one
thing, but I want to give you the full
version, so you can understand also.

In reference to the Florida Mobile
Home Relocation Act, we're familiar with
that also. One of the things -- you
weren't here last time. There was another
gentleman that made the presentation.

MR. RILEY: Mr. Dotson.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right. One of the
concerns, and I explained it to him, I see
the numbers that you're talking about

money goes, but that money goes to the
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homeowner. We dealt with the situation
before. Before individuals that live in
those mobile homes that rent, they will
not get that money. And I think it's
imperative that everyone understands that.

And I'm familiar with the Biscayne
Gardens Homeowner's Association. However,
the individuals that Tive in there, they
were here the last time. And if they rent
those mobile homes and they don't own it,
they will not get those dollars that's
coming to them. And we wanted to make
sure that everyone understands. And
there's quite a few things that go along
with it. And that's why I said I want to
be fair to you 100 percent. And I'm not
comfortable, sir, with this.

MR. RILEY: Okay. I guess I would
defer to the County Attorney to talk about
how the dollars are distributed, but we
really are trying to be sensitive to the
tenants.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right. And I
understand that. In reference to that,

we're familiar with it, because we've seen
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it before. The dollars do come down. And
you will give it to the owner. However,
if a person is renting that mobile home,
they will not get those dollars. And the
individuals that stood before us the last
time that actually opposed this project,
they said they had nowhere else to go.
And we're really concerned always with
displacement. That's one thing this Board
cannot do. And several tenants came
before and they were concerned with
displacement. They were not owners. They
rent. And that's the only thing that they
can afford. And their families 1live
there. |

And, T1ike I said, there's other
concerns also. I don't know how we --
like I said, you weren't here last time,
Mr. Dotson was here and several other
tenants came. They had quite a few
concerns 1in reference to this.

And I noticed you reference the
Biscayne Gardens, I see Ms. Crim. We
respect Ms. Crim's (phonetic) homeowner's

association. However, the individuals
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that live in that trailer park are not
Biscayne Gardens Civic Association.

MR. RILEY: Understood.

There is one other concession that we
have made to our tenants. The owner of
the property owns several other mobile
home parks throughout Miami-Dade County.
They own a large mobile home park with
approximately 200 spaces in Homestead.
They also own, across the street, Shady
Oaks Mobile Home Park.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: So the displacement
will be at a minimum?

MR. RILEY: It will be at a minimunm.
There's only about 17 trailer spots
located on the subject property. It's
about 70 percent occupied, which means
there's about 13 mobile home parks there
on the subject property. So it's not a
burden that we can't meet.

And, of course, because we're a
mobi]e home park owner on other sites, we
would really welcome the ability to keep
our tenants and to keep that income coming

in. If that is something that they choose
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to do, under the Florida Statutes, we have

to pay for their relocation, which means
that we have to do the breakdown, pay for
the breakdown of the mobile home park on
the subject property site and pay for the
relocation costs, transporting the unit
and setting it up at a new location. So
that's something else that I wasn't able
to get to, but it's something that -- I
think that's one of the reasons that you
don't see a lot of the tenants here today
in protest, because, like I started to
say, we're really trying to be sensitive
to them. We're trying to do everything we
can.

So, in addition to the contributions
we might need to make to the State of
Florida, we offered additional monetary
contribution, if they decide not to
relocate to one of our mobile home parks
and relocation as well.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. And I guess
that gets us back to my original concern,
back to our original concern, which is the

breakdown analysis. And I know you seem
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to feel that once it's done, you already
know what staff opinion is going to be.
However, we don't know that. You know, we
can't make that assessment.

MS. INGRAHAM: Staff is not going to
change their recommendation based on --
after we've analyzed the material.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. And we would
need -- and we would 1like to have, at
least, from what we have from staff right
here, we have unacceptable Tisting from
staff and this is the department that we
rely on.

MR. RILEY: Which I think -- I just
want to make sure it's clear. And, again,
we want to respect the will of the Board,
but I just want to make sure it's clear
that the unacceptable that you're reading
there, staff won't change those
unacceptable's based upon the information
they're requesting.

And the information that I cited is
in the back of the letter that I provided
to you. And if you look at the last page,

it's a Tetter from Miami Economic
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Associates. If you look at the last page,
the last paragraph of the last page, that
provides their conclusion of how much
rental income is available within the
census area, and, again, at a conservative
2000 data.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Councilman Everett.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Can I ask
one question?

Why did you use 2000 data instead of
more current data?

MR. RILEY: There's interim data that
are available, but from this census area,
from what the experts have related to me,
because certainly I don't do that, but
from what they've related to me, the most
up-to-date full data that's available for
the census track is the data that they
used.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Thank you.

MR. RILEY: And because it's a
conservative, during the building height,
we thought it would be more than

acceptable.
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MR. KERBEL: Mr. Chair, if I could
make a suggestion.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes, sir.

MR. KERBEL: 'Cause I think we have a
couple of issues going on here.

One is the actual Tayout of the
project. And as staff has said, they're
not going to change their recommendation
on that.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right.

MR. KERBEL: And so if the Board's
inclination is to follow staff's
recommendation, then the Board could
certainly make that determination today,
because a denial wouldn't trigger any
issue with the Florida Statutes.

Now, if the Board 1is inclined to
approve the application, then we have a
question about what the Florida Statutes
requires before you make any such
determination. And in that case, you
would have to -- you would have to make a
determination that there is adequate
housing available for relocation. The

applicant has submitted a study. Staff
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has requested more time to analyze that
study. The Board could determine that the
applicant study is acceptable, and I think
that would satisfy the statutes. On the
other hand, the Board could also wait for
staff's input on that.

But if the Board is going to -- 1is
inclined to deny 1it, staff's analysis of
this report isn't going to change their
recommendation one way or the other.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. And that's
one thing, Mr. Attorney, that I wanted to,
you know, kind of 1like go down that fine
line without -- I know how I'm feeling.
You know, I don't know exactly each member
of the Board, until I hear from them,
until we have, I guess, a discussion on it
and I don't want to actually lead it. 1
wanted to give the applicant a fair chance
to hear everything, the Board hear
everything. That's one of the reasons why
at Teast I wanted to have the full
analysis, but I hear everything that
you're saying, Mr. Attorney.

So I guess what we're going to do at
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this time, we're just going to continue on
with the presentation.
MR. RILEY: Okay.
CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We're going to hear
it.
MR. RILEY: If I can, I'd lTike to ask
the architect to come up now to present
the design concepts of the project.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Excuse me.

At this time, Mk. Cure -- yeah, go
ahead, Mr. Cure. I have to say it on the
record. Go to the rest room. Go ahead,

Mr. Cure, we'll give you five minutes.
We're going to break for five minutes.
Mr. Cure, go to the restroom. Go ahead.
Got to say it on the record, man. I gave
you five minutes, Mr. Cure, you're
walking.

(Brief recess).

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We can move
forward, sir.

MR. GORIN: My name 1vaeyer Gorin.
I'm an architect of the project. My
offices are located in 21304 West Dixie

Highway in Miami.
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And I'd 1ike to start the
presentation by mentioning that we sat
with the Director of the department the
day before we start the design and the
conditions of the Director of the
department at that time were concise and
clear: Don't do a cigar box; don't do a
building that is going to be intrusive to
the neighbors; don't go over this area.

With the parameters set by the
Director in a meeting in 2005, we start
designing the project as the County
instructed us.

At that time, we became members of
the GB, Green Building Council, in which
the idea is to save the environment. We
have to start being sensitive to the
environment.

And this building has been designed
with one criteria in mind: We have to be
sensitive, not only to the neighbors, not
only to the city, to the environment. We
have to start thinking for our children
and the future of our children. Even

though this is an elderly housing project,
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it's designed not to affect the future of
the people in town.

The green building requires that the
structure that 1is going to be done will
minimize the impact on the land, meaning
that instead of spreading the project
throughout acres and acres of land, we
concentrate the building and we
concentrate all the services. By doing
that, we're achieving a project that will
be platinum certified, the highest
certification that is available for this
type of project, over any project,
actually.

It will take an additional investment
on the project, but we're going to be
saving -- and if you are familiar with the
green concept that's been already 1in the
newspaper and everything, we're going to
cut over 45,000 cubic meters of carbon
monoxide to be placed into the
environment. We're going to save energy.
We're going to be -- we're not going to
dump one drop of water into the WASD

system for recycling. We are recycling
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every single drop of water. Rain water
and water coming from the bathrooms, in
the kitchen will be used on-sife, will be
treated on-site with a system that is
state of the art that doesn't produce
smell, doesn't produce anything. And will
be comparable of doing a sewer extension,
if we have to, that it's about 4,600 feet
to the nearest 1ift station. That
extension will destroy, it will severely
affect all the neighbors on the Biscayne
Gardens association in that area, because
of the distance that we havé to run the
lines.

With this in mind, your GB
suggestions and requirements to certify
the building, we designed the project in
which we're not taking down any trees.
We're saving all the trees that are in
good condition. Some trees that to be
replaced, they will be taken out, but
replaced with a canopy that is big, that
is 10 times the size of what we're taking
down.

We're exceeding on the landscaping.
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~ As an example, on the hedges and the green

material, we went from 89 hedges or 90
that we're adding, we're going to put
almost 800. We're planting gardens to
bring natural habitat for butterflies, for
bees and all kinds of materials, excuse
me, of animals.

We're designing the project with a
green roof, meaning that you don't have
the black tar on the roof. You have green
grass that will be mowed once a month,
twice a month or a year, because it's
grass that grows only with the water that
will pick up from the rain that will be
stored inside the same roof. What that
creates with that green roof that we're
not producing what's called the heat
island effect, meaning the hot roof, the
black roof, produces heat that increases
the temperature in the neighbor. So we're
not doing that. We're absorbing the heat.
And we're using the heat to produce our
own air conditioning. |

We have been contacted by the Solar

Energy Commission, and they want to use
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this building as a prototype to experiment
with a new system of hot water system for
the entire building. So we're making
waves in the industry. We're trying to
make a building that it's really state of
the art, not only for the habitants, but
for the neighborhood.

Now, why are we going seven stories?
We need the height, Number 1, to be able
to collect on the east side of the
building. We're using the east side of
the building that is depicted in this
rendering. This whole side --

MR. ACOSTA: Take the microphone,
will you, please.

MR. GORIN: I'm sorry.

We're using the east side of the
building to collect solar energy, heat,
and energy to run our pumps, our lighting
on the site. Al1 the site lighting is
solar powered. So we're not heating with
energy. We're producing our own hot
water. We're producing our own vegetables
to be used within the premises. Even

every single material coming out of the
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drain water will be used on the planting
of the landscaping.

Besides that, we have designed 1in
this project a state of the art air
conditioning system that will collect the
heat throughout the building, reprocess it
and convert it in usable energy for the
same reason, the same cooling.

So, 1in very short, we are not
impacting the environment. We're
designing based upon the guidelines given
to us by the County.

And we had a meeting. Mr. Riley was
with us at the meeting. And we were told
very clearly, we don't want to see cigar
box. We produced the building. A lot of
the mass to collect the energy.

They said you can go nine stories.

We accepted seven, because we needed that
height. The five top stories are only for
the residents. The second floor will
produce amenities. And we have a day care
for Alzheimer's patients. That is a very
sophisticated system of taking care of the

elderly that suffers from Alzheimer's, 1in
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which the design requires that the patient
should be able to run within the facility
on their protected system. And they
should be able to walk around without a
1imit, without a door, without a wall that
will make him stop and keep walking
against the wall. So we have designed
that, with a secluded Tandscaped area,
garden area exclusively for them.

With all the arguments that Mr. Riley
just mentioned, the idea, as was told to
us by the County, to cut two stories, get
rid of the height, spread the project
kills the design completely. It ends with
the concept of bringing housing for the
elderly. You're going to have buildings
with long corridors for people that have
problems walking and all kinds of
difficult maneuverability. They cannot
move. This is not a -- it's a hotel
basically for elderly people.

We are not going to have nurses.
We're going to have assistants. We're
going to have people to assist the people

to 1live in the place. There is no medical
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facilities. If they feel sick, they will
be transported to the hospital, or if they
need medical treatment, their own doctor
will come see 1like he goes to the house,
but that's the concept of the design.

This is not -- it's just a place to rest
and pass the Tast years of their Tives.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Councilmen, any
questions?

Councilman Brown.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Architect.

MR. GORIN: Yes, sir.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: You said there
were seven stories; five for residents,
one for day care and the other one for --

MR. GORIN: The ground floor, we have
dining room. We have multi-use,
non-denomination area for praying. We
have laundries. We have all the support
areas, a kitchen, basically, the
mechanical system. We have placed even
the emergency generator out of the way of
everybody. We've placed it in the area of
the employees that is located --

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Okay, that's
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enough.

MR. GORIN: That would be located
right in the entrance. We're sensitive to
the residents and to the neighbors. We
don't want anybody going to the back.

Basically, a visitor that will come
maybe on a Sunday or a Satufday to visit
their families, the traffic we expect here
is really low. We have provided,
according to the regulations of the ACA
(phonetic), one parking space every two
beds. So we have about 50 parking spaces
for visitors and about 20 for employees.
That's more or less what we have within
the project.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And I keep hearing
you refer to meeting with the County,
meeting with County staff. So I guess I'm
trying to find out, when did we get off
track.

MR. GORIN: If I may.

MR. RILEY: 1I'11 speak.

MR. GORIN: Bill will explain.

MR. RILEY: At the time we proposed

this project initially, County staff had a
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Director of the Department of Planning &
Zoning. During that process, we met with
the Assistant Director. We met with the
Director.

In the interim, while the plans were
being processed, the Director at that time
left. There was a period of time that the
Assistant Director became the acting
Director. That was one of the people we
met with. Again, we had all confirmation
at that time that they were supportive of
the project.

Again, at that time they didn't issue
any recommendations, but it was our
understanding by talking with them, that
they were supportive. We continued to
move forward.

And it's an expensive process to go
through, especially when you're talking
about filing in 2005, the architectural
design, the revisions and so forth.

| Right before this application came to
you for the first time, a few months
before that, and I don't know exactly how

many months, but maybe four or five months
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before that, a new director was appointed
at the Cdunty and he had a different
opinion. That's why we're here today.
It's based upon the new policy of the
County, Department of Planning & Zoning,
the new vision with the new Director. And
he would prefer us, rather than placing
all the mass up against the street front,
Tike we originally discussed and
originally designed it for, he would
prefer us to push some of the mass -- and,
again, it's not a density issue, it's just
a massing issue, back in a stepdown
process, which would take it closer to the
single-family homes.

Met with the neighbors, and that did
not seem to be something that they would
prefer. So we kept it this way. Again,
we prefer to appease the neighbors and
come to you and explain what has happened
over the three-year process we've been
through rather than coming here and
appearing that we haven't been sensitive
to the community, haven't reached out into

the neighborhood and have a room full of
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objectors. So that was our intent, that
was our thought process and that's what
we're here today with.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you.

At this time, we're going to ask if
you have any supporters that wish to
speak.

MR. RILEY: If I can, I wanted to
pass out one other thing. It's a
Declaration of Restrictions. It provides
that the plan that you see here today is
the plan that we would have to build, iif
you accept the project. If you accept the
declaration, it gets recorded with the
title to the property. If we decide to
sell the property, the plan cannot change.
They'd have to come back to this Board
prior to it being changed. And if we
changed our mind, we'd have to come back
to this Board and ask for your approval.

The other restriction is the use has
to be a home for the aged. We cannot
convert it to a residential use.

And the other one is the mitigation

for the relocation of the current
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residents.

(Handing).

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We have this.

MR. RILEY: Oh, you do?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yeah, we have this.

MR. RILEY: I had no idea you had it.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. We have
this.

Do you have any supporters that wish
to speak at this time or they just want to
be acknowledge for the record?

Any supporters of this application,
would you please stand? Any supporters of
this application, Solid Oaks, will you
please stand, supporters, please stand.
Thank you very much.

Any objectors to this application?

At this time, we'll close the public
portion and we have discussion by Council.

Councilmen, you've heard the
applicant. And I guess I'd 1ike to ask
the applicant to come back.

How many -- how many residents you
have in the -- would you say you have 1in

the trailer park now?
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MR. RILEY: We have 17, the ability
to have 17 mobile home units, and I
believe there are 17 there. But the
occupancy rate 1is only about 70 percent.
We have about 13 occupied units -- 12,
sorry.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Twelve occupied.

MR. RILEY: Mobile home park --
mobile home tenants.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Are they the
renters or do they actually own or you
don't know that?

MR. RILEY: They rent.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: They rent?

MR. RILEY: They do.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: That was my other
concern, dealing with this kind of
situation before, a lot of individuals
that actually rent are not aware that when
the money guess to Tallahassee, when it
comes down in a check form, it will go to
the actual owner of the mobile home and
the individuals that rent will not see a
dime of that.

The other concern is -- the other
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concern is -- and I definitely -- I
definitely understand your situation when
you say you've met -- you've met with the
County. And, I guess, you know, my heart
goes out to you if you've met and you were
kind of under the impression and you put
your money to something and something
changed.

However, we still have to lean
strongly on staff when they said it's
incompatible for that area. 1 want you to
understand that once we -- once we set a
precedence for something Tike this, the
next time it will continue to come over
and over again. That's one of the reasons
why we have that, and dealing with that
and going with the thing that, where they
say unacceptable in reference to
incompatible to the area and everything.
That's one of my -- that's one of my main
concerns also.

Councilman Brown.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: My only concern
is, if you had asked for a deferral, 1

would have been more than willing to side
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on your side. So I'm using the same
yardstick for staff.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Councilman Cure.

COUNCILMAN CURE: First of all, my
hat goes off to the time and effort you
guys put into the building, beautiful
building. It definitely has some
admirable qualities that would -- you
know, in this technology age, where we
want to, you know, conserve and do things
of that nature, so I 1like the building.

However, this 1list, as the Chair
said, you know, they gave you one
impression, I have another. I don't know
if a deferral would help. I don't think
that you guys want a deferral.

But reading this here, I just don't
know how staff and you guys -- if you guys
both working on the same page, if you have
a conservation type building 1like this,
and staff i1s trying to do the best for the
community, I don't know why we have this
standoff, where they would write something
T1ike based on aforementioned, staff notes

the application as proposed is
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inconsistent with the interpretive text of
the CDMP and that the approval of this
application is incompatible with the
surrounding area, would be detrimental to
the neighborhood and would negatively
affect the appearance of the community.
Notwithstanding the aforementioned, staff
notes additional information is required
from the applicant regarding compliance.

So I'm 1like, you know, between both,
trying to understand. If the Tlist wasn't
so long, but just everything down the road
inconsistent, you know, if it was Tlike
half and half, you know, I would say let's
go ahead and do it.

But is there any way you guys -- at
this point, you and staff, you guys can't
meet and work out some of those?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Councilman Cure,
not to cut you off, staff already
expressed a position.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Well, Cordella,
‘cause, I mean, a deferral wouldn't help?
I mean, the application is still valid,

there is an opportunity for something to
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be done.

MS. INGRAHAM: This application, the
decision was based on the Director's
opinion of what he thought. That does not
-- does not preclude us, the applicant,
from coming in and attempting to try to
work again with the applicant. You know,
I can't speak for him, but we're always
willing to try to work with applicants for
a better project. And so I wouldn't say
we would not do that.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: I stand corrected.

COUNCILMAN CURE: Yeah, thank you,
sir. |

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you, sir.

MR. RILEY: And just to follow-up on
that. We want to come here today with a
positive staff recommendation. We try our
best to do that.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Yeah.

MR. RILEY: It's important. 1It's not
only important for your consideration, if
there's ever an appeal of an application,
the law requires you to have substantial

competent evidence. Per se, staff

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




a W

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

56

recommendation of approval has been found
to be substantial competent evidence. So
it's not only a matter of getting
everybody to agree what the best use is of
a piece of property, but it's also
advantageous for us, if anybody ever files
an appeal, we never want to come with a
negative staff recommendation.

And I think that the length of time
that this application has been pending

should show that we've done a 1ot to meet

with staff.
I could get -- I believe I could get
staff's recommendation of approval. In

order to do that, I'd have to push that
building --

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Right, back to
the middle of the property.

MR. RILEY: -- further back towards
the single-family.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: And then you
would have the problem with the residents.

MR. RILEY: And then I'd make a 1ot
of residents angry. And I'd be here with

a positive staff recommendation with a
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room full of angry dbjectors.

MR. GORIN: And let me add something.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: You've got speak
into the microphone, sir.

MR. GORIN: I would like to add, once
we change the layout of the building, we
increase the footprint, and we destroy all
the trees, that's what the condition
means, you know, forget about the
environment, we lose the LEED
certification and then we have to put
sewer extension that really mess up the
neighborhood. That 1is something that is
completely out of consideration. The
County showed directive that we have to go
with green buildings. This building, with
the recommendation of the Director
completely denies that recommendation from
the County and immediately deletes the
green building and deletes the intent of
saving the planet.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Right.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. RILEY: Just one second.

Mr. Gorin makes a good point.
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As I indicated, the Department of
Planning & Zoning has some comments, but
the other departments have said that it
was acceptable.

For instance, the Department of
Environmental Resource Management, DERM,
the trees that you see on this site plan,
which is not the landscaping plan, but
just a site plan, every tree that you see
there is a specimen tree. If we pushed
the building back, we'd have to relocate
those specimen trees. At that time, we
would probably also have a negative
recommendation from DERM, because they
don't want us to -- they want us to Teave
specimen size trees in place. That's
another consideration we have.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

Go to Councilman Everett, and this is
your area.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Yes.

That looks good. I don't have much
of a problem with the building and what
have you, but we are not even -- I've got

another problem. That's one of the
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problems.

The other problem is what we was
talking about earlier, that you haven't
analyzed that data from 2000. We don't
know what happened to the people that it's
going to impact over thére. And I
understand that you are driven by a
different set of facts or concerns from
us. We got to make sure we do the right
thing for the community and for the
people, without thinking about the profit
that's going to be involved in there.

So tonight I couldn't approve of that
application with this hanging in the air
before staff get a chance to analyze the
information. I would have to be making an
assumption, based on the data you gave,
which I don't have. I'm not saying you're
lying or anything, but I rather for the
analysis to come from staff here, who have
our interest at heart, too, without being
profit-driven.

MR. GORIN: 1I'd 1ike to answer to you
what you're saying.

I think this is a deliberate
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insensitive approach from the County to
boycott the project. You have 12 people.
You have 12 1nhabftants, 17 trailers. The
study shows that there's thousands of
units, an old study. So the fact that
they want to create a study is a delay
attempt of the project. That will force
the owner to cancel the project. Rest
assured with the CO, the permit that they
have for the units, the neighbors won't
like the property. They won 1like the
neighbors.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Well, I
appreciate what you're saying. Most of
the information that you're presenting,
we've got it in front of us. We have that
information, so we've already got the
information. The information we don't
have is data later than 2000 concerning
that relocation of the people and
availability of accommodation of those
people.

MS. INGRAHAM: Right.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: That's the

information we don't have.
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MS. INGRAHAM: We have the
information. We have not been able to --

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: You haven't
analyzed it.

MS. INGRAHAM: We haven't analyzed
it.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Councilman -- Dr.
Davis, any questions?

COUNCIL PERSON DAVIS: No, I just
have a comment.

I commend you on what appears to be a
very nice project, very meaningful
project, very necessary project. However,
I also am not comfortable at this point
making a positive vote in favor of your
proposition.

One of the 1issues I have 1is the
height of the building and the location of
the building. It concerns me.

Also, I wasn't part of this}Counci1
when the other homeowners -- homeowners
and trailer park residents spoke, so I
don't feel comfortable making a decision’
at this point. And I don't really know

those residents' perspective, because we
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do represent those homeowners as well. So
I want to make sure that we're being fair
to them as well.

And this is nothing negative against
your presentatfon, because you've done a
fine job.

MR. RILEY: Thank you.

COUNCIL PERSON DAVIS: And I
appreciate that. Thank you.

MR. RILEY: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Al11 right,
Councilman Brown.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: I'm looking
at your --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: You've got to speak
into the microphone, Councilman.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Your Tletter dated
October 21, 2000, renters occupied unit.
And I was wondering, the census bureau
usually gives their projection. Did you
try to get their projection, say, for as
far back as 20077

MR. RILEY: Actually, when you read
that, you'll show -- it reads that there's

an assumption based upon a siXx
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percent determination.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Yeah.

MR. RILEY: And that was based on the
projections. I've heard from most -- from
everybody on the Board and most have
expressed your will that a vote will not
be taken on the application tonight.

If it is agreeable to the Board, we'd
be happy to defer the application at this
time, provided that we could come back in
a month, that we don't seek a long period
of time to defer the application.

We would 1ike you to understand that
unless -- unless we change the design of
the building, which we can't do, because
the neighbors, again, would not want us to
push the massing of the building back,
we're still going to come before you with
a negative staff recommendation.

Whatever County staff would like us
to provide, and we're not sure what they'd
like us to provide, whatever they would
like us to provide, we'd be happy to
provide that, provided that they can

complete their analysis. And, again,
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they've had since October 21st, when we
submitted that letter to them and then,
again, in November. It's been three
months and they haven't completed their
analysis. If they can complete their
analysis in 30 days, we'd be more than
happy to come before the Board with that
analysis complete. We'd still have the
same issues about the scaling and their
recommendation.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And I want to be
fair, I want to be fair to you, even if we
defer this application for another
30 days, and I know you gave me your
options, different things that you would
have to do, we can't say exactly where
this Board is going to go when we come
back at that time either.

But one thing I do want to say, like
I stated before, the other departments,
the schools and the park, we hear their
recommendation all the time. However,
when it comes to actually zoning, building
and zoning, we have to rely strongly on

building and zoning and that's what they

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




11

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

65

have right now.

I don't know what would happen and we
can't foresee, but, I mean, if you would
like a deferral, that's up to your option
and that's something»we can consider.

MR. RILEY: We would only like a
deferral if it would help the Board to
have that additional analysis. I don't
want to make any false representations
that we're going to come back to you with
a different plan, because it's a plan that
we've worked on for three years, a plan
that we've worked with the neighborhood
on. And unless we change it to meet the
Director's approval, and then we have a
room full of objectors here from the
neighborhood, we don't want to be put in
that position either, because we would
rather satisfy and be sensitive to the
neighbors as opposed to meeting the vision
of the Department of Planning & Zoning at
this time.

Again, we would love -- we would love
to do both. It's just in this case, it's

impossible to do both. And if there was
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-- if there was a way to do both, we'd do
it.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes, sir.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: You keep
making reference to the objection from the
neighbors. How do you know that?

MR. RILEY: I was told when we went
to the Biscayne Gardens Civic Association
meeting. We had a meeting. We had a
presentation. We had discussions in the
parking lot, even after they closed the
building.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Biscayne
Gardens' members, most of them don't Tive
immediately adjacent to that property. So
I'm thinking about the people that it
would impact. I know where Biscayne
Gardens is Tlocated.

MR. RILEY: The one person that's
here, that stood up in favor of the
application, lives --

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: No, I'm
asking about the objectors. You mentioned

you'd have a room filled with objecting
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neighbors. How do you know that?

MR. RILEY: From our discussion with
the neighbors, including one --

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Oh, you've
been to the neighbors?

MR. RILEY: Including one that is
here, that stood in favor of the
application, he lives adjacent to the
property.

If I can show you where he lives --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Carry your
microphone with you. We're still
recording.

MR. RILEY: He Tlives in the house
that is -- would be most impacted by that
change. He lives in this home right here,
directly adjacent to us.

WHere we stop our building mass is on
this property line. We have a 7-story
tower on the street front. We have a
one-story cafeteria abutting right here.
And then abutting his house, we have no
building mass. We have a masonry wall.
We have landscaping. We have service

parking, which really won't be used,
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because it's a home for the aged.

If we push the building mass back,
his house would be most affected. And,
again, it's our conversations with him,
with other people in the neighborhood that
was invited to the Biscayne Gardens Civic
Association meeting that we made that
conscious decision that we need to keep
the plan the way it is that we have
presented to you tonight.

CHAIRMAN MORLEYE, Okay. Go ahead.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: No, I'm just
thinking.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yeah. We're kind
of 1ike in a catch 22, and we're going to
have to move forward. I definitely
understand your position. You know, I
really hope you understand ours. And Tlike
I told you, we want to be fair with you,
but we don't want to give you any false
impression, have your deferral and you say
you come back with the same application.

So, before I move on, Mr. Attorney --

MR. KERBEL: I just had a suggestion,

since it sounds like the Board may be a
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bit of an impasse. Perhaps if somebody
wanted to make a motion to deny and see
how that flies. And then if not, then a
motion to defer.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Well, I was
going to make a motion to defer.

MR. KERBEL: Or you can do that, too.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: I'm having --

MR. KERBEL: The reason I mention the
motion to deny, you get a feel whether the
Board is inclined to deny the application
outright, even if you get the census, the
updated or County staff's analysis of the
relocation data. It's just one thought.
So it sounds 1like the applicant doesn't
want to wait, if they're just going to get
a denial in the end anyway. Is that about
right?

MR. RILEY: Yes.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yeah. And, Mr.
Cure, and I see, Councilman Cure, you're
getting ready to make a motion, but 1in
fairness to the applicant, he stated more
than 1likely he's going to come back with

the same plans a month from now.
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COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Yéah.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Staff -- we can't
control what staff feeling is going to be.
So I think we should be fair to the
applicant, at least just give him a
motion.

MR. GORIN: May I?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes, sir.

MR. GORIN: The reason we don't want
to change the plan, is because this
building has been designed with a purpose
in mind. This is not a condominium. This
is not a rental building. It's an adult
living facility. It's a facility for
people. If we have to come down and lower
the floors, Tower the building itself
defeats the purpose. If we have to lose a
number of units or bathrooms, actually, we
have to lose, then we can't use the
reclaim system. So this building has been
designed like a clock: Take a piece and
it doesn't work. And that's the reason we
have to keep the concept of the design the
way it is, because it's been designed for

a purpose only. This is not a rental, not
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a condo. It's a living facility for
elderly people, that's all it is, with all
the amenities.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much, sir.

And, at this time, we're going to
move forward. I'm going to ask to obtain
a motion at this time, please.

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Based on
what we got, I move that we deny the
application.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Motion for denial
by Councilman Everett.

I need to obtain a second. |

Just once, motion for denial by
Councilman Everett, I need to obtain a
second. And that's twice. The motion
dies on the floor.

I need to obtain another motion at
this time, please.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: I move that the
Solid Oaks, LLC, be deferred until
February 18, 2009, as per staff request.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Motion for deferral

to February 18th by Councilman Brown.
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I'd 1ike to obtain a second.

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: I'd like to
second that motion.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Second by
Councilman Cure.

Staff, will you please call the vote.

MS. INGRAHAM: Motion to defer --
motion to defer until February 18th,
Februaky 18, 2009.

Council person Brown?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person Cure?

COUNCILMAN CURE: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person Davis?

COUNCIL PERSON DAVIS: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person
Everett?

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: No.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person --
Chairman Morley?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: No.

MS. INGRAHAM: Motion passes 3/2.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you very
much.

MR. RILEY: Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: This concludes the

meeting of Council 8. Thank you very

much.

(Thereupon, at 8:24 p.m.,

was concluded) .

the meeting
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA)
COUNTY OF DADE )

I, Lorena Ramos, Notary Public, State
of Florida, certify that all witnesses

personally. appeared before me on this.21sp day
of January 2009 and were duly sworn. i‘
i

L}dﬁENA RAMOS NOTARY PUBLIC
STATE OF FLORIDA

T LORENARAMOS
MYCOMMB@ON#DDQW;W

: t " ExpIRES: May 2, 2014
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8 proceeding, and that the transcript, pages 1
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12 DATED this 27th day of November 2011 at
13 Miami-Dade County, Florida.

14

15 |

16

18 /%,2,4a.42

19 LORENA RAMOS, RPR & FPR

20 COURT REPORTER

21

22

23

24

25

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600



10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD 8
HENRY REEVES ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
2005 NW 111 Street, Miami

October 29, 2008 @ 7:00 p.m.

ITEM

SOLID OAKS, LLC
(05-336)

Members of the Board
(Present)

Fredericke Alan Morley, Chairman

Patrick Cure
Vernell Everett
Arthemon Johnson

VonCarol Kinchens

County Attorney's QOffice

Dennis Kerbel

Assistant County Attorney

Staff

Cordella Ingraham, Zoning Evaluator

On behalf of the Applicant

Bill Riley, Esq.
Bilzin Sumberg
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 4 - 7.

COUNCILMAN CURE: 6.

COUNCILWOMAN KINCHENS: &5 - 6.

COUNCILMAN EVERETT: 6.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: 5-6.

S T A F F

MS. INGRAHAM: 5 - 6.

ON BEHALF OF THE APPLICANT

MR. RILEY: 3 - 6.

SUPPORTERS

OBJECTORS
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MR. RILEY: Good evening, Mr.
Chairman, Members of the Board. For the
record, my name is Bill Riley, with the
law firm of Bilzin Sumberg, offices
located at 200 South Biscayne Boulevard,
appearing before you tonight on Item B of
your agenda, Solid Oaks, LLC.

This item was presented to the Board
at its meeting last month. At that time,
it was deferred in order for us to meet
with neighbors.

We have met with the neighbors.
There are several issues the neighbors
would like us to explore. 1In order to
explore them fully, we're asking for a
deferral of this item until January of
'09.

We've sent a letter indicating our
intent to defer this application to staff,
with a copy to residents to the civic
association. I believe that's why you
don't see them here tonight.

And we respectfully request your

approval of our deferral request.
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Thank you.

Anyone that's opposed to this
deferral? |

Thank you very much.

Sir.

MR. AMEDA: Yes. Good evening.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay, come.

MR. RILEY: I asked for the deferral.
I asked for the deferral.

MR. AMEDA: Oh, okay.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Sir, we're in the
middle of the motion. What's going on?

MR. AMEDA: Yeah. My name is Serge
Ameda, and I'm here just for that. I
happen to be late, but I didn't hear.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much. Thank you very much.
State your name and your address, just for
the record, sir.

MR. AMEDA: My name is Serge Ameda,
14730 Northeast 5th Court, Miami, Florida
33161.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Al11 right. Thank
you.

Council Members, we'll need a
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deferral. And what's that, January?
What's the date in January that we have?

MS. INGRAHAM: The next date is
January 21, 2009.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: January 21st. And
the advertising will be --

MS. INGRAHAM: There will be no new
notices.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: No new notice.

January what?

MS. INGRAHAM: 21st, 2009.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: I'd 1ike to get a
motion for deferral to January 21st.

COUNCIL PERSON JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I
move deferral to January 21, '09 for this
applicant.

COUNCILWOMAN KINCHENS: Second.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Motion by Council
Member Johnson, second by Council Member
Kinchens.

Motion to defer this application to
January. What's the date?

MS. INGRAHAM: 21st, January 21st.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 21st.

MS. INGRAHAM: 2009.

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (30%5) 373-5600
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Staff, can you
please call for the vote.

MS. INGRAHAM: Motion to defer until
January 21, 2009.

Council person Cure?

COUNCIL PERSON CURE: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person
Johnson?

COUNCIL PERSON JOHNSON: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilwoman Kinchens?

COUNCILWOMAN KINCHENS: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person
Everett?

COUNCIL PERSON EVERETT: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Council person --
Chairman Morley?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Motion passes 5/0.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And, also, to the
applicant, a staff stated, there will be
no more advertising. This 1is your notice
of this.

MR. RILEY: I understand. Thank you
very much.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: ATl right. Thank

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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you very much.

(Thereupon, the meeting was concluded).
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COMMUNITY ZONING APPEALS BOARD 8
HENRY REEVES ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
2005 NW 111 Street, Miami
September 24, 2008 @ 7:00 p.m.

ITEM

SOLID OAKS, LLC
(05-336)

Members of the Board
(Present)

Fredericke Alan Morley, Chairman
Patrick Cure
Richard C. Brown
Vernell Everett
Arthemon Johnson

County Attorney's Office

Tom Robertson
Assistant County Attorney

Staff

Cordella Ingraham, Zoning Evaluator

On behalf of the Applicant

Al Dotson, Jr., Esq.
Bilzin Sumberg
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I N D E X

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 3-4, 11-15, 17-26
35-42.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: 15, 41.
COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: 38-41.
COUNCILMAN CURE: 41.
COUNCILMAN EVERETT: 41.

MS.
MR.

MR.

MR.

MR.
MR.
MR.
MR.
MS.
MR.
MS.
MR.

STAFF

INGRAHAM: 3, 37, 40-42.
ROBERTSON: 34, 37.

ON BEHALF OF THE APPLICANT

, 29-33,

DOTSON: 3-12, 26-29, 31, 37-40.

SUPPORTERS
FERGUSON: 13-15.

OBJECTORS

ROSALES: 15-17.
CASTILLO: 17-19.
SANCHEZ: 19-20.
SANTANA: 20-21.
FONSECA: 21-22.
AMEDA: 22-26.
VEIRS: 24.
MEJICA: 33-35.
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MS. INGRAHAM: Number 1, Solid Oaks,
LLC, 05-336, Zero protesters, zero
waivers.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Please state your
name and address, for the record, please.

MR. DOTSON: Mr. Chairman, Members of
the Board, my name is Al Dotson with
Bilzin Sumberg, offices at 200 South
Biscayne Boulevard. I'm here representing
my colleague, Bill Riley, who's actually
in the hospital right now and handled this
application. And I want to say that on
the record, because many of the neighbors
with whom hwe spoke, they're here and I
wanted them to know that he just couldn't
be here, because he's actually in the
hospital.

What I'm going to do is go through
the requests. I think your hearing
package indicates that staff is
recommending denial without prejudice on
this application. We understand staff's
recommendation.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Excuse me. Excuse

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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me .

Ladies and Gentlemen, I'm going to
ask you to please -- thank you very much,
sir.

MR. DOTSON: We understand staff's
recommendation, but I'm going to walk you
through our requests.

And since we arrived here today, we
had an opportunity to again speak with
some of the neighbors and we may have a
way of addressing some of their concerns
as well.

The property is located at 147th and
Northeast 6th Avenue. 1It's approximately
two acres. It's 1.896'acfes.

We have three requests. The property
currently is a home where mobile homes --
excuse me, property or mobile homes are
located and we want to change the property
to make it a home for the aged.

As you may or may not be aware, may
remember, this property has been through
six Comp Plan hearings and this is the
zoning hearing.

We are asking for a zoning change

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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from BU-1, which is neighborhood/business,
and RU-3, which is a four-unit apartment,
to an RU-4M zoning district, which is
modified apartment house.

We're also asking for a non-use
variance to permit a floor area ratio of
1.03, where .95 is permitted. And the
reason we're asking for the floor area
ratio change is partly because of the
conversations that we've had with the
neighbors to make sure that the
development was closer to Northeast 6th
Avenue, and did not go back into the
property, deep into the property, which
would then be abutting some of the
single-family residents.

The proposed use and density would be
69 units that would include, again,
members, residents that are 60 years and
older. And, in fact, sometimes you hear a
designation home for the aged wifhout
defining what that means.

We've actually proffered a covenant.
So that what I'm sharing with you is

actually part of a covenant that your

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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staff has reviewed.

The density that is permitted would,
in fact, allow residential units of
69 units on this particular piece of
property. And the home for the aged,
density is calculated at 2.5 occupants per
unit.

The architectural design on this
projectvis rather unique, especially in
this day and age, and is responding to a
need to have more environmentally-friendly
designs.

In fact, you will see 1in your
package, as you look through the staff
recommendation, that the way this has been
built, everything that takes place on this
property will be reused. The water will
be reclaimed on-site and reused. The air
conditioning ducts have been designed in
such a way that the air conditioning and
the air is being reused. We have placed a
garden on the top of the roof, so that you
have fewer asphalt tops, again, reduce the
carbon footprint this building would

provide. And that leads to a more floor

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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space that we need in between floors.

And the maximum height that's
permitted of this building, rather, than
it actually is, is 98 feet 4 inches. And
a lot of that is to accommodate some of
the environmental designs that we have on
the site.

We have also, as I mentioned earlier,

dealt with a number of issues vis-a-vis a

‘covenant. And if you can bring up the

site plan. And, actually, you know what,
I'1Tl use this for site plan purposes.

We've tied the development on this
property to a site plan. Obviously we
could ask for a district boundary change
and then come back for a site plan, but we
decided that we want to first show what
the site was going to lTook like and tie
our development to it.

As I mentioned earlier, we have
limited the use to the home for the aged
with a minimum age of 60. And because
there's a mobile home park, there's a
Florida statute that requires us to go

through a certain process to provide the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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current neighbors, not only with notice as
to what's going to take place, but a
payment into a fund.

Not only have we agreed to obviously
comply with the Taw and make those
payments and give those notices, but we've
also agreed to an additional contribution
to each of the residents of a thousand
dollars per mobile home unit. So we're
making the statutory required payment,
plus the additional payment and that, too,
is part of the covenant.

Now, we have a number of neighbors
that we've worked with, including the
Biscayne Gardens Civic Association, and
some of the neighbors that reside around
it. Let me -- they obviously can speak
for themselves, but allow me to, "if you
don't mind, share with you what we
understand some of the concerns to be and
begin to address them here as we go
forward.

One concern relates to one of the
exit points that is on the .property. 1

mentioned earlier that the design of the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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property has been such that it is all
abutting Northeast 6th Avenue, as opposed
to taking over the entire site. You have
single-family residences here and you have
development obviously along this side as
well.

This exit, onto what is now a
cul-de-sac, it's Northeast 5th Court, was
required by the County so that fire and
emergency vehicles could have an exit
point onto Northeast 5th Court. It 1is a
controlled point. Neither our staff, nor
the residents will be able to enter or
exit this point. Only emergency vehicles
can exit this point.

There are neighbors, who have
indicated some concern, because this
currently 1is a cul-de-sac and there is no
traffic that goes there. This is a
requirement of the County Fire Department
in order to provide this exit point. This
was not part of our original design.

The second issue that has come up has
been the height of the building. And, in

fact, my reading of the staff

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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recommendation and understanding of some
of the staff concerns is also around
height of the building. We firmly believe
that the height of the building, as
designed, is compatible with the
surrounding neighborhood.

There may be ways in which to address
the density needs that the developer has
to make this a project viable, especially
given the environmental conservation that
is taking place on this site and address
the height.

There are differing views, as we
understand it, amongst the neighbors as it
relates to what might be an acceptable
height, but, again, we're prepared to work
through that at this hearing, if that
becomes necessary.

Those are the two objections that we
have been made aware of, but we have
worked with the neighbors through the six
hearings that preceded this for the Comp
Plan amendment, but this obviously is the
first zoning hearing that we've had that

they will have had an opportunity to see

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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the site plan and the actual development.

With that, I think it's probably best
that you hear from the neighbors that
would like to reserve an opportunity to
come back up after they speak and maybé
even address some of their 6oncerns at
that time.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you very
much. At this time, I'm going to ask all
supporters of this application, will you
please stand. Supporters of this
application, will you please stand. Okay.

Any objectors to this application,
will you please stand. A1l right. Thank
you very much.

At this time -- excuse me, sir.

MR. DOTSON: Sure.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Could you remove
this. |

I want to ask the objectors at this
time, I want to give this opportunity for
a few to speak, will you please come
forWard.

And have all of you been sworn in?

Okay. Sir, sir, just come to the --

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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MR. DOTSON: Mr. Chairman, I can
maybe answer that question. We were
actually outside at the time that you
swore in most of the people, so you may
want to swear everybody in.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Thank you
very much, sir.

At this time, I'm going to just ask
all the individuals that wish to speak,
everybody will not be able to speak,
though, but we're going to ask you, please
-- okay. Good. Yes, I'm going to ask the
Interpreter to come up also. And would
you tell them that those who wish to
speak, will you please raise their hand,
stand and raise their hand in Spanish.

THE INTERPRETER: (Translating).

(Thereupon, all interested
individuals seeking to present testimony
in these proceedings were duly sworn to
tell the truth, the whole truth and
nothing but the truth, after which the
following transpired:)

THE COURT REPORTER: And in English,

anybody who was not sworn, do you swear or

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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affirm that the testimony you're about to
give will be the truth, the whole truth
and nothing but the truth, so help you
God. Thank you. |

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We're going to go
right to the objection. I'm going to
start with the individual, I see Biscayne
civic association. Will you please come
forward.

MR. FERGUSON: My name is Gary
Ferguson. I reside at 13681 South
Biscayne River Drive and I'm the 'president
for Biscayne Garden Civic Association.

I rise in support of this application
with certain caveats, which is the height
I'm concerned about, Number 1.

The fire exit is Number 2.

And Number 3 is, if we rezone this
property, that it's not used for any other
purposes. I have been assured by the
attorney, Mr. Riley, that they will
provide at that declaration to be tied to
the deed that will run with the land in
perpetuity, that the site plan be approved
and controlled. And the density of the

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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property will always be for a home for the
aged.

If these situations are addressed, we
have no objection, but I would
respectfully request that you ask the
lTawyers or the owners to meet with
Biscayne Garden Civic Association. We can
provide the accommodation for all the
neighbors in that area, that they would be
able at that point in time to express
whatever objections they have or whatever
approval they might have.

So with further ado, I ask that you,
on these basic points, if they're
satisfied, I would move forward.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you.

First, Ladies and Gentlemen, I'm
going to have to ask you, p1ease, would
you have a seat, and I'm going to call you
up, though.

Sir, Mr. Gary, will you please come
forward. And just -- just so, for the
record, I want to make sure that I'm
clear. So Biscayne Gardens is not

actually opposing this application. Am I
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correct?

MR. FERGUSON: We are not opposing,
if these conditions are met.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: You have some
concern, and there is a proffered covenant
in there. We have a proffered covenant
that address those things.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Gary, are you
aware that this 1is inconsistent with the
interpretive text of the CDMP?

MR. FERGUSON: Yes, I am.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Okay. Al11 right.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you very
much. A1l right.

Also, opposed to this application,
sir, will you please come forward. State
your name and address, for the record.

MR. ROSALES: My name is Rolando --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: You can adjust the
microphone. Pull it up.

MR. ROSALES: Just pull it up?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Go ahead.

MR. ROSALES: Al11 right. My name is
Rolando Rosales, Jr., and I reside

currently with my mother-in-law, at 14752

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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Northeast Avenue and 29th, 1ot number is
29.

Basically, we're here opposing,
because basically fhis is the first time
we ever heard of it. And as you can see,
as you can see, there's lots of families.

I'm sure the elderly are an important
part of the community, but as well you're
talking about family -- a community of
children and families 1living in these
mobile homes. |

And just 'cause I know the land owner
wants to make his money, but to come about
this and pop it up upon these people right
here the first time and not -- you know,
if it wasn't myself reading these
documents for them, they don't even know.
It's all in English. So it's all fine and
dandy for whoever the developer is, but
when you got children and a community that
reside in this area that are pretty much
dumbfounded by what's going on.

And then saying they're going to
follow the statute and giving them a

thousand dollars, we all know this is Tow

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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income people living in this community.
These are just people who are living on
their needs. And they're here offering
them a thousand dollars just to move?
That's nothing for them.

You're talking about mobile homes
that contain a number of families with
probably six, seven people in each mobile
home. Where else can they find a Tiving
-- a place were they can live? Nowhere
else.

So it's all -- 1like I said, it's fine
and dandy for the elderly, but what about
these people who reside in this community?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right.

MR. ROSALES: Everybody is completely
forgetting about that there is human
beings living in this land.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. ROSALES: 1In this property.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much. Thank you very much.

MR. CASTILLO: Yeah, I'd 1like to
address the Board for a second. My

personal opinion is that --

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: State your name and
your address, for the record, please.

MR. CASTILLO: Jose Castillo, 14752
Northeast 6th Avenue, Number 38.

I understand the concerns of everyone
who 1lives there, and the concern of the
owner and the people, the developers.

My personal opinion, as long as they
give adequate time and sufficient funds
for people and some help, that the plan
should be approved and that -- as long as
there's enough time for everybody to move
and find a place, I don't see what the
problem with them building what they want
to build. It seems like a pretty good
plan, actually. That's where‘I stand.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. So let
me make clear. I asked for supporters and
I asked -- I'm hearing objectors now.

MR. CASTILLO: I didn't catch that
part. Sorry.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Huh?

MR. CASTILLO: I didn't catch that
part. Sorry.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. No

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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problem.

I just want to make it clear, I asked
for supporters, then I asked for -- I'm
hearing objectors now, for the record.

I'm going to have the Interpreter, so we
can make sure we understand.

Could you just inform them that right
now we're hearing objectors, people that
are opposed to the application right now.

I heard you, though. We did hear
you. Thank you, sir.

MR. CASTILLO: A11 right.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Could you say it in
Spanish, please.

THE INTERPRETER: (Translating).

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And could I have
the Interpreter, could you just interpret
for them.

MR. SANCHEZ: No, I speak English.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Go ahead,
man .

MR. SANCHEZ: My name is Felipe
Sanchez. I 1live at 14752 Northeast 6th
Avenue, Lot 3.

Basically, he went along with him,

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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because they got the means of getting a
house, because they own their own
businesses. Basically, everybody there
doesn't, you know, have that facility like
them, you know. Everybody else is Tow
income. Everybody there, you know, is
there, because -- not because they want to
be there, because that's the only thing
they can afford. So basically I'm against
it.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much, sir.

And you live 1in the --

MR. SANCHEZ: Yes, I do.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you very
much, sir.

MR. SANCHEZ: I T1ive there. My
mother lives there. My brother lives
there.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much, sir.

(Through the Interpreter).

MR. SANTANA: Misael Santana and I
Tive in a trailer park, trailer number

five -- 37, Misael Santana.

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 1In the microphone.

MR. SANTANA: Misael Santana.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Go ahead.

MR. SANTANA: When I went there, I
told the owner what is the problem with
trailer number 37, that it was for --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Excuse me.

MR. SANTANA: The problem with
trailer 37. He told me that Richard had a
debt, to pay him. He signed. For me to
repair the trailer. And I said, okay, and
I repaired the trailer. And I put $30,000
in that trailer. And it's brand new. My
trailer is brand new, complete. Now they
want to sell and they always told me that
they were not going to sell.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Al11 right.
Thank you very much. Thank you.

And, Interpreter, give her name and
address.

(Through the Interpreter)

MS. FONSECA: Dolores Fonseca.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Go ahead.

MS. FONSECA: Trailer number 22.

What's going to happen to me now? How is

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600
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it going to take care of my problem? It's
something all of a sudden, and they have
to give us some time, because I don't know
where to go. And the rents are very high
and I can't afford it. Where are we going
to go? Where is our family going to go?
We don't have good jobs. And is the city
going to help us out with something?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Al11 right.
Thank you very much, sir. Thank you very
much .

Okay. And at this time, ma'am, we're
going to let you -- we're going to let you
speak, but we want to move forward. I get
the gist of both sides and everything, but
I'm not going to deny you to speak.

State your name and address, for the
record.

MR. AMEDA: Good evening, my name is
Serge Ameda. My address is 14730
Northeast 5th Court. Actually, I'm on the
other side of the fence, so I see and know
everything that's going on. ‘

I'm in support of these people

somehow, because I see them and I've known
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them for about 14 years. Even though I
never talk to them, but they are decent
people. I never have any problem with
them whatsoever.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. AMEDA: Low income, but decent
people.

When they first bought the Tland, I
had to take them to court, at least call
Team Metro, because the first thing they
did, they knocked down the fence and they
left it wide open. I had two kids and I
had to deal with the traffic. They almost
vandalized my house, because they refused
to raise any fence. So I had to call Team
Metro and threaten to put a lien on the
property. That's how I finally got some
chain-1ink fence.

Now it's the first time that I really
heard about the home for the aged, and the
people in my neighborhood don't know about
it. I should be at work and I should get
out 11:00 o'clock. I work for Miami-Dade
Transit, and I had to ask for permission

to leave at 5 o'clock.
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So I contacted a few of my neighbors.
They say they'didn't hear about it. They
don't know about it, and they couldn't
make it on time.

So I would ask for -- well, I'm not
really in favor of it, but if I have to go
along with it, I will.

The one thing I'm asking, if we could
postpone any vote on this thing, so I
could go back and talk to my neighbors and
see what we could do.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you very
much, sir. Thank you very much.

And at this time, at this time, I'm
going to have Ms. -- after you come up,
ma'am, and then I'm going to have Mr.
Dotson come up, okay, come back.

MS. VEIRS: My name is Virginia
Veirs. I live at 14550 Northeast 2nd
Avenue. I thought the plan was -- the
application is pretty good. However, I do
object to the height and to the entrance
and exit on Northeast 5th Court for the
Fire Department.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right.
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MS. VEIRS: 'Cause I'm afraid that
will be used for other things.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right, thank
you very much, mé'am.

We're going to move forward.

MR. AMEDA: I'm sorry, if there's --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: If you're going to
come up, you're going to need to come to
the microphone, sir. And state your name
and address again for the record.

MR. AMEDA: Serge Ameda, 13740
Northeast 5th Court, Miami, Florida,
33161.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. AMEDA: One of the most important
things that I forgot to mention was the
emergency exit. And I believe that it
should -- this shouldn't be disturbed. I
personally just had -- have the County to
tear down the road, repave it -- to repave
it -- should be repaved this week and they
just redid the drainage and the
cul-de-sac. You can see it here. So,
therefore, I'm strongly, vehemently

against the emergency exit. If they want
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to do that, they would have to create
somehow for the emergency vehicles to come
in and out.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much, sir.

I'm going to have Mr. Dotson come
back up.

Ladies and Gentlemen, while we're
doing this, you're going to have to kind
of remain quiet. We are recording.

Please work with us.

Mr. Dotson, you heard the opposition
from the community and everything. And
before you respond, I want to ask you, how
many meetings did you have in reference to
this with the residents?

And do you have anything that you
could show the Board that you had
community meetings or something?

MR. DOTSON: Actually, I'm going to
address that, if I can.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. DOTSON: Because there's a couple
of answers to that.

First of all, there were basically

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY COURT REPORTERS, INC. (305) 373-5600




o ©W 00 N O O A~ W

N N N N N =2 A A A @a @ @ @ @ -
A W NN =~ O © 0 N O OO A W N -

N
(3]

27

three or four issues that came up.

One was height. As I mentioned to
you, I felt that was going to be an issue.

Second was the cut-through through
Northeast 5th Court, which, again, we
thought that was going to be an issue.

And the third was the covenant to
make sure that what we've indicated we're
going to develop, we're obligated to do
that.

The fourth issue relates to the
mobile home park itself. And there are a
couple of facts that I just need to make
sure that it's on the record, then I'm
going to make a recommendation that
addresses your question directly.

First, the statute doesn't only
require a thousand dollars. That's a
misunderstanding. The statute requires
more than that. And there's a payment
into the fund. What we were adding was on
top of what the statute requires. And the
statute also requires notice and certain
opportunities to move.

Our client actually has other mobile
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home parks that they own, some of which
have vacancies. So if there's other
locations that they might want to move to,
even within the ones that we own,
vacancies exist.

But let me say this with respect to
meetings. There have been discussions
with the Biscayne Gardens Civic
Association. And it may be best --
because we believe, as I mentioned
earlier, that we can address the issues of
height and cut-through possibly with a
redesign of our site plan to take them up
on their request for a meeting, but before
we do that, I want to address directly the
Comp Plan comment.

The staff included certain Comp Plan
provisions, but, as you know, the Comp
Plan is a very thick document and there
are a number of provisions in the Comp
Plan, some of which are here that would,
in fact, support the development that
we're looking to provide. And we're
prepared to bring that forward, if the

will of this Board is to grant a deferral
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for the purpose of having subsequent
meetings.

As you know, there are many notices
that go out. Some people are here saying
they're hearing about it for the first
time. We don't know whether -- the
County, I'm sure, sent the notices out
accordance with the code, but if a
deferral 1is in order for the purpose of us
to have the meetings that are being
requested here to go back over the plan,
come back with the additional Comp Plan
provisions that actually support this
development, we're prepared to do that as
well.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. Two things,
two things kind of concern right now. And
I'm very familiar with the Biscayne civic
association. Those are individuals that
can galvanize that community.

Also, I'm concerned with the
individuals that actually Tlive in the
mobile home unit. And I want to make sure
that whatever you do, you know, we can't

-- we can't force -- whatever you do, that
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they are informed of that.

The second thing 1is, you're talking
about the money. I'm familiar with I
think it's the Florida Mobile Home
Relocation Act. But the problem is with
that, and they need to be informed, is
that the money doesn't actually go to the
individual that's renting. It would go to
the owner of the mobile home now. So the
individual -- if they're renting the
mobile home, they will not get any
relocation dollars and they need to be
informed of that, so we don't give any
false information to them now. Because if
they're only renting the mobile home, they
will not get that money.

We've dealt with the mobile home
issue several times with this Board. If
they're renting, they will not get the
dollars. It will go to the owner of the
actual mobile home and we need to make
sure that they're informed, because we
also want to make sure that everybody is
informed when we do something in the

community.
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And you have individuals -- and we
learned about mobile homes, individuals,
not just mobile homes, it's the home and
environment. And we want to make sure
that everybody, you know, is treated
fairly and they're informed all the way
through, because right now, if they're
renting the mobile home, they will not get
those dollars.

MR. DOTSON: Mr. Chairman, may I ask
that the Interpreter restate what you just
said, so that everybody who is here
actually understands the concern that you
just raised, so that there is no
misunderstanding.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Right.

MR. DOTSON: Do you mind if we have
the Interpreter --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: No, no problem.

And I want the Interpreter to do that, so
we can understand.

First of all, you could let them know
that I had two concerns.

One of the concerns 1is that they're

informed and that they have a meeting.
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I'm familiar with the Biscayne civic
association, know they're viable -- you
have to state your name again for the
record.

THE INTERPRETER: You need to tell me
a little bit and then -- my memory is
not- -

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: 1Is not that type.
Okay .

THE INTERPRETER: Not that good.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Let them know.

THE INTERPRETER: Let me let them
know.

(Translating) .

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We're familiar with
the Biscayne civic association. They're a
very viable group in that area, but also I
want to make sure that the individuals of
the mobile home are informed also.

Also, secondly, they need to be aware
that the dollars that will be coming to
them through the Florida Mobile Home
Relocation Act --

THE INTERPRETER: I told them -- I
told them that the monies, it will go
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directly to the trailer park owner, not to
the people that are renting the trailers.:

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: No, no,'nd, no, no,
no. Listen. Listen up. It will go to
the owner of the mobile home, the actual
owner of the mobile home. Not the mobile
park owner, but the mobile owner.
Exactly. But, however, if they are
renting, the money will go to the person"
that owns that mobile home. That's where
the dollars will go to. Right. Exactly.
Exactly. We just wanted them to be aware
of that.

THE INTERPRETER: He wants to talk.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Let him come up and
ask a question.

State his name and address, for the
record.

(Through the Interpreter).

MR. MEJICA: Dennis Mejica
(phonetic).

THE COURT REPORTER: What?

MR. MEJICA: Dennis Mejica. I live
in 14752 Northeast 6th Avenue, Lot 31.

They're explaining that everybody
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gets a thousand dollars, but you're not --
I paid $6,000 for my trailer. I have --
I'm the owner. I pay $6,000 for my
trailer. I'm the owner.

A1l the people that are back here,
and all the people in that zone, none of
them are rented. Al11 live by the owners.

He explained to pay a thousand
dollars per trailer, but it doesn't
explain the value of what the person paid
for that trailer. He has not spoken --
most of those trailers cannot be moved.

I'm explaining those trailers cannot
be moved. The last trailer that moved, it
was nine years ago. I moved it in there.

MR. ROBERTSON: You need to speak
directly into the mike.

You need to speak and then stop and
let him speak.

THE INTERPRETER: Okay.

MR. MEJICA: Al1 those trailers is
very difficult that they be moved.
Explaining a thousand dollars, but I
cannot see whoever paid for that

property -- his project is very pretty,
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but since he's been the owner, has he been
over there at the trailer park? Until
today, I have not seen him. This is the
first time I've seen him.

To explain to everyone that the way
the trailers are, there's owners of the
trailers. Abandoned, bad taken care of.
Nobody -- there's no 1igﬁts, nobody cleans
them. The streets are with potholes. The
project is very pretty --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. MEJICA: -- but as long as you
have the trailer --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay. We're not
going to hear anymore testimony. We heard
everything. We're dealing with something
specifically right now. I hear -- I hear
exactly what you're saying.

I want to address the applicant
again.

I hear exactly what you're saying.
Okay, we hear you.

Mr. Dotson, and I want to ask you
this, and I want to make sure I'm in order

with staff right here.
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It's obvious you see we have some
concerns and everything. One of the
things we like -- we 1like to do,
especially when dealing with something of
this magnitude, is that we like to urge
definite community meetings. You have a
viable instrument. You have the Biscayne
civic association. You have the
individuals that have concerns.

One of the things I like to really
request or address, if possible, is that
if we could get information, all
information that you have; even the stuff
in reference to the relocation act dollars
and everything. If we can have -- if you
can have a meeting with this group, if
possible, I don't know how we would do

this, but I would 1like to have that. So

we could really -- you have that first and
then we could -- we could actually move,
because right now -- right now we have the

information that we have before you and we
have staff recommendation, okay. You know
what that is.

So I want to make sure that I'm in
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order, staff. If we would allow this for
them to go back and meet with the group
and come back, that would be on the
applicant?

MS. INGRAHAM: He can ask for a
deferral.

MR. ROBERTSON: If he requests a
deferral and you do the deferral to a date
certain, there's no need to re-advertise.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

MR. DOTSON: When is your next
meeting?

MS. INGRAHAM: The next meeting is
October 29th.

MR. DOTSON: That works for us.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Also, in this --
also in this, I want to make sure that I
have this on the record right here, that
even with this, Mr. Dotson, with the
group -- and in no means -- because we
have yet to address several issues that we
have here. This is really just a meeting
for you to meet with the group first and
the community and the residents.

The, Council Members, we still have
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our information and everything that we
have to deal with.

So I want to make sure that the
applicant is clear on our position.

MR. DOTSON: We would never presume
that you were going to vote in favor of
something until you actually vote.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yeah, yeah, but --
and I appreciate that also.

So, I guess, at your request of
deferral until our next applicant -- our
next zoning, which is when?

MS. INGRAHAM: October 29th.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: There's going to
be enough time?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And will that be
enough time for you, sir?

MR. DOTSON: Yes, so long as the
association will have time to pull their
people together.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: And will there be
someone to coordinate between yourself,
the association and actual residents of
the mobile home? Will there be someone?

MR. DOTSON: Yes, yes.
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Okay.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: Mr. Chair,
before you move, I have a --

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Question.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: I just have a
statement.

Since you're going to meet with the
civic association, I think this is a good
time for the two groups to meet, but in
doing that, I don't think that it is the
responsibility of Public Works to do any
kind of communicating with this group.
It's going to be on you, and definitely
the person who owns the park, unless you
have deeds to that already.

MR. DOTSON: We understand that it's
our responsibility to communicate to this
group.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: Okay. But,
also, there is the owners who should have
given notice to these people. I'm trying
to get to the point that they need to be
notified in sufficient time for due
process to move on, whatever way they're

going to move, but, you know, I don't want
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you to spring it on them.

MR. DOTSON: Right. We will not only
follow the statute, we will follow
Miami-Dade County Code. But we have to
come back to you. And you're going to ask
the question, did we meet with them? And
I understand loud and clear that we've got
to figure out a way to make that happen.

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: Thank you.

MS. INGRAHAM: Excuse me.

You might want to ask the Interpreter
that the people here in Spanish know that
October 29th it's going to be heard.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: A11 right. Thank
you very much.

And, Interpreter, you want to let the
residents know also that this application
will be heard on October 29th. There will
be no further notice. |

THE INTERPRETER: (Translating).

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: This is the notice.
There will be no further notice.

7 o'clock.
MS. INGRAHAM: You have to have a

motion.
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CHAIRMAN MORLEY: We'll need a motion
for deferral to October 29th. I need a
motion.

COUNCILMAN BROWN: I make a motion
that Solid Oaks, LLC, be deferred until
October 29, 2008.

COUNCILMAN EVERETT: I second it.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Motion by
Councilman Brown. Seconded by Councilman
Everett.

Staff, will you please call for the
vote.

MS. INGRAHAM: Yes.

Motion to defer Solid Oaks, LLC,
until a date certain, October 29, 2008.

Councilman Brown?

COUNCILMAN BROWN: Here.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilman Cure?

COUNCILMAN CURE: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Councilman Johnson?

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Coun¢11man Everett?

COUNCILMAN EVERETT: Yes.

MS. INGRAHAM: Chairman Morley?

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Yes. |
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MS. INGRAHAM: Motion passes 5/0.

CHAIRMAN MORLEY: Thank you. ATl
right, thank you very much.

(Thereupon, the meeting was

concluded).
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CERTIFICATE OF OATH

STATE OF FLORIDA)
COUNTY OF DADE )

I, Lorena Ramos, Notary Public, State
of Florida, certify that Jannett Taylor-Brown,
Court Reporter, personally swore in all
witnesses who appeared before her on the 24th
day of September 2008 and all the witnesses

were duly sworn.

ORENA RAMOS, NOTARY PUBLIC
STATE OF FLORIDA

On behalf of Jannett Taylor-Brown

-yq%;- LORENA RAMOS
SEEATES My COMMISSION # D0 977212
iER hE EXPIRES May2, 2014

SREAGET pongad Thew Notary Public Underwrters
l' o anty 0
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CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

I, Lorena Ramos, National Registered
Professional Reporter and Florida Professional
Reporter, do hereby certify that I, Court
Reporter, who was authorized to and did
transcribe the foregoing proceedings; and fhat
the transcript, pages 1 through 38, 1is a true
and correcf record of the tape recorded

proceeding, to the best of my ability.

DATED this 27th day of November 2011 at

Miami-Dade County, Florida.

- LORENA RAMOS, RPR & FPR

COURT REPORTER
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Memorandum @

Date: December 8, 2011
To: The Board of County Commissioners
From: Developmental Impact Committee

Executive Council

Subject: Developmental Impact Committee Recommendation

APPLICANT: Valencia School Development LLC. (Z11-075)

SUMMARY OF REQUESTS:

The applicant, Valencia School Development, is seeking several modifications of Resolutions
and Declarations of Restrictions to permit 800 students on a permanent basis.

LOCATION: 18491 SW 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.
COMMENTS:

This application went before the Developmental Impact Committee because the applicant is
requesting modifications for a previously approved charter school. Section 33-303.1(D)(7) of
the Code of Miami-Dade County charges the Developmental Impact Committee (DIC) to
address applications with respect to: (l) conformance with all applicable plans; (I)
environmental impact; (Ill) impact on the economy; (IV) impact on essential services; and (V)
impact on public transportation facilities and accessibility.

Charter schools are educational institutions which are authorized and maintained in accord
with the provisions of Chapter 1002 and Chapter 1013.35, Florida Statutes, as same may be
amended from time to time. All such public charter schools shall be additionally authorized
locally by the Miami-Dade County School Board through a process established by that entity
for the approval of the charter. Miami-Dade Land Use regulations relating to public charter
school facilities are set forth in Sections 33-152 through 162 of the Code of Miami-Dade
County which was established in 2004 pursuant to Ordinance 04-108. The purpose of this
Section and relevant provisions of the CDMP are to provide standards for land use approval
of public charter school facilities pursuant to said Ordinance. In addition, an Interlocal
Agreement with the School Board of Miami-Dade County was also established pertaining to
the siting of such facilities and is applicable in the unincorporated area.

The meeting of the DIC Executive Council was held on October 19, 2011 and the attached
Department memoranda were reviewed and considered by said Committee.

DIC RECOMMENDATION:

Approval, subject to the Board’s acceptance of the proffered covenant.

The Executive Council is of the opinion that this application will be in keeping with the
Comprehensive Development Master Plan designation for the subject property. In addition,
the Council found that the approval of this application with conditions and the acceptance of
the proffered covenant, will not be contrary to the public interest, is in keeping with the spirit



of the regulations, and will permit the reasonable use of the premises. As such, the Executive
Council finds that approval of this application will be consistent with the CDMP and
compatible with the surrounding area.

In addition, as part of the motion, the Executive Council added the following standard
conditions:

1. A site plan shall be submitted to Miami-Dade County and meet with the
approval of the Department of Permitting, Environmental and Regulatory
Affairs upon the submittal of an application for a building permit and/or
Certificate of Use. Said plan to include among other things, but not
limited to, location of structure or structures, types, sizes and location of
signs, light standards, off-street parking areas, exits and entrances,
drainage, walls, fences, landscaping, etc.

2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
with that submitted to the hearing entitled "SOMERSET ACADEMY
CHARTER SCHOOL" as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and
dated stamped revised 8/18/11."

3. That the use be established and maintained in accordance with the
approved plan.

4. The Owner shall comply with Chapter 18A of the Miami-Dade County
Code (landscape code), which requires, among other criteria, the
installment of 28 lot trees per net acre of land, street trees planted at 35
feet on center average, the installment of shrubs and a maintenance plan
for the preservation of the installed vegetation. All landscaping shall be of
a species that is native and non-invasive to the local habitat.

5. The Owner shall comply with all applicable conditions and requirements
of the of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) as contained in
its memorandum pertaining to the Application.

6. All stormwater runoff shall be retained on site utilizing properly designed
seepage or infiltration drainage structures. Drainage plans shall provide
for on-site retention of the stormwater runoff for a 5-year storm event.
Pollution control devices shall be installed, as required, at all drainage
inlet structures.

7. The Owner shall comply with all DERM requirements, including operating
permit requirements, if applicable.

8. The charter school use shall be limited to grades K through 8. The
maximum number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight
hundred (800).

9. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:

Arrival 7:30 AM to 8:00 AM K- Grade 2: (approx 268
Students)



10.

1.

12.

13.

14.

15.

16.

17.

18.

Dismissal 1:30 PM to 2:00 PM K- Grade 2: (approx 268
Students)

Arrival 8:00 AM to 8:30 AM Grades 3 - 5. (approx 268
Students)
Dismissal 3:00PMto 3:30PM  Grades 3 -5: (approx 268
Students)
Arrival 8:30 AMto 9:00 AM  Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264
Students)
Dismissal 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264
Students)

The Owner shall comply with all of the applicable conditions,
requirements, recommendations, requests and other provisions of the
various Departments as contained in the Departmental memoranda which
are part of the record of the Developmental Impact Committee Executive
Council meeting, which took place on October 19, 2011 for consideration
of this application.

That the Owner obtain a Certificate of Use from and promptly renew the
same annually with the Department of Permitting, Environmental and
Regulatory Affairs , upon compliance with all terms and conditions, the
same subject to cancellation upon violation of any of the conditions.

That the Charter School submit a principal's letter certifying the number of
students on an annual basis in order to process the Certificate of Use
renewal.

That no outside speakers shall be permitted on the Property.

That the waste pick-up for the charter school shall be performed by a
private commercial entity and shall be limited to pick-up between the
hours of 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, except during
arrival and dismissal times.

That the school gates shall be opened at least 30 to 45 minutes prior to
the arrival and dismissal times.

That the Charter School shall provide or cause to be provided
transportation other than individual passenger vehicles to and from the
school for up to 120 students.

That the Charter School prohibit ingress to the school premises from the
west bound lane.

If the Charter School is constructed but fails to begin operation and/or the
Charter School fails after establishment, the Owner, within thirty-six (36)
months of the Charter School's failure to begin operation or closure, shall:

(a) cause the Charter School to be in full compliance with all zoning
regulations applicable to the Property allowing a use other than the
charter school use, or

3
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(b) transfer the operation of the Charter School to another charter school
operator or to the Miami-Dade County School Board, after securing the
necessary approvals from the Miami-Dade County School Board, or

(c) convert the Charter School to a permitted use within the zoning district
applicable to the Property, provided said use has first been authorized
through the issuance of the appropriate permits from the Department, or

(d) secure necessary public hearing approvals to convert the Charter
School to a use not otherwise permitted within the zoning district
applicable to the Property.

In order to address compliance with the fire flow level of service included in
the CDMP, Policy WS-2A 1(b), the applicant shall extend an eight (8) inch
water main from the North West corner of the property along SW 134"
Avenue to connect to existing eight (8) inch water main just south of S.W.
184 street.
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Miami-Dade County Department of Pérmitting,
Environment and Regulatory Affairs

Staff Report to the Developmental impact Committee (DIC)

PH: 211-075

DIC Date: October 19, 2011

. Recommendation Summary.

| Valencia School Develophent, LLC

| The applicant is requesting modifications of previously approved
1 resolutions and Declaration of Restrictions in order to show a sports
| court located in the recreational and sports area of the site, increase
| the total number of students permitted in the previously approved
| charter school and to modify the arrival and dismissal times and |
student count for the previously approved charter school.

| 18491 S.W. 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.

| 3 Acres :

| EU-M

‘| Charter School

5 Estate Density (see attached Zoning Recommendation Addendum)

| Inconsistent with interpretative text, goals, objectives and policies of the
|1 CDMP

1g | Section 33-303.1 Developmental Impact Committee
| Section 33-311(A)(7) Generalized Modification Standards
Section 33-153 Public hearing required in all districts
1 Section 33-314 Direct applications and appeals to the County
Commission (see attached Zoning Recommendation Addendum)

Recommendation

_| Denial without prejudice

REQUESTS:

(1) MODIFICATION of Conditions #2, #10 and #12 of Resolution No. Z-30-06, and last
modified by Z-26-07, both passed and adopted by the Board of County Commissioners,

reading as

follows:

FROM: “2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in
accordance with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Valencia School
Development L.L.C." as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated

stam

TO: *
with t

ped received 6/12/06."

2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
hat submitted for the hearing entitled "Somerset Academy Charter School" as

prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped received 8/18/11."

FROM: “10. That the charter school use shall be limited to Grades K through 8" for
a maximum of 700 students:

TO: “10. That the charter school use shall be limited to Grades K through 8" for a
maximum of 800 students.
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FROM: “12. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:

K - Grade 1: 7:30 AM — 1:30 PM (approx. 270 Students)
Grades 2-3: 7:30 AM - 2:30 PM (approx. 190 Students)
Grades 4-5: 8:00 AM — 3:00 PM (approx. 100 Students)
Grades 6-8: 8:30 AM — 3:30 PM (approx. 140 Students)”

TO: “12. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:

Arrival 7:30 AM to 8:00 AM K- Grade 2. (approx 268 students)
Dismissal 1:30 PM to 2:.00 PM K - Grade 2: (approx 268 students)
Arrival 8:00 AM to 8:30 AM Grades 3 -5: (approx 268 students)
Dismissal 3:00 PM to 3:30 PM Grades 3 — 5. (approx 268 students)
Arrival 8:30 AM to 9:00 AM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 students)
Dismissal 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 students)"

(2) MODIFICATION of Paragraph #15, of a Declaration of Restrictions recorded in Official
Record Book 24718, Pages 4115-4144 and last modified by a Second Modification of
Declaration of Restrictions, recorded on Official Record Book 25884, Pages 3438-3449,
reading as follows:

FROM: “15. The charter school shall be'limited to grades K through 8. The
maximum number of students at the charter school shall not exceed seven
hundred (700).” '

TO: “15.The charter school shall be limited to grades K through 8. The maximum
number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred (800).”

(3) MODIFICATION of Paragraphs #17 and #19 of an Amendment and Restatement of the
Declaration of Restrictions recorded in Official Record Book 25488, Pages 231-243, last
modified by a Second Modification of Declaration of Restrictions 25884, Pages 3438-3449,
reading as follows:

FROM: “17.The charter school shall be limited to grades K through 8 and a
maximum of seven hundred (700) students.”

TO: “17.The charter school shall be limited to grades K - 8. The maximum number
of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred (800).”

FROM: “19.That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the
charter school shall be as follows:
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7:30 AM - 1:30PM K -Grade 1: (approx. 270 Students)
7:30 AM - 2:30PM  Grades 2-3: (approx. 190 Students)
8:00 AM — 3:00M Grades 4-5: (approx. 100 Students)
8:30 AM — 3:30PM  Grades 6-8: (approx. 140 Students)”

Arrival 7:30 AM to 8:00 AM
Dismissal 1:30 PM to 2:00 PM

Arrivai 8:00 AM to 8:30 AM -

Dismissal 3:00 PM to 3:30 PM
Arrival 8:30 AM to 9:00 AM
Dismissal 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM

TO: “19.That the staggered shifts of arrivai and dismissal for students at the charter
school shall be as follows:

K- Grade 2: (approx 268 students)
K- Grade 2: (approx 268 students)
Grades 3 -5: (approx 268 students)
Grades 3 — 5. (approx 268 students)
Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 students)
Grades 6 — 8. (approx 264 students)"

(4) MODIFICATION of Paragraph #2 of an Amendment and Restatement of the
Declaration of Restrictions Recorded at Official Records Books 24718, Pages 4115-4144,
as recorded in Official Record Book 25488, Pages 231-243, reading as follows:

FROM: "2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in
accordance with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Valencia School
Development L.L.C." as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated
stamped received 6/12/06." '

TO: "2.That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
with that submitted for the hearing entitled "Somerset Academy Charter School" as
prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped received 8/18/11."

The purpose of the above requests is to allow the applicant to submit a revised site plan
showing a sports court located in the recreational and sports area of the site, increase the total
number of students permitted in the previously approved charter school and to modify the arrival
and dismissal times and student count for the previously approved charter school.

The afore-mentioned plans are on file and may be examined in the Zoning Division. Plans may
be modified at public hearing.

PROJECT DESCRIPTION:

The applicant has submitted plans depicting a two-story, 34’ high charter school with 34
classrooms and a 34,400 sq. ft. recreation area with a sports court located at the northeastern
portion of the site. The long L-shape building is fronted by streets on the west and south sides
and surrounded by single-family residences to the east and vacant land to the north. A bus lane
flanks the school on the west side of the property and vehicular stacking and teacher/staff
parking is located on the south side. The schoo! is surrounded by a network of sidewalks
allowing pedestrian access into the site. School rooms are oriented away from the street,
containing abundant fenestration and flanked with colonnades used for circulation.
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NEIGHBORHOOD CHARATERISTICS
Zoning and Existing Use Land Use Designation
Subject Property EU-M; charter school Estate Density Residential,
1t0 2.5 dua
North AU; vacant property Estate Density Residential,
1t0 2.5dua
South AU; grove/orchard, Estate Density Residential,
Vacant property 110 2.5 dua
East EU-M; single-family residences | Estate Density Residential,
And vacant property 1to 2.5dua
West AU; single-family residence Estate Density Residential,
And vacant property 1102.5dua

NEIGHBORHOOD COMPATIBILITY:

The subject property is an interior lot, located at 18491 S.W. 134 Avenue. Vacant land and
single-family residences characterize the surrounding area where the subject property lies.

SUMMARY OF THE IMPACTS:

This application would allow the applicant to expand a charter school on the subject property by
providing additional student stations and a service to the community. However, the proposal
could visually impact and bring additional noise and traffic to the surrounding area.

COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT MASTER PLAN ANALYSIS:

The subject property is designated Estate Density Use on the Land Use Plan (LUP) map of the
Comprehensive Development Master Plan (CDMP). The residential densities allowed in this
category shall range from a minimum of 1.0 to a maximum of 2.5 dwelling units per gross acre.
The CDMP also indicates that other uses permitted in residential communities are neighborhood
and community services including schools only when consistent with other goals, objectives
and policies of this Plan and compatible with the neighborhood. Additionally, existing uses and
zoning classifications are not specifically depicted on the LUP map,; however; all existing lawful
uses and zoning deemed to be consistent with the CDMP. The proposed charter school
expansion provides an additional solution to school overcrowding (Objective EDU-1) and
implements an operational alternative which mitigates the impacts of overcrowding while
maintaining the instructional integrity of the educational program (Policy EDU-1D).
Notwithstanding, Policy LU-4C of the CDMP’s interpretative text states that residential
neighborhoods shall be protected from intrusion by uses that would disrupt or degrade the
health, safety, tranquility, character, and overall welfare of the neighborhood by creating such
impacts as excessive density, noise, light, glare, odor, vibration, dust or traffic. Staff is of the
opinion that due to the size of the site, the proposed permanent expansion to 800 students will
have a negative visual and aural effect on the surrounding properties. In addition, staff opines
that because the existing charter school is not located on a major roadway, the ingress/egress
to the site is not as desirable because it creates more congestion in the surrounding area. As
such, staff is of the opinion that the expansion of students from 700 to 800 for grades K-8 on a
permanent basis will be incompatible with the area and inconsistent with the provisions of the
CDMP.
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ZONING ANALYSIS:

When requests #1- #4 are analyzed under the Generalized Modification Standards, Section 33-

311(A)(7), in staff's opinion, the proposed modifications will generate excessive noise, traffic, -

provoke excessive overcrowding of people, tend to provoke a nuisance, and be incompatible
with the area. The modifications of conditions #2, #10 and #12 of Resolution #2Z-30-06, last
modified by Resolution #Z-26-07 which restricted the number of students to 700 with a specific
site plan and the modification of paragraphs #2, #15, #17, and #19 of Declaration of Restrictions
which also limited the number of students to 700 to a specific site plan and delineated the arrival
and dismissal times is not supported by staff. The Miami-Dade County Public Schools has
indicated in their memorandum that there is an overall surplus of 1073 student stations at the
elementary and middle school levels. Staff also notes that in the approval of Resolution #2-26-
07, the Board of County Commissioners (BCC) voted to modify the applicant’s request for 706
students to 700 students. At that time, the BCC expressed concerns and staff had similar
concerns that the size of the site created certain restrictions in accommodating an expansion of
this type and that the permanent increase of students to 800 would generate excessive noise,
traffic, and excessive overcrowding on the site. However, during the 2006-2007 school year
staff noted that the applicant had made improvements to the site which alleviated some of the
congestion to the surrounding areas. The improvements included newly constructed parking
and stacking areas on the east side of the school. Additionally, staff notes that the applicant
has provided a letter to the Department of Planning and Zoning, at the time of Certificate of Use
renewal that verifies that there are currently 700 students at the charter school. Notwithstanding
the improvements and the letter verifying the number of students, staff opines that the size of
the site creates certain restrictions in accommodating an additional 100 students in an area
bounded on two sides with residences. Staff opines that it would be intrusive, create congestion
and have a negative aural effect on the surrounding community and, as such, staff recommends
denial without prejudice of this application.

Staff is of the opinion that the subject property is too small to accommodate the proposed
expansion to 800 students on a permanent basis. This expansion would be intrusive on the
adjoining properties and, in staff's opinion, will have a negative visual and aural impact on
surrounding properties. It should also be noted that in 2007, staff recommended denial of the
previous application to increase the number of students to 706 students on a permanent basis.
Based on all of the aforementioned, staff is of the opinion that approval of this application is
incompatible with the surrounding area and is inconsistent with the objectives and specifically
Policy LU-4C of the CDMP. Accordingly, staff recommends denial without prejudice of
requests #1- #4 under Section 33-311(A)X7).

ACCESS, CIRCULATION AND PARKING:

Access to this site is provided through two egress/ingress access points located along SW 134
Avenue and SW 185 Lane. Parking spaces are located throughout the site concentrating
mainly along the west, south and east property sides.

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES PROVIDER REVIEW: See attached.

OTHER: Not applicable.
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RECOMMENDATION:

Denial without prejudice.

CONDITIONS FOR APPROVAL: None.

CD:GR:NN:JC:JV

o

Charles Danger, P.E., Interinﬁ)irector
Department of Permitting, Environment
and Regulatory Affairs

ZONING RECOMMENDATION ADDENDUM
HISTORY

MOTION SLIPS*

DEPARTMENT MEMORANDA
DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST*

HEARING PLANS*

MAPS

*If applicable

(



ZONING RECOMMENDATION ADDENDUM

Applicant: Valencia School Development, LLC
PH: Z11-075

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES PROVIDER COMMENTS

DERM No objection*
Public Works No objection*
Parks No objection
MDT No objection
Fire Rescue No objection
Police No objection
Schools No objection

*Subject to conditions in their memoranda.

COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT MASTER PLAN (CDMP) OBJECTIVES,

POLICIES AND INTERPRETATIVE TEXT

Estate Density
Pg. I-11

- schools only when consistent with other goals, objectives and policies of this Plan and

The residential densities allowed in this category shall range from a minimum of 1.0 to a
maximum of 2.5 dwelling units per gross acre. The CDMP also indicates that other uses
permitted in residential communities are neighborhood and community services including

compatible with the neighborhood.

Policy LU-4C
Pg. I-31

Residential neighborhoods shali be protected from intrusion by uses that would disrupt or
degrade the health, safety, tranquility, character, and overall welfare of the neighborhood by
creating such impacts as excessive density, noise, light, glare, odor, vibration, dust or traffic.

Objective
EDU-1
Pg. X-1

| County’s public schools does not exceed 115% of current Florida Inventory of School Houses

Work towards the reduction of the overcrowding which currently exists in the Miami-Dade
County Public School System while striving to atfain an optimum level of service. Strive to
provide additional solutions to overcrowding so that countywide enrollment in Miami-Dade

(FISH) capacity (both permanent and relocatables). Additionally, by 2010 Miami-Dade County
Public Schools shall meet state requirements for class size. This numeric objective is adopted
solely as a guideline for school facility planning and shall not be used as a Level of Service
Standard or as a basis for denial of development orders.

-Objective
EDU-1D
Pg. X-1

Cooperate with the Miami-Dade County Public Schools in their efforts to provide public school

funding available. Operational altematives may be developed and implemented, where

facilities to the students of Miami-Dade County, which operate at optimum capacity, in so far as

appropriate, which mitigate the impacts of overcrowding while maintaining the instructional
integnity of the educational program.

PERTINENT ZONING REQUIREMENTS/STANDARDS

Section 33-314
Direct
applications and
appeals to the
County
Commission

(C) The County Commission shall have jurisdiction to directly hear other applications as follows:

(12) Hear application for and, upon recommendation of the Developmental
Impact Committee, grant or deny those special exceptions for public
charter school facilities permitted by the regulations only upon approval
after public hearing, provided the applied for special exception, in the
opinion of the Board of County Commissioners, is found fo be in

compliance with the standards contained in Article XI and Section 33-311

(2



ZONING RECOMMENDATION ADDENDUM

Applicant: Valencia School Development, LLC
PH: Z11-075

(A)(3) of this code.

(13) Applications for public charter school facilities and expansions or
modifications to existing public charter school facilities.

Section 33-153
Public hearing
required in all

districts.

The establishment, expansion or modification of a charter school facility is permitted in any
zoning district after public hearing upon demonstration that the standards established in this
article have been met. Any existing covenant or declaration of restrictions relating fo an
existing charter school facility shall be modified or deleted only in accordance with the
provisions of Article XXXV!I of this code.

Section 33-
311(A)(7)
Generalized
Modification
Standards.

The Board shall hear applications fo modify or eliminate any condition or part thereof which has
been imposed by any final decision adopted by resolution, and fo modify or eliminate any
provisions of restrictive covenants, or parts thereof, accepted at public hearing, except as
otherwise provided in Section 33-314(C)(3),; provided, that the appropnriate Board finds after
public hearing that the modification or elimination, in the opinion of the Community Zoning
Appeals Board, would not generate excessive noise or fraffic, tend fo create a fire or other
equally or greater dangerous hazard, or provoke excessive overcrowding of peaple, or would
not tend to provoke a nuisance, or would not be incompatible with the area concemed, when
considering the necessity and reasonableness of the modification or elimination in relation fo
the present and future development of the area concemed, when considering the necessity and
reasonableness of the madification or elimination in relation to the present and future
development of the area concemed. '

13



2. VALENCIA SCHOOL DEV.LLC 11-12-CC-1 (11-075)
(Applicant) BCC/District 08
Hearing Date: 12/08/11

Property Owner (if different from applicant) Same.

Is there an option to purchase O / lease O the property predicated on the approval of the zoning
request? Yes O No M

Disclosure of interest form attached? Yes M No O

Previous Zoning Hearings on the Property:

Year Applicant Request Board Decision
1955 Catherine Reed - Special Exception Dog Kennel. BCC Approved
1955 Catherine Reed - Special Exception Dog Kennel. BCC Approved
2003 H.D. Crosds Trust, ET, - Zone change from AU to EU-M. C14 Approved
AT
2003 RL HomesL.L.C. - Modification of a covenant. C14 Approved with
conditions.
2005 RL Homes L.L.C. & - Modification of a Resolution. C14 Approved with
Valencia School conditions.
2006 Valencia School - Special Exception on a modified C14 Approved with
Development, LLC basis to permit a temporary conditions.
expansion to 706 students in
grades K-8.
2007 Valencia School - Modification of Resolution for BCC Approved with
Development, LLC additional students. conditions.
2010 Valencia School - Modification of Resolution for BCC Withdrawn
Development, LLC additional students.

Action taken today does not constitute a final development order, and one or more concurrency
determinations will subsequently be required. Provisional determinations or listings of needed
facilities made in association with this Initial Development Order shall not be binding with regard
to future decisions to approve or deny an Intermediate or Final Development Order on any
grounds.



Memorandum

Date: October 6, 2011

To: Marc C. LaFerrier, AICP, Director
Department of Planning and Zoning

From: Jose Gonzalez, P.E., Assistant Director
Environmental Resources Management
j BCC #22011000075 -2™ Revision

Subject:
Valencia School Development, LLC
18491 S.W. 134 Avenue
Modification of a Previous Resolution/Agreement to Permit Additional
Students at the School
(EU-M) (3 Acres)
02-56-39

The Department of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) has reviewed the subject
application and has determined that it meets the minimum requirements of Chapter 24 of the Code of
Miami-Dade County, Florida (the Code). Accordingly, DERM may approve the application, and the
same may be scheduled for public hearing.

Potable Water Service and Wastewater Disposal
The subject property is located within the Miami-Dade Water and Sewer Department (MDWASD) water

franchised service area; the closest public water main is an abutting 8-inch main located along S.W.
185" Lane.

The source for this water supply is MDWASD’s Alexander Orr Water Treatment Plant. This plant has
sufficient capacity to provide current water demand. The plant is presently producing water that meets
Federal, State, and County drinking water standards.

The subject property is located within MDWASD sewer franchised service area; the closest public
sanitary sewer is an 8-inch gravity main, which abuts the subject property along S.W. 185" Lane.

This gravity main discharges the flow into pump Station 30-1124, then the South District Wastewater
Treatment Plant. Pump station 30-1124, and the South District Wastewater Treatment Plant are owned
and operated by Miami Dade Water and Sewer Department. The aforesaid pump station is currently
working within the mandated criteria set forth in the First and Second Partial Consent Decree. At this
time the South District Wastewater Treatment Plant has sufficient capacity to treat current discharge.

Stormwater Management
Be advised as per the Special Condition No. 15 on the previously approved Surface Water

Management Standard General Permit (SWMSGP) No. 13-02244-P a sign and seal as-built drawings,
a completed Form for Conversion from Construction Phase to Operation Phase and Transfer of Permit
to the Operating entity (Form 0920), and a Construction Completion Certification (form 881A) should be
submitted. For your convenience see attached forms.
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Wetlands
The subject property does not contain wetlands as defined by Chapter 24-5 of the Code; therefore, a

Class IV Wetland Permit will not be required.

The applicant is advised that permits from the Army Corps of Engineers (305-526-7181), the Florida
Department of Environmental Protection (661-681-6600) and the South Florida Water Management
District (1-800-432-2045) may be required for the proposed project. It is the applicant's responsibility to
contact these agencies.

Natural Forest Communities

The subject property is located near a county designated Natural Forest Community. Natural Forest
Communities (NFC's) are upland natural areas (Pine Rockland and Hardwood Hammocks) that, meet
one or more of the following criteria: the presence of endangered, threatened, rare or endemic species;
low percentage of site covered by exotic plant species; high overall plant diversity; wildlife habitat
values; and geological features. This NFC will be maintained by the use of periodic ecological
prescribed burning. This management technique reduces the wildfire threat and is- beneficial to wildlife
and the rare plant species harbored by this plant community. Such burning is generally performed once
every three years. The subject property lies within the potential smoke dispersion corridor.
Consequently, the subject property may be affected by the periodic smoke events from the prescribed
burns or unexpected wildfires. According to the landscape code for Miami-Dade County, controlied
species may not be planted within 500 feet of the native plant community. Please refer to the
Landscape Manual of the Department of Planning and Zoning for a list of these controlled landscaping

plants.

Tree Preservation

According to the site plan submitted with this zoning application, the proposal to permit additional
students and the sports court will not impact tree resources. Therefore, the Tree Program has no
objection to this zoning application, however please be advised that a Miami-Dade County Tree
Removal Permit is required prior to the removal or relocation of any tree that is subject to the Tree
Preservation and Protection provisions of the Code.

Enforcement History
DERM has found no open or closed enforcement records for the subject property.

Concurrency Review Summary

DERM has conducted a concurrency review for this application and has determined that the same
meets all applicable LOS standards for an initial development order, as specified in the adopted CDMP
for potable water supply, wastewater disposal, and flood protection. Therefore, the application has
been approved for concurrency subject to the comments and conditions contained herein.

This concurrency approval does not constitute a final concurrency statement and is valid only for this
initial development order, as provided for in the adopted methodology for concurrency review.
Additionally, this approval does not constitute any assurance that the LOS standards would be met by
any subsequent development order applications concerning the subject property.

This memorandum shall constitute DERM'’s written approval, as required by the Code. If you have any
questions concerning the comments, or wish to discuss this matter further, please contact Christine
Velazquez at (305) 372-6764.

cc: Jorge Vital, DIC Coordinator

b
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Date:

To:

From:

Memorandum Fim e
September 30, 2011

Jorge Vital
Educational Facilities Coordinator
Department of Planning and Zoning

Esther Calas, P.E., Director

Subject: Recommendations for Somerset Academy/ Valencia School, inc Process Number Z11-

075

Miami Dade County Public Works Department Traffic Engineering Division {TED) has no objections fo
this application provided the comments and recommendations, as indicated below, are adequately
addressed in the site plans and related documentation, and found acceptable to TED.

The Traffic Engineering Division has reviewed the Site Plans, dated 08/17/11, received by Planning and
Zoning on 08/18/11; the Traffic Impact Study, dated revised 09/2011; and the Traffic Operations Plan
(TOP), dated revised 09/26/11 for the proposed facility located at 18491-SW 134 Avenue and has the
following recommendations and comments:

Site Plan

The pedestrian connection to the facility must be rerouted by remaving the existing crosswalk
across drive aisles located near the northwest comer of the school site; and instead the existing
pedestrian sidewalk running along the northern property edge needs to be extended so that it
connects to the public sidewalk along SW 134 Avenue. A new pedestrian crosswalk must be
proposed across the utility driveway that services the garbage dumpster to connect the above
pedestrian sidewalk with the walkway along the west face of the scheool building.

Traffic Operations Plan

The school bus operaticns shall be specified in the TOP. The bus size, schedule and access
route must be specified; bus loading zones must be located where passengers have direct
continuous pedestrian access to the facility's main entrance; and passengers must have access
to the bus from curb side.

Traffic Study

School buses observed at the surrogate school must be factored into the on-site accumulation
and any bus operations of the proposed school. If the site is unable to accommodate the
projected number of school buses and/or operates less than the required number of buses (as
specified by the Accumulation Assessment), then an acceptable correlation between large
school buses at the surrogate school and the equivalent number of parent vehicles at the
subject school must be presented. The number of school buses observed at the surrogate
school must then be factored into the parent vehicle onsite accumutation requirement.

Project Requirements

1.

All improvements shall be constructed prior tc the school expansion.

Page 1 of 3
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September 30, 2011
Page 2 of 3
Recommendations for Somerset Academy/ Valencia School, Inc Process Number Z11-075

2.

3.

The exnstmg posted time intervals for the school speed zone are required to be modlfled by the
applicant to reflect the new schedule, if applicable.
A “Declaration of Restrictions” in favor of the Miami-Dade County Public Works Department
must be recorded in the Official Records of Miami-Dade County, Florida prior to the date of the
school opening or expansion. The “Declaration of Resfrictions” shall include a TOP narrative
and plan that has been found acceptable by TED.

¢ Standard Comment

1.

3

Public sidewalks are required to extend across all school driveways around the site. This will
include pedestrian (ADA) ramps where applicable. All pedestrian crosswalks around the school
must have zebra pavement markings. '

Safe sight distance clearance is required at all driveways; therefore, no trees shall remain or be
planted in any clear zones. No tree foliage or branches shall descend below 7 ft within the
public right-of-way. All tree placements in sight triangles shall meet or exceed FDOT Index 546.
Any proposed planting, relocation or removal of trees and other foliage including any installation
of irfigation systems in the public right-of-way must be approved by the R.A.A.M. Division of this
Department. Also, any relocation or removal of trees must be approved by DERM. These
approvais should be applied for, and received, prior to DIC Executive Council approval of this
project. A “Covenant for Maintenance” agreement, recorded in the public record, must be
provided prior to permitting any of these types of installations within the public right-of-way.

Plans submitted for Permit shalt conform to MUTCD, MDPWD and other appropriate standards
for engineering design in the public right-of-way. Prior to formal submittal of plans for approval
and permitting, a Dry Run Paving and Drainage submittal is required to review compliance with
DIC conditions for approval and appropriate standards, and to rectify any discrepancies
between existing facilities, plans, conditions for approval, or standards. Existing and proposed
striping, signs, and lane widths must be shown on these plans for all adjacent roadways. Also,
plans must indicate any existing or proposed prlvate driveways across the streets adjacent to
the school site.

All roadway improvements including, but not limited to, traffic signs, markings and signals shall
be installed by the applicant adjacent to, or nearby, this facility to ameliorate any adverse

- vehicular impacts caused by the traffic attracted to this facility. Also, traffic control devices, e.g.,

crosswalks, may be required at locations remote from this site along safe routes to school to
provide for pedestrian student safety. These requirements may be determined at the time of Dry
Run submittal of Paving and Drainage Plans.

The Public Works Department reserves the right to add or modify requirements based upon any

- additional information that may be received during this review process.

Should you need additional information or clarification on this matter, please contact Mr. Jeff Cohen at
(305) 375-2030.

CC:

Jeff Cohen, P.E., Assistant Chief, Traffic Engineering Division

Robert Williams, P.E., Acting Chief, Traffic Signals and Signs Division

Raul A. Pino, P.L.S., Chief, Land Development Division

David Cardenas, Chief, Right of Way and Aesthetic Assets Management Division
Harvey L. Bernstein, Educational Facilities Administrator, Traffic Engineering Division



September 30, 2011

Page 3 of 3
" Recommendations for Somerset Academy/ Valencia School, Inc Process Number Z11-075

Ricardo Gavilan, P.E., PTOE, Traffic Engineer, Traffic Engineering Division

Armando Hernandez, Concurrency Coordinator, Traffic Engineering Division
Vishnu Rajkumar, Signal Design Administrator, Traffic Engineering Division

Tiffanie A. Pauline, Executive Director, Charter School Operations, MDCPS
Mohammed Mansuri, P.E., Public Works Land Development

Leandro Rodriguez, Public Works Land Development
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MIAMIDADE

Memorandum

Date: August 29, 2011
To: Marc-C. LaFerrier, Director
Department of Planning & Zoning
From: William W. Bryson, Fire Chief // /,q?t__
Miami-Dade Fire Rescue Department - (//é‘é /é
Subject: DIC 2011000075 ~ Valencia School, LLC

18491 SW 134" Avenue, Miami-Dade County, FL (Revision No. 1)

According to the letter of intent dated June 22, 2011, the applicant is seeking to modify a previously
approved Resolution along with two recorded Declaration of Restrictions. The purpose of the requests
is to allow the school to increase the number of students previously approved (from 700 students to 800
students) and to modify the staggered shifts for arrival and dismissal of the students.

SERVICE IMPACT/DEMAND

(A)

®)

(€)

Based on the increased number of students, this project is expected to generate approximately
69 fire and rescue calls annually. Although the estimated number of alarms results in a
moderate impact to existing fire and rescue service, current stations serving this area will be
able to handle the additional number of alarms.

Based on data retrieved during calendar year 2010, the average travel time to the vicinity of the
proposed development was 6:26 minutes. Performance objectives of national industry
standards require the assembly of 15-17 firefighters on-scene within 8-minutes at 90% of all
incidents.  Travel time to the wicinity of the proposed development complies with the
performance abjective of national industry.

A suspected fire within this project would be designated as a building dispatch assignment.
Such an assignment requires three (3) suppressions or engines, telesqurts or tankers, one (1)
aerial, one (1) rescue and an accompanying command vehicle. This assignment requires twenty
(20) firefighters and officers.

EXISTING SERVICES

STATION [ADDRESS EQUIPMENT STAFF
52 12105 Quail Roost Drive Rescue, Tanker, Battalion 8
43 13390 SW 152 Street Rescue, Aerial 7
5 13150 SW 238 Street Rescue, Engine 7
34 10850 SW 211 Street Rescue*, Aerial, Squad, Platform** 12

*Station No. 34 is currently equipped with two Rescue units; Rescue 34 & Rescue 70
**Platform tended

2\



DIC 2011000075 - Valencia School, LLC (Revision No. 1)
August 29, 2011

Page 2 of 2
PLANNED SERVICES
STATION |[ADDRESS SERVICE
71 SW 184 St. & SW 147 Ave Undetermined

SITE PLAN REVIEW:

(A) Fire Engineering & Water Supply Bureau has reviewed and approved the revised site plan
entitled ‘Somerset Academy Charter School’ as prepared by Civica Architects, dated stamp

received June 22, 2011.

(B) This plan has been reviewed to assure compliance with the MDFR Access Road Requirements
for DIC applications. Please be advised that during the platting and permitting stages of this
project, the proffered site plan must be reviewed by the Fire Water & Engineering Bureau to
assure compliance with the Florida Fire Prevention Code (FFPC) and National Fire Protection
Association (NFPA) standards, including all applicable conditions set forth during the DIC review

process.

For additional information, please contact Mr. Carlos Heredia, Planning Section Supervisor at 786-331-
4544,

WWB/ch
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Date: July 28, 2011

To: Jorge Vital
DIC Coordinator
Department of Planning and Zoning

From: Nilia Cartaya Y _——
Principal Planner
Miami-Dade Transit -(Planning & Devel@pment Division

Subject: Review of DIC Project No. 11-75 (Valencia School Development, LLC)

Project Description

The applicant is requesting several modifications of Resolutions and Declarations of Restrictions to
permit 800 students on a permanent basis. The size of the property is 3 acres and is located at 18491
SW 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.

Current Transit Service

There is direct transit service within the immediate vicinity of the application site. The closest transit
service is provided by Metrobus Route 137 along SW 184 Street. The service headway for the above
mentioned route (in minutes) is as follows: '

Metrobus Route Service Summary
Valencia School Development, LL.C

Service Headways (in minutes)

Proximity to Bus Type of

Route(s) Peak Off-Peak  Evenings i i
[ o Route (miles) Senvice
(AMIPM)  (middays) (after 8pm) Overpight  Saturday Sunday
137 30 45 56 n/a 40 - 45 0.1 L

Notes: L means Mefrobus local route service
F means Mefrobus feeder service fo Mefrorail
E means Expross or Limited-Stop Metrobus service



Review of DIC Project No. 11-75
Valencla School Development, LLC
Page 2 .

Future Transportation/Transit Improvements

Currently, the 2012 Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) shows under the Road Impact Fee section,
" a roadway widening project of 2 to 4 lanes on SW 184" Street from SW 147" Avenue to SW 137"
Avenue. The 2035 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) identifies the same roadway widening
project as a Highway and Transit Priority | improvement.

The adopted 2011 ten-year Transit Development Plan (TDP) does not identify in its 2021
Recommended Service Plan any new improvements/adjustments on the existing route serving the
- vicinity of the project. No new transit service is proposed in the immediate vicinity of this project within
the 2021 Recommended Service Plan. _

MDT Comments/Recommendations

Miami-Dade Transit (MDT) Metrobus Route 137 currently provides local bus service within 0.1 mile of
the subject property. Based on the information presented, MDT has no objections to this project.

Concurrency

This project has been reviewed by MDT for mass transit concurrency and was found to be concurrent
with the level-of-service standards established for Miami-Dade County.
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MIAMI-DADE

Memorandum
Date: September 2, 2011

To: Marc LaFerrier, Director
Department of Planhing and Zoning

From: M”ZI Maria I. Nardi, Chief
Planning and Research Division

Subject: Z2011000075: Valencia School Development, LLC
Revised plans dated 8-17-2011

Application Name: Valencia School Development, LLC

Project Location: The site is located at 18491 SW 134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County.

Proposed Development: The applicant is requesting the modifications to allow the applicant
to increase enroliment from 700 to 800 (K-8) and modify shifts for arrival and dismissal of
students. Revised plans dated 8-17-2011 have been included as part of this review.

Impact and demand: Because this application does not generate any residential population,
the CDMP Open Space Spatial Standards do not apply and this Department has no objection
to this application.

We have no comments concerning impact or demand on existing County parks, proposed or
budgeted service expansion, nor do we perform a concurrency review.

If you need additional information or clarification on this matter, please contact John Bowers at
(305) 755-5447,

MN:jb

Cc:  John M. Bowers, RLAJAICP, Landscape Architect 2



MIAMIDADE

Memorandum

Date: September 1, 2011

To: Jorge Vital, DIC Coordinator /
Department of Planning and Zonjng } '

From: Maria A. Valdes, Section Chief - @;:Q%QN L%%
Comprehensive Planning & Water Supply Cerfification

Subject: Valencia School Development LLC, DIC Application # - Z201100075
(Revision # 1)

Below, please find the Miami-Dade Water and Sewer Department’'s (MDWASD) comments for
the subject project. :

Application Name: Valencia School Development LLC

Proposed Development: The applicant is requesting a special exception to permit the
expansion of enroliment by one hundred (100) students. The school will have a total of eight
hundred (800) students. The square footage of the school under air conditioning will remain
the same at 33,470 square feet. The total water demand for the school is 4,016 gallons per
day (gpd), based on new rates adopted by BCC in July 2011.

Project Location: The subject property is located at 18491 SW 134 Avenue in
unincorporated Miami-Dade County.

Water: The subject project is located within MDWASD's service area. The existing facility is
currently being serviced by MDWASD. It will be required that the applicant extend an eight (8)
inch water main from the North West corner of the property along SW 134™ Avenue to connect
to existing eight (8) inch water main just south of S.W. 184 street. The source of water for this
project is the Alexander Orr. Water Treatment Plant. Furthermore, the water comments
provided herein are consistent with CDMP policies WS-1A, WS-1B and WS-2A.

Additionally, effective January 11, 2011, MDWASD implemented a Water Supply Certification
Program to assure adequate water supply is available to all water users of the MDWASD as
__required. by policy CIE-6D and WS-2C in the County’'s CDMP and in accordance with the
permitted withdrawal capacity in the MDWASD's 20-year Water Use Permit.. The certification
letter is issued at the {ime an Agreement, Verification Form or Ordinance Letter is offered or
during the Plat process prior to the final Development Order.

MDWASD will be the utility providing water services subject to the following conditions:

e Adequate transmission and Plant capacity exist at the time of the applicant's
request. '

¢ Adequate water supply is available prior to issuance of a building permit or its
functional equivalent.

o Approval of all applicable governmental agencies having jurisdiction over these
matters are obtained.



WASD Comments
DIC # 11-075
September 1, 2011
Page 2

Sewer: The subject project is located within MDWASD's service area. The existing facility is
currently being serviced by MDWASD. The South District Wastewater Treatment Plant
(WWTP} is the facility for treatment and disposal of the wastewater. This WWTP is currently
operating under a permit from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection. MDWASD
will be the utility providing sewer services subject to the following conditions: -

» Adequate transmission and plant capacity exist at the time of the owner's request
consistent with policy WS-2A(2) of the CDMP. Capacity evaluations of the plant for
average flow and peak flows will be required, depending on the compliance status of
the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) Second and Final
Partial Consent Decree.

¢ Approval of all applicable governmental agencies having jurisdiction over these
matters are obtained.

Water Conservation: All future development for the subject area will be required to comply
with water use efficiency techniques for indoor water use in accordance with Section 8-31, 32-
84 and 8A-381 of the Code of Miami-Dade County. In addition, the future development will be
required to comply with the landscape standards in sections 18-A and 18-B of Miami-Dade

County Code.

For more information about our Water Conservation Program please go to
http://www.miamidade.gov/conservation/home.asp.

For information concerning the Water-Use Efficiency Standards Manual please go to
http://Mmww.miamidade.gov/conservation/iibrary/WUE _standards _manual_final.pdf

Should you have any guestions, please call me at (786) 552-8198.
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Memorandum &

Date: Septepbsr 26, 2011

To: Frank ierrez, Zoning Services Coordinator
tentAf Planning and Zoning
'dftus, Director

sFrom: James K. L1t ‘
i ge[Police Department

Subject: Revised Reyiew - Zoning Application — Developmental Impact Committee
Case: No.{Z2011000075 — Valencia School Development LLC.

APPLICATION
The Applicant, Valencia School Development LLC. is requesting a public hearing (zoning variances of

Resolution and Declarations of Restrictions) to increase the allowable number of students at the
Somerset Academy Charter school from 700 to 800. The school is located at 18491 SW 134 Avenue.

CURRENT POLICE SERVICES

The development is located in unincorporated Miami-Dade County and serviced by our Hammocks
District, located at 10000 SW 142 Avenue, Miami, Fiorida. Our current staffing allows for an average
emergency response time of eight minutes or less.

REVIEW

A review of the application, and related documents was conducted to predict the impact on the Miami-
Dade Police Department’'s (MDPD) resources and the impact that the location could have on the
proposed zoning modification changes. A % mile radius check of crimes/calls for service of the
location which has been provided in the attached documents for the Department of Planning and

Zoning.

Current data of police staffing, population, and crimes/calls for service was examined to project any
increase in calls for service. Based on this data and due to the nature of the request (increase
student population), it cannot be accurately predicted as to any projected increase in calis for service.
Experience lends itself to anticipate that calls for police service may rise upon the approval of the
request due to an increase in citizen and vehicle traffic in the area. Current staffing should
accommodate any slight increase in the volume of calls for service. However, should demand for
police services increase beyond current levels, additional sworn personnel, support staff, and
equipment may be required to maintain current levels of service.

The MDPD does not object to any proposed zoning modifications to complete this project. The
applicant and developers are encouraged to work with police during any future application, design, or
construction changes to determine the best possible solutions or security options.

Should you have any questions or require additional information, Lieutenant William Gonzalez of the
Public information & Education Bureau may be contacted at (305) 471-1775.

JKL/kh
Attachment
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giving our students the world

Miami-Dade County School Board

Superintendent of Schools )
Alberto M. Carvalho Dr. Solomon C. Stinson, Chair
Dr. Marta Pérez, Vice Chair

Agustin J. Barrera

November 23, 2009 Renier Diaz de la Portilla

Dr. Lawrence S. Feldman
Perla Tabares Hantman
Dr. Wilbert “Tee” Holloway
Dr. Martin Karp

Mr. Marc C. LaFerrier, Director Ana Rivas Logan
Department of Planning and Zoning

Miami-Dade County

111 NW 1 Street, 11™ Floor, Suite 1110

Miami, FL 33128

RE: 09-106. Valencia School Development, Inc. (Grades K-8)
18491 S.W. 134 Avenue

Dear Mr. LaFerrier:

In response to your Department’s request seeking information regarding traditional public and
charter schools in the general area of the above-referenced charter school application, please
see the attached Public School Projected Capacity Analysis (Attachment A).

As you will note under Attachment A, the following elementary and middle schools are currently
designated as the schools to serve the area of this application at the K through 8 grade levels:
South Miami Heights Elementary, Miami Heights Elementary, Caribbean Elementary, Herbert A.
Ammons Middle, Mays Middle and Jorge Mas Canosa Middle. The analysis provides capacity
information for traditional public schools in the surrounding area, depicting an overall surplus of
student stations at the elementary and middle school levels of 629 and 463 respectively.

As always, thank you for your consideration and continued partnership in our mutual goal to
enhance the quality of life for the residents of our community.

van M. RodrigueZ’ R.A.

Director il

IMR:ir
L167
Attachment

cc: Ms. Ana Rijo-Conde
Mr. Fernando Albuerne
Ms. Vivian G. Villaamil
Mr. Nick Nitti

Planning, Design and Sustainability Department
Ana Rijo-Conde, AICP, Eco-Sustainability Officer » 1450 N.E. 2 Ave. + Suite 525 + Miami, FL 33132 30
305-995-7285 + (FAX) + 305-895-4760 * arijo@dadeschools.net



ATTACHMENT “A”

PUBLIC SCHOOL PROJECTED ANALYSIS
November 23, 2009

APPLICATION: 09-106 ~ Valencia School Development, LLC.
18491 S.W. 134 Avenue

SCHOOLS SERVING AREA OF APPLICATION

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL LEVEL: South Miami Heights Elementary - 12231 S.W. 190 Terrace
Miami Heights Elementary — 17661 S.\W. 117 Avenue
Caribbean Elementary — 11980 S.W. 200 Street

MIDDLE SCHOOL LEVEL: Herbert A. Ammons Middle — 17990 S.W. 142 Avenue
Mays Middle — 11700 S.W. 216 Street
Jorge Mas Canosa Middle — 15735 S.W. 144 Street

Schools are located in Regional Centers IV and V.

The following student population and available facility capacity data is based on student
enrollment as of October 2009:

Elementary Schools

. %UTILIZATION : NUMBEROF | % UTILIZATION FISH
FISHDESIGN | FISHDESIGN @ PORTABLE | DESIGN CAPACITY | DEFICITOR

STUDENT CAPACITY CAPACITY - STUBENT PERMANENT AND SURPLUS
POPULATION PERMANENT : PERMANENT = STATIONS RELOCATABLE CAPACITY

South Miami Heights 653 4 9% &2 84% 123
Elementary ! .
Miami Heights Elementary 1,159 1213 9% | 152 81% 266
Caribbean Elementary 756 { %5 - 8% 2 7% 231
AVAILABLE STUDENT
STATIONS 620
Middle Schools
Herbert A Ammons Middle 1475 0 0% 90 ¢ 119% . -185
i i ';
: !
Mays Middle 523 o3 55% % 0% . 519
' f ?
Jorge Mas Canosa Middle 1910 - 2,029 94% o % 119
AVAILABLE STUDENT
STATIONS 453
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Date:

To:

From:

Subject:

rC

MIAMI-DADE

Memorandum
August 11, 2011

Marc C. LaFerrier, Director
Department of Planning & Zoning

José A. Ramos, R.A., Interim Director, Aviation Planning Divisi
Aviation Department

DIC Application #11-075
Valencia School Dev. LLC
DN-11-08-573

As requested by the Department of Planning and Zoning, the Miami-Dade Aviation Department (MDAD)
has reviewed Developmental Impact Committee (DIC) Zoning Application #11-075, Valencia School
Dev. LLC. The applicant is requesting a modification of a previous resolution to permit additional
students at a charter school. The subject property is approximately 3 acres and is located at 18491 SW
134 Avenue, Miami-Dade County, Florida.

Based on the available information, MDAD has determined that the proposed request is compatible
with operations from MDAD’s system of airports.

JR/rb

KE@EW '

AUG 16 201

MIAMI-DADE COUNTY
DIRECTOR'S OFHCE
DEPT. OF PLANNING & ZoNing

22 O 2.5
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Memorandum &
Date: August 31, 2011

To: Jorge Vital
DIC Coordinator

From:

Department of Solid Waste Management

Subject: DIC # 11-075
Valencia School, LLC

Attached please find a copy of this Department's review of the above-referenced item. Final comments
will be offered as needed. If you should have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact Stacey-
McDuffie, Division Director, Planning and Intergovernmental Affairs at 305-514-6661.

Attachment



DEPARTMENT OF SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT
DIC REVIEW # 11-075
Director of the Department of Planning and Zoning

Application: Valencia School, LLC is requesting a series of modifications to include 1) Conditions
#10 and #12 of Resolution No. Z-26-07; 2) Paragraph #15 of that certain Declaration of Restrictions
recorded at ORB 24718, Pages 4115-4144; and 3) Paragraphs #17 and #19 of that certain Second
Modification of Declaration of Restrictions recorded at ORB 25884, Pages 3438-3449.

The purpose of the modifications is tc allow the Applicant to continue serving the community by
accommodating a number of students on the school’s waiting list.

Size: The subject property is approximately 3 acres.

Location: The subject property is located at 18491 SW 134th Avenue, Miami-Dade County, FL.
Analysis:

1. Solid Waste Disposal

The Miami-Dade County Solid Waste Management System consists of both County facilities and
private facilities under contract as follows: three Class | landfills (two owned by Waste Management
Inc., of Florida) a Class liI landfill, a Resources Recovery Facility waste to energy plant and associated
ash monofill, and three regional transfer facilities. The Department does not assess or adjust estimated
capacity requirements based on the impacts of individual developments. Instead, the Department
maintains sufficient disposal capacity to accommodate five years of waste flows committed to the
system through long-term interlocal agreements or contracts with municipalities and private waste
haulers and anticipated non-commitied waste flows. The latest Concurrency Status Determination
issued on September 30, 2010, which is valid for one year, shows sufficient disposal system capacity to
exceed the County's adopted level of service (five years of capacity). This determination, which is on
file with the Department of Planning and Zoning is contingent upon the continued ability of the County
to obtain and renew disposal facility operating permits from the Florida Department of Environmental
Protection, as needed.

2. Garbage and Trash Collection Services (Commercial Development)

The project proposes a series of modifications to include Resolution no. Z-26-07, a Declaration of
Restrictions, and a Second Modification of Declaration of Restrictions, to increase the student
population upon school grounds. According to Chapter 15 of the Miami-Dade Code entitied Solid Waste
Management, charter schools would fall under the classification of commercial developments located in
unincorporated Miami-Dade County, and requires the following:

"every commercial and multi-family residential establishment shall utilize the solid waste collection
services of either the proper governmental agency able to provide such services, or that of a licensed
solid waste hauler authorized to perform such services by the Director of the Department." Therefore,
the landlord or property owner is required to contact a private hauler to provide waste and recycling
collection service. The collected material will subsequently be disposed of at DSWM facilities.

3. Recycling: Commercial Establishments

The following language from Section 15-2.3a requires commercial establishments “to provide for a
recycling program, which shall be serviced by a permitted hauler or the appropriate governmental
agency. The recycling program for commercial establishments must include a minimum of three (3)
materials chosen from the following:

24



1) High grade office paper 6) Steel (cans, scrap)

2) Mixed paper 7) other metals/scrap production materials

3) Corrugated cardboard 8) Plastics (PETE, HDPE-natural, HDPE-coiored)
4) Glass (flint, emerald, amber) 9) Textiles

5) Aluminum (cans, scrap) 10) Wood

Section 15-2.3 states the failure of a commercial establishment to provide a recycling program or a
modified recycling program pursuant to Section 15-2.4 hereof shall constitute a violation of this section
for which the property owner and the owner(s) and operator(s) of the commercial establishment shall
be jointly and severally liable.

4. Waste Storage/Setout Considerations
Section 154 of the Code requires that plans for storage and collection of solid waste be adequate

before a building permit may be issued. Site plans must address location, accessibility, number and
adequacy of solid waste collection and storage facilities. The site plan legend must contain the
following statement. "Facilities for the collection and storage of solid waste are shown in accordance
with Section 156-4 of the Miami-Dade County Code."

5. Site Circulation Considerations

It is required that development associated with this project ensure that either of the following criteria be
present in project design plans and circulation operations to minimize the reversing of waste vehicles
and hence, provide for the safe circulation of service vehicles:

a. Cul-de-sac with a minimum 49 foot turning radius (no "dead-ends”).
b. "T" shaped turnaround 60 feet long by 10 feet wide.
¢. Paved throughway of adequate width (minimum 15 feet).

in addition, any and all alleyways designed with utilities, including waste collection, provided at the rear
of the property should be planned in accordance with standard street specifications with sufficient width
and turning radii to permit large vehicle access. Additionally, there should be no “dead-end” alleyways
developed. Also, a sufficient waste set-out zone should be preserved (between the edge of the
pavement and any possible obstructions such as parked cars, fencing, etc.,) that would interrupt or
preclude waste collection. The DSWM has no objections to the proposed application.
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If yos, then indicats Lhe ¥ of siudents snd grads levals previously approved:

00 Ko vt

23008

Number of chidrer/studertts requestec: 100 (New Totyl J00) Grade Levels: K-Sth Grades (Exteting (o Remain) Ages: £:14 Yrs O}
Number of ciessrooms: 34 (Exieting fo Remain) Totsl squere foolage of cissroom eres:_23,080 SF_(Existing to Remeln) -
Total square footage of non-classroom arsa (offices, bathroom, idichens, etc.)

Totwl sguare footage of outdoor recreationVpisy aree: 34,400 SF
Number of parking spaces provided for staff end transportation vehicles: 51 Spueny .
Aigig.L.Emlgi%" r~.<-|.f.wl. (990 Feel) .

Duys end hours of operstion:.

THE INFORMATION ABOVE {8 COMPLETE AND 18 CORRECT TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Signed, seed, sxncutad gnd ontie__J6__seyor_AVCISE st wmamionss

County. Flodda

WITNESSES: % SIGNATURE: % .
: _ Nanj Fjekpo,

S8TATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF MIAMIDADE
) haveby cartity el on i _{6 dey ol ROUL, botors me persorty wpwersd_[V3!

to me ivown 1o be the person describad 'who execated the foregaing Instrument end heshe o me
the exwcuition thereof to be hiwhar free act for the Uzes and purcsan tharinRERHe

o7

<!

\4 5

3
:

= INTERIGR FINISHES; CLASS—B AT EX{TWAYS,
seae nrs
SIGNAGE NOTE:
1 THE TOTAL FREE-STANDING SIGNAGE IN ANY RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT SHALL NOT EXCEED
81X [8) SOFT. IN SIZE. COUNTY
AUG 18 2011
MIAM|-DADE COUNTY
DEPT. OF PLANNING & ZONING
DEVELOPMENTAL IMPACT COMMITTEE
NOTE:
PARKING REQUIREMENTS BASED ON MIAMI-DADE COUNTY CODE OF ORDINANCES
PARKING DATA FOR MIDDLE / GRADES K-8 SCHOOL SITE: SECTION 33-124 FOR SCHOOL USE.
Ulzen Propored No. of Classooms | Classroam Area No. oF Siudents No. of Teachers No. of Assist No. of Adniin Tolal Persanncl Code Requirement Pasking Required Parking Provided
24 (14,160 SQ.FT) 2% 2 4 ) 1 Pkg per c.a. Siafl 3z m:ﬁ. 1 rpace) =
L three Tolal Prrking Required for K-8: Spaces
g peres, Sl N 32419515 (3 Are Accessible)
10 (9.820 SQ.FT) 10 3 2 s A (s a__n_.q “nw.u,
174 of Stall P
_ Grand Total _ " v (21580 SQ.FT) % % s 6 _ a _ Totnl Paking Required for Koh Grade School: 51 Spaces Required T S reing Frvided:

* 3 Total Accensihle Spaces Provided
* 7 Aditional Perale] Spaces Pravided Off-Site
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DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST*

owned by each. [Note: Where principal officers or stockhofders consist of other corpdratlon(s) trus?
partnership(s) or other similar entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify the natural persons
having the ultimate ownership interest].

CORPORATION NAME: Valencia School Development, LLC, a Florida limited liability company

NAME AND ADDRESS __ Percentage of Stock

_ Tavaue b 24lueta ,; g7/,
— Temand 2duom S0 T

If a TRUST or ESTATE owns or leases the subject property, list the trust beneficiaries and the percent of
interest held by each. [Note: Where beneficiaries are other than natural persons, further disclosure shall
be made to ideptify the natural persons having the ultimate ownership interest).

TRUST/ESTATE NAME

NAME AND ADDRESS ' Percentage of Interest

If a PARTNERSHIP owns or leases the subject property, list the principals including generai and limited
partners. [Note: Where the partner{s) consist of another partnership(s), corporation(s), trusf(s) or other
similar entities, further disciosure shall be made to identify the natural persons having the ultimate
ownership interest].

PARTNERSHIP OR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP NAME:

NAME AND ADDRESS Percentage of Qwnership

if there is a CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE, by a Corporation, Trust 6r Partnership list purchasers below,
inclading principal officers, stockholders, beneficiaries or partners. [Note: Where principal officers,
stockholders, beneficiaries or partners consist of other corporations, trusts, partnerships or other simifar

at



entities, further disclosure shall be made to identify natural persons having the ultimate ownership
interests].
NAME OF PURCHASER:

NAME, ADDRESS AND OFFICE (if applicable) Percentage of Interest

Date of contract:

If any contingency clause or contract terms involve additional parties, list all individuals or officers, if a
corporation, partnership or trust.

NOTICE: For any changes of ownership or changes in purchase contracts after the date of the
application, but prior to the date of final public hearing, a suppiemental disclosure of interest is
required.

The above s a full disclosure of all parties of interest in this application to the best of my knowledge and belief

Signature: WW A/‘/ j?

{Applicart)
Sworn to and subsgrbed before me this @ day of j(/ﬂ w 20 Affiant 1s personally know to me or has
produced. _ iig " i as 1dentification -
(Noiary Publrc‘
My commission expires ’}7 v !6‘ Seal

*Disclosure shall not be required of: 1) any entity, the equity interests in which are regutarly traded on an
established securities market in the United States or another country; or 2) pension funds or pension
trusts of more than five thousand (5,000) ownership interests; or 3) any entity where ownership interests
are held in a partnership, corporation or trust consisting of more than five thousand (5,000) separate
interests, including all interests at every level of ownership and where no one (1) person or entity holds
more than a total of five per cent (5%) of the ownership interest in the partnership, corporation or trust.
Entities whose ownership interests are held in a partnership, corporation, or trust consisting of more
than five thousand (5,000) separate Interests, including all interests at every Ievel of ownershlp, shall
only be required to disclose those ownership interest which exceed five (Sroeteantut; fpd=linay
interest in the partnership, corporation or trust. ’

MUAMLDADE P s DEFT. %5




Department of Planning and Zoning
111 NW 1 Street 11" Floor
Miami, Florida 33128

CHILD CARE CHECK LIST FOR CHARTER SCHOOLS

A signed charter contract from the Miami-Dade County School Board must accompany this application
which matches the location, # of students and grade levels of the proposed application.

SOMERSET ACADEMY School Address: 18491 SW 134TH AVE

School Name:

Tax Folio # 30 6902-026-1450 Total size of site: 3 acres

X
Is this an expansion to an existing school? Yes No

If yes, indicate the # of students and grade levels previously approved:

< - - -
700 STUDENTS GRADES K-8 and the Resolution # Z-30-06

Number of children/students requested: 800 Crade Levels: K-8 Ages: 41O 14
Number of classrooms: 34 Total square footag_e of classroom area: 23,980
‘ 23,119

Total syuare footage of non-ctassroori area {sffices, hathrooms, kitchens, etc.)

. 34,400 SF

Total square footage of outdoor recreation/play area:

Number of parking spaces provided for staff, visifors, and transportation vehicles: 51

MONDAY - FRIDAY 7 AM TO 4 PM

Days and hours of operation:

THE INFORMATION ABOVE IS COMPLETE AND IS CORRECT TO THE BEST OF MY
KNOWLEDGE.

Signed, sealed, executed and acknowledged on this 5 day of CUL”'@QW« at Miami-
Dade County, Florida. " ] G

WITNESSES: 7}

- 'c»;!/ NZ) y
(7{’1 Lz L‘t:/a, "‘-, :
//
STATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF MIAMI—DADE
| hereby certify that on this S day of OG‘;{”O»{%@/Q . 20 ¢ (  before me personally
appeared ﬂ/ 6L AaeC L\ Fhe ,tome known to be the person described in an who

executed the foregoing instrument and he/she acknowledge td me. th jecutlon thereof to be his/her
free act for the uses and purposes therein mentioned. ‘k-/‘([yt{,a/

My Commission Expires

MY COMMISSION # DD 858036

£ EXPIRES: April 16, 2013
5% Bonded Thru Notary Public Underwriters {§

Ho

4/1/08
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MIAMI-DADE COUNTY Process Number
HEARING MAP 22011000075 w<¢>s
Section: 02 Township: 56 Range: 39 Legend S
Applicant: VALENCIA SCHOOL DEV LLC ‘ ,
Zoning Board: BCC Subject Property Case
Commission District: 8 . 7 Zoning
Drafter ID: KEELING STENNETT -
Scale: NTS

SKETCH CREATED ON: Tuesday, July 5, 2011
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MIAMI-DADE COUNTY Process Number
AERIAL YEAR 2009 Z 01 1 000075

Section: 02 Township: 56 Range: 39

Applicant: VALENCIA SCHOOL DEV. LLC

Zoning Board: BCC m Subject Property
Commission District: 8

Drafter ID: KEELING STENNETT

MIAMI-DADE
Scale: NTS '

SKETCH CREATED ON: Tuesday, July 5, 2011
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_ Received by
Zoning Agenda Coordinator

DevelopMersT Lt

This instrument was prepared by:

Name: Juan J. Mayol, Jr. " = 11071 S
Address: Holland & Knight LLP -

701 Brickell Avenue

Suite 3000 L Tem 2

Miami, Florida 33131

(Space reserved for Clerk of Courf)

MODIFICATION ANl? RESTATEMENT OF DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIONS
RECORDED AT OFFICIAL RECORDS BOOK 24718, PAGES 4115 - 4144, AS
AMENDED AND RESTATED IN THE DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIONS

RECORDED IN OFFICIAL RECORDS BOOK 25488, PAGES 231- 243, AND
MODIFIED IN THE DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIONS RECORDED IN OFFICIAL
RECORDS BOOK 25884, PAGES 3438 - 3449

THIS DECLARATION OF RESTRICTIONS, is made this __ day of ,

2011, by VALENCIA SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT, LLC a Florida limited liability company
(the "Owner"), in favor of Miami-Dade County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida
(the "County").

WHEREAS, the Owner holds fee simple title to that certain property located at 18491
SW 134 Avenue, in unincorporated Miami-Dade County, and which is more paﬁicularly
described as follows: |

See attached Exhibit "A"

hereinafter referred to as the "Property;"

WHEREAS, the Property is developed with the Somerset Academy Charter School (the
"Charter School");

WHEREAS, (i) a Declaration of Restrictions (hereinafter referred to as the "Original
Declaration") in favor of Miami-Dade County, was recorded in the Public Records of Miami-
Dade County in Official Records Book 24718, at Pages 4115-4144, (ii) an Amendment and

Restatement of the Declaration of Restrictions (herein referred to as the "Amendment") in favor



of Miami-Dade County, was recorded in the Public Records of Miami-Dade County in Official
Records Book 25488, at Pages 0231-243, and (iii) a Modification to that Declaration of
Restrictions (hereinafter referred to as the "Modified Declaration") in. favor of Miami-Dade
County, was recorded in Official Records Book 25884, at Pages 3438-3449, which placed certain
restrictions and conditions on the charter school use of the Property;

WHEREAS, Public Hearing No. 2011-075 was held before the Board of County

Commissioners (the "Board") on __, 2011, at which hearing the Board adopted
Resolution No. (the "Resolution"), a copy of which is attached as Exhibit
IIB;"

WHEREAS, the Resolution approved the modification of Paragraph 2 of the
Amendment, as follows:

FROM:

"2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
with that submitted to the hearing entitled "VALENCIA SCHOOL
DEVELOPMENT L.L.C." as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated
stamped revised 6/12/06."

TO:
"2. That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance
with that submitted to the hearing entitled "SOMERSET ACADEMY CHARTER
SCHOOL" as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped
revised 8/18/11."
WHEREAS, the Resolution approved the modification of Paragraph 15 of the Original

Declaration as follows:

Paragraph No. 15

FROM:

"15. The charter school shall be limited to elementary grades K thru 8. The
maximum number of students at the charter school shall not exceed seven
hundred (700) students."



TO:

"15. The charter school shall be limited to elementary grades K thru 8. The
maximum number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred
(800) students."

WHEREAS, the Resolution approved the modification of Paragraphs 17 and 19 of the

Modified Declaration as follows:

Paragraph No. 17

FROM:

TO:

"17. The charter school use shall be limited to grades K through 8 and a
maximum of seven hundred (700) students."

"17. The charter school use shall be limited to grades K through 8. The
maximum number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred
(800)."

Paragraph No. 19

FROM:

TO:

"19.  That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the charter
school shall be as follows:

7:30 AM - 1:30 PM K —Grade 1 (approx. 270 Students)
7:30 AM - 2:30 PM Grades 2 -3 (approx. 190 Students)
8:00 AM — 3:00 PM Grades 4 -5 (approx. 100 Students)
8:30 AM - 3:30 PM Grades 6 — 8 (approx. 140 Students)"

"19. That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the charter
school shall be as follows:

Arrival 7:30 AM to 8:00 AM K - Grade 2: (approx 268 Students)
Dismissal 1:30 PM to 2:00 PM K - Grade 2: (approx 268 Students)
Arrival 8:00 AM to 8:30 AM Grades 3 - 5: (approx 268 Students)
Dismissal 3:00 PM to 3:30 PM Grades 3 - 5: (approx 268 Students)
Arrival 8:30 AM to 9:00 AM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 Students)
Dismissal 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM Grades 6 - 8: (approx 264 Students)"

WHEREAS, the Owner and the County desire that the covenants herein amend, restate

and supersede those in the Original Declaration, Amendment and the Modified Declaration;



NOW, THEREFORE, IN ORDER TO ASSURE the County that the representations made
by the Owner during consideration of the Application will be abided by, the Owner freely,
voluntarily and without duress makes the following Declaration of Restrictions covering and
running with the Property:

1.

A site plan shall be submitted to Miami-Dade County and meet with the approval
of the Department of Permitting, Environmental and Regulatory Affairs upon the
submittal of an application for a building permit and/or Certificate of Use. Said
plan to include among other things, but not limited to, location of structure or
structures, types, sizes and location of signs, light standards, off-street parking

areas, exits and entrances, drainage, walls, fences, landscaping, etc.

That in the approval of the plan, the same be substantially in accordance with that
submitted to the hearing entitled "SOMERSET ACADEMY CHARTER
SCHOOL" as prepared by Civica, consisting of 8 sheets and dated stamped
revised 8/18/11."

That the use be established and maintained in accordance with the approved plan.

The Owner shall comply with Chapter 18A of the Miami-Dade County Code
(landscape code), which requires, among other criteria, the installment of 28 lot
trees per net acre of land, street trees planted at 35 feet on center average, the
installment of shrubs and a maintenance plan for the preservation of the installed
vegetation. All landscaping shall be of a species that is native and non-invasive to

the local habitat.

The Owner shall comply with all applicable conditions and requirements of the
of Environmental Resources Management (DERM) as contained in its

memorandum pertaining to the Application.

All stormwater runoff shall be retained on site utilizing properly designed seepage
or infiltration drainage structures. Drainage plans shall provide for on-site
retention of the stormwater runoff for a S-year storm event. Pollution control

devices shall be installed, as required, at all drainage inlet structures.



10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

The Owner shall comply with all DERM requirements, including operating permit

requirements, if applicable.

The charter school use shall be limited to grades K through 8. The maximum
number of students at the charter school shall not exceed eight hundred (800).

That the staggered shifts of arrival and dismissal for students at the charter school
shall be as follows:

Arrival 7:30 AM to 8:00 AM K - Grade 2: (approx 268 Students)
Dismissal 1:30 PM to 2:00 PM K - Grade 2: (approx 268 Students)
Arrival 8:00 AM to 8:30 AM Grades 3 - 5: (approx 268 Students)
Dismissal 3:00 PM to 3:30 PM Grades 3 - 5: (approx 268 Students)
Arrival 8:30 AM to 9:00 AM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 Students)
Dismissal 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM Grades 6 — 8: (approx 264 Students)

The Owner shall comply with all of the applicable conditions, requirements,
recommendations, requests and other provisions of the various Departments as
contained in the Departmental memoranda which are part of the record of the
Developmental Impact Committee Executive Council meeting, which took place
on October 19, 2011 for consideration of this application and incorporated herein

as Exhibit __ to this Declaration.

That the Owner obtain a Certificate of Use from and promptly renew the same
annually with the Department of Permitting, Environmental and Regulatory
Affairs , upon compliance with all terms and conditions, the same subject to

cancellation upon violation of any of the conditions.

That the Charter School submit a principal's letter certifying the number of

students on an annual basis in order to process the Certificate of Use renewal.
That no outside speakers shall be permitted on the Property.
That the waste pick-up for the charter school shall be performed by a private

commercial entity and shall be limited to pick-up between the hours of 9:00 a.m.

and 4:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, except during arrival and dismissal times.



15.

16.

17.

18.

19.

(a)

That the school gates shall be opened at least 30 to 45 minutes prior to the arrival

and dismissal times.

That the Charter School shall provide or cause to be provided transportation other

than individual passenger vehicles to and from the school for up to 100 students.

That the Charter School prohibit ingress to the school premises from the west

bound lane.

If the Charter School is constructed but fails to begin operation and/or the Charter
School fails after establishment, the Owner, within thirty-six (36) months of the

Charter School's failure to begin operation or closure, shall:

(a) cause the Charter School to be in full compliance with all zoning regulations

applicable to the Property allowing a use other than the charter school use, or

(b) transfer the operation of the Charter School to another charter school operator
or to the Miami-Dade County School Board, after securing the necessary

approvals from the Miami-Dade County School Board, or

(c) convert the Charter School to a permitted use within the zoning district
applicable to the Property, provided said use has first been authorized through the

issuance of the appropriate permits from the Department, or

(d) secure necessary public hearing approvals to convert the Charter School to a

use not otherwise permitted within the zoning district applicable to the Property.

Miscellaneous.

County Inspection. As further part of this Declaration, it is hereby understood
and agreed that any official inspector of Miami-Dade County, or its agents duly
authorized, may have the privilege at any time during normal working hours of




(b)

(©)

(d)

(e)

®

entering and inspecting the use of the premises to determine whether or not the
requirements of the building and zoning regulations and the conditions herein
agreed to are being complied with.

Covenant Running with the Land. This Declaration on the part of the Owner
shall constitute a covenant running with the land and may be recorded, at Owner's
expense, in the public records of Miami-Dade County, Florida and shall remain in
full force and effect and be binding upon the undersigned Owner, and their heirs,
successors and assigns until such time as the same is modified or released. These
restrictions during their lifetime shall be for the benefit of, and limitation upon, all
present and future owners of the real property and for the benefit of Miami-Dade
County and the public welfare. Owner, and their heirs, successors and assigns,
acknowledge that acceptance of this Declaration does not in any way obligate or
provide a limitation on the County.

Term. This Declaration is to run with the land and shall be binding on all parties
and all persons claiming under it for a period of thirty (30) years from the date
this Declaration is recorded after which time it shall be extended automatically for
successive periods of ten (10) years each, unless an instrument signed by the,
then, owner(s) of the Property has been recorded agreeing to change the covenant
in whole, or in part, provided that the Declaration has first been modified or
released by Miami-Dade County.

Modification, Amendment, Release. This Declaration of Restrictions may be
modified, amended or released as to the land herein described, or any portion
thereof, by a written instrument executed by the, then, owner(s) of all of the
Property, including joinders of all mortgagees, if any, provided that the same is
also approved by the Board of County Commissioners or Community Zoning
Appeals Board of Miami-Dade County, Florida, whichever by law has jurisdiction
over such matters, after public hearing.

Enforcement. Enforcement shall be by action against any parties or person
violating, or attempting to violate, any covenants. The prevailing party in any
action or suit pertaining to or arising out of this declaration shall be entitled to
recover, in addition to costs and disbursements allowed by law, such sum as the
Court may adjudge to be reasonable for the services of his attorney. This
enforcement provision shall be in addition to any other remedies available at law,
in equity or both.

Authorization for Miami-Dade County to Withhold Permits and Inspections.
In the event the terms of this Declaration are not being complied with, in addition
to any other remedies available, the County is hereby authorized to withhold any
further permits, and refuse to make any inspections or grant any approvals, until
such time as this declaration is complied with.




€9)

(h)

V)

(k)

@

Election of Remedies. All rights, remedies and privileges granted herein shall be
deemed to be cumulative and the exercise of any one or more shall neither be
deemed to constitute an election of remedies, nor shall it preclude the party
exercising the same from exercising such other additional rights, remedies or
privileges.

Presumption of Compliance. Where construction has occurred on the Property
or any portion thereof, pursuant to a lawful permit issued by the County, and
inspections made and approval of occupancy given by the County, then such
construction, inspection and approval shall create a rebuttable presumption that
the buildings or structures thus constructed comply with the intent and spirit of
this Declaration.

Severability. Invalidation of any one of these covenants, by judgment of Court,
shall not affect any of the other provisions which shall remain in full force and
effect. However, if any material portion is invalidated, the County shall be
entitled to revoke any approval predicated upon the invalidated portion

Recording. This Declaration shall be filed of record in the public records of
Miami-Dade County, Florida at the cost of the Owners following the approval of
the Application. This Declaration shall become effective immediately upon
recordation. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, if any appeal is filed, and the
disposition of such appeal results in the denial of the application, in its entirety,
then this Declaration shall be null and void and of no further effect. Upon the

. disposition of an appeal that results in the denial of the Application, in its entirety,

and upon written request, the Director of the Department of Permitting,
Environmental and Regulatory Affairs or the executive officer of the successor of
said department, or in the absence of such director or executive officer by his/her
assistant in charge of the office in his/her absence, shall forthwith execute a
written instrument, in recordable form, acknowledging that this Declaration is null
and void and of no further effect.

Acceptance of Declaration. Acceptance of this Declaration does not obligate
the County in any manner, nor does it entitle the Owner to a favorable
recommendation or approval of any application, zoning or otherwise, and the
Board of County Commissioners and/or any appropriate Community Zoning
Appeals Board retains its full power and authority to deny each such application
in whole or in part and to decline to accept any conveyance or dedication.

Owner. The term Owner shall include the Owner, and its heirs, successors and
assigns.



IN WITNESS WHEREOF, VALENCIA SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT, LLC has caused

these present to be signed in its name on this day of ,2011.
WITNESSES: VALENCIA SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT, LLC
a Florida limited liability company
By:
Witness Signature
Printed Name Printed Name / Title
Address:
Witness
Printed Name
STATE OF FLORIDA )
) SS:
COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this _ day of
, 2011, by , as
of Valencia School Development, LLC a Florida limited liability company, on behalf of said
company, who is personally known to me or has produced as identification.

My Commission Expires:

Notary Public — State of Florida

Printed Name






The Director of the Miami-Dade County Department of Permitting, Environmental and
Regulatory Affairs does hereby effectuate and acknowledge the above Declaration of
Restrictions.

WITNESSES: Miami-Dade County
Department of Permitting, Environmental and
Regulatory Affairs

Signature

Printed Name [ ], Director

Signature

Printed Name

STATE OF FLORIDA )
)
COUNTY OF MIAMI-DADE )

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by [ ], as Director of the
Miami-Dade County Department of Permitting, Environmental and Regulatory Affairs , who is
personally known to me or has produced , as identification.

Witness my signature and official seal this day of ,

2011, in the County and State aforesaid.

Notary Public State of Florida

Printed Name

My Commission Expires:
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